# Impact of processing on the carbohydrate quality and digestibility of pearl millet

(pennisetum glaucum)

Bridget Dooshima Igbetar

Submitted in accordance with the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The University of Leeds School of Food Science and Nutrition

March, 2019

The candidate confirms that the work submitted is her own, except where work which has formed part of jointly authored publications has been included. The contribution of the candidate and the other authors to this work has been explicitly indicated below. The candidate confirms that appropriate credit has been given within the thesis where reference has been made to the work of others.

This copy has been supplied on the understanding that it is copyright material and that no quotation from the thesis may be published without proper acknowledgement.

The right of Bridget Dooshima Igbetar to be identified as Author of this work has been asserted by her in accordance with the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

© 2019 The University of Leeds and Bridget Dooshima Igbetar

# **Publications**

Part of this thesis was some jointly authored publications and contributions as listed below:

Igbetar, B. D., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C. (2018). Pearl millet: a sustainable cereal with low glycemic potential. Proceedings of the Nutrition society, 77 (OCE4).

## List of Accepted Conference Abstracts

**Igbetar, B.D**., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C., 'Effects of processing on the *in vitro* starch digestibility of *ibyer-i-angen*, a fermented gruel from pearl millet' (2015), 2<sup>nd</sup> University of Leeds Food Science and Nutrition, PhD Conference.

**Igbetar, B.D**., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C., 'Effect of processing on the nutritional properties of *ibyer-i-angen*: a traditional cereal gruel made from pearl millet' (2016), 2<sup>nd</sup> International Conference on Food chemistry and technology-Food: innovation and inspiration for future challenges, Las Vegas, United States of America.

**Igbetar, B.D**., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C., 'Effect of processing on the nutritional properties of *ibyer-i-angen*: a traditional cereal gruel made from pearl millet' (2016), 3<sup>rd</sup> University of Leeds Food Science and Nutrition, PhD Conference.

**Igbetar, B.D**., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C., 'Traditional cooked millet gruel and low starch digestibility *in vitro*' (2017), 4<sup>th</sup> University of Leeds Food Science and Nutrition, PhD Conference.

**Igbetar, B.D**., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C., 'Macrostructural and molecular factors limiting starch digestion of pearl millet' (2018), 17<sup>th</sup> Food colloids Conference-Application of soft matter concepts, Leeds, England. **Igbetar, B.D**., Bosch, C., and Orfila, C., 'Pearl millet: a sustainable cereal with low glycemic potential' (2018), the Nutrition Society summer Conference-Getting energy balance right, Leeds, England.

#### Acknowledgements

Life is a journey through phases and in each phase lies a story. Getting to this point of completing my PhD has been a dream come true with a legion of people guiding and supporting me as I journeyed along. For this reason, I would like to show my gratitude and appreciation to all those who believed and stood by me even when I doubted my ability to achieve this feat.

My utmost gratitude goes to the former governor of Benue State, Dr. Gabriel T. Suswam for all the financial support and my beloved parents Joseph and Angelina Igbetar for the motivation provided me throughout my PhD. I will always remain indebted to you.

I would like to express my profound gratitude to my two supervisors, Prof. Caroline Orfila and Dr. Christine Bosch. The award for the most patient and supportive academicians goes to them. They provided me with guidance, life lessons, academic opportunities, and the feedback I needed to write up my thesis. I feel very fortunate to have worked with them and I will always carry them in my heart. I also benefitted immensely from Dr. Melvin Holmes, who provided me with the statistical help I needed to analyse my data. I am also thankful to Dr. Bernadette Moore, for all the positive motivation when I needed it the most. In addition, thanks to Ian Hardy that provided me with some technical support.

Another big contribution to my work came from Nathan Stone, my uncommonly amazing partner who made sure I met my weekly set goals when I was writing up my thesis. My 'adopted' parents; Paulina and Erick Fogg, Ann and Mike Stone, for the words of encouragement. Big thanks to my relatives Arch. Cornelius Aayongo and his family, and Fr. Viashima Osbert for all the love and prayers. I am also thankful to Rebecca, Gary, Chloe and Luke Armitage for all their support. I am very grateful to my friends and colleagues, especially Ifeanyi V. Okojie, Dr. Ukpai Eze, Ruth Daly, Dooshima Aminde, Evarista Daudu, Dr. Lucia Perez, and Abimbola Sonde. Also not forgetting Dr. Marjorie Ladd, Radoslaw Czyzewski, Dr. Lily Nur Sulaiman, Dr. Zheng Li, M-ember Tarfa, Angela Z. Bello, and Rosarii Gberikon who were helpful and tolerant of me through my down times and celebrated with me in my joyful moments. My appreciation also goes to Monisola Akinlotu for providing me with some of the pictures used in this research. A big thank you also goes to all my Parkinson Building PhD cluster family, for making our cluster always warm and welcoming.

Finally, a big thanks to all my friends and family members not mentioned here due to the limited space provided, I remain humbled by your demonstration of love and motivation through my PhD journey.

#### Abstract

Pearl millet (*Pennisetum glaucum*) is a climate resilient cereal consumed widely in traditional diets in rural regions of Africa. It is a source of complex carbohydrates, and has a high content of protein and minerals compared to maize, rice and sorghum. Previous research has suggested beneficial effects of consumption of complex carbohydrates. However, there is limited research on the impact of processing on carbohydrate quality and digestibility of traditional millet products.

In this study, the impact of domestic processing on the carbohydrate composition and digestion pearl millet was investigated. Nigerian pearl millet was milled into flour particles ranging from 250 to 1000  $\mu$ M in size and flours were used to prepare unfermented cooked porridge (*ibyer*) and fermented porridge (*ibyer-i-angen*) up to 72 h fermentation. The protocols for carbohydrate analysis and starch digestion used in this study were optimised using millet flour and validated with cooked samples.

The optimisation of carbohydrate analysis and starch digestion indicated that agitation is a key factor for the extraction of soluble sugars and effective digestion of millet starch. Some commercial enzymes used in carbohydrate digestion contained high levels of glucose and other sugars that can could interfere with the digestion and measurement of starch. The soluble sugar was low in millet flour (2.61%) and increased 2 folds after cooking and 6 folds after fermentation for 72 hours. This suggests the carbohydrate hydrolase activities in flour and fermentation medium. The starch content of millet was not altered by

cooking (68.80%) but decreased to 35.88% following 72 h of fermentation. Digestion of starch using optimised static digestion protocol showed that the gastric phase significantly improved the hydrolysis of millet starch (p<0.05), increasing starch digestion from 15.27 to 47.07% in millet flour. The starch digestibility of *ibyer* was around 56.01% and increased to 69.39 and 98.62% after 12 and 72 h of fermentation of *ibyer-i-angen*. Millet samples contained both rapidly digestible starch (RDS) and resistant starch (RS). The RDS and RS contents were 41.37 and 43.98% for (*ibyer*), 52.78 and 30.98% for 12 h and 64.96 and 18.35% for 24 h fermented *ibyer-i-angen*. The relatively high RS of *ibyer* was is in part explained by the high susceptibility of millet starch to retrogradation suggested by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) of *ibyer*. The estimated GI of millet was low (<55) for *ibyer*, and intermediate (<69) 12 h and 24 h and high (>70) for 48 and 72 h fermented ibyer-i-angen. In conclusion, domestic processing had a significant impact on carbohydrate quality and digestion of millet with low glycemic potential. The modulation of starch resistance by processing could be exploited to produce ibyer and ibyer-i-angen to address specific nutritional requirements in both over and undernourished populations.

# **Table of Contents**

Publicationsiii
List of Accepted Conference Abstracts iv
Acknowledgements vi
Abstractvii
Table of Contentsix
List of Figures xv
List of Figures in Appendicesxviii
List of Tablesxix
Abbreviationsxxii
Chapter 1: Introduction1
1.1 Background1
1.1.1. Nigeria as a multicultural nation1
1.1.2. Cultivation seasons and staples in Nigeria2
1.1.3. Pearl millet production in Nigeria3
1.1.4. Processing and consumption of millet6
1.1.5. Traditional Nigerian pearl millet based diets7
1.1.5.1. <i>Ogi</i>
1.1.5.2. <i>Kunu</i>
1.1.5.3. <i>Ibyer</i> and <i>ibyer-i-angen</i> 9
1.1.5.4. <i>Fufu</i> 9
Chapter 2: Literature review12
2.1. Pearl millet12
2.2. Nutritional properties of millet12
2.3. Carbohydrates in millet14
2.3.1. Sugars15
2.3.2. Millet starch16
2.3.2.1. Properties of millet starch18

2.3.2.2. Starch crystallinity and gelatinsation	19
2.3.2.3. Starch isolation and content estimation	20
2.4. Classification of starch digestion (digestion, absorption and glycemic	)
response)	21
2.4.1. In vitro starch digestion of millet	22
2.4.2. In vitro digestion methods	23
2.4.3. Glycemic Index of millet	26
2.5. Factors affecting starch hydrolysis of millet	27
2.5.1. Particle size	27
2.5.2. Cooking	27
2.5.3. Fermentation	28
2.5.3.1. Microbiological profile of fermented millet	29
2.6. Potential health benefits of millet	29
2.7. Justification of millet research	30
2.8. Outline and structure of research	34
2.8.1. General aim of thesis	34
2.8.2. Objectives	34
2.8.3. Hypothesis	34
Chapter 3: Materials and methods	35
3.1. Plant material	35
3.1.1. Preparation of porridge	35
3.2. Carbohydrate digestion	37
3.2.1. Preparation of buffers	37
3.2.1.1. SGF and SIF	37
3.2.1.2. TRIS-EDTA-sodium metabisulfite buffer (pH 7.5)	38
3.2.1.3. Sodium acetate buffer (pH 5)	38
3.2.1.4. Sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0)	38
3.2.2. Enzyme preparation and $\alpha$ -amylase activity measurement	39
3.2.2.1. Preparation of pancreatic pepsin, $\alpha$ -amylase and pancreatin a	nd
AMG	39

3.2.2.2. Determination of sugars in enzymes	.40
3.2.2.3. Determination of $\alpha$ -amylase enzyme activity in pancreatin	.41
3.2.3. In vitro digestion of millet	.42
3.2.3.1. Non-gastric Goñi in vitro starch digestion method (Goñi)	.43
3.2.3.2. INFOGEST in vitro starch digestion method	.44
3.2.3.3. Estimation of the glycemic index of millet	.45
3.2.4. Extraction of soluble sugar in millet	.46
3.2.5. Analytical methods for carbohydrate quantification and qualification .	.47
3.2.5.1. HPAEC-PAD analysis	.47
3.2.5.1.1. Equipment	.47
3.2.5.1.2. Principle of HPAEC-PAD	.47
3.2.5.1.3. Preparation of HPAEC-PAD eluent	.48
3.2.5.1.4. Sample preparation for HPAEC-PAD	.49
3.2.5.2. 3, 5 Dinitrosalicylic acid assay (DNS)	.49
3.2.5.2.1. Principle of DNS	.49
3.2.5.2.2. Preparation of DNS reagent	. 50
3.2.5.2.3. Sample preparation for detection of reducing sugars by DNS	. 50
3.2.6. Starch	.51
3.2.6.1. Extraction of starch	.51
3.2.6.2. Determination of amylose content	.52
3.2.6.3. Determination of total starch content of millet	.54
3.3. Microstructure of millet starch by scanning electron microscope (SEM)	. 55
3.4. Thermal properties of millet by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC)	. 55
3.5. Moisture content	. 56
3.6. Determination of protein by Kjeldahl method	. 57
3.7. Statistical analysis	. 58
Chapter 4: Optimisation of protocols for carbohydrate digestibility and analysis of pearl millet	
Abstract	.59
4.1 Introduction	.60

4.1.1 Aim61	1
4.1.2 Objectives61	1
4.2. Methodology62	2
4.3. Results	3
4.3.1. Carbohydrate analysis of millet flour63	3
4.3.1.1. Optimisation of free sugar extraction in millet	3
4.3.1.2. Identification of sugars in digestive enzymes	3
4.3.1.3. Optimisation of total starch determination	9
4.3.1.4. Optimisation of gastrointestinal digestion of millet flour70	)
4.4 Discussion72	2
4.5. Conclusion76	3
Chapter 5: The effect of cooking and particle size of flour on carbohydrate	
quality and starch digestibility of pearl millet78	3
Abstract	3
5.1. Introduction80	)
5.1.1. Aim	1
5.1.2. Objectives	1
5.2. Methodology82	2
5.3. Results	3
5.3.1. Preparation of <i>ibyer</i> 83	3
5.3.2. Microscopy84	1
5.3.2.1 Effect of particle size on the microscopic structure of millet	3
5.3.2.2. Effect of pepsin pre-incubation on the microscopic structure of	
millet starch88	3
5.3.3. Determination of soluble sugar in millet samples	1
5.3.4. Total starch content of millet94	1
5.3.5. Protein analysis96	3
5.3.6. Effect of particle size on gastrointestinal starch digestion of millet97	7
<ul><li>5.3.7. Effects of particle size and cooking on estimated glycemic index of</li><li>millet 102</li></ul>	

5.3.8. Thermal properties of millet	105
5.4. Discussion	109
Microstructure	109
Effect of processing on the carbohydrate composition of pearl miller	t products
	111
In vitro starch digestibility of pearl millet	113
Effects of particle size and cooking on estimated glycemic index of	millet 116
Thermal properties of millet	116
5.5. Conclusion	119
Chapter 6: Impact of fermentation time on the carbohydrate quality an	nd
digestion of pearl millet products	121
Abstract	121
6.1. Introduction	122
6.1.1 Aim	123
6.1.2 Objectives	123
6.2. Methodology	124
6.3. Results	125
6.3.1 Impact of natural fermentation on the appearance of millet p	Ŭ
6.3.2. Effects of fermentation time on pH of millet products	127
6.3.3. Effect of fermentation time on carbohydrate composition of	millet.128
6.3.4. Effect of fermentation time and particle size on the starch of cooked millet porridge	•
6.3.5. Effect of fermentation time on the estimated glycemic index cooked millet porridge	
6.4. Discussion	
6.5. Conclusion	
Chapter 7: Summary of study and future prospects utilization of pearl	
7.1. General discussion	
7.1.1. Main findings and novelty of study	

7.1.2. Millet as a nutrient source for diabetes and malnourished popu	ulation
	148
7.1.3. Sustainability and economic importance of millet products	149
7.2. Limitation of study and future prospect of pearl millet products	149
7.2.1. In vivo trials	150
7.2.2. Comparative studies of ibyer using different varieties of pearl r	nillet
and food preparation methods	150
7.2.3. Identification of microorganisms involved in ibyer-i-angen	
fermentation	151
7.2.4. Sensory analysis	151
7.3. Conclusion	152
Chapter 8: References	153
Appendices	182

# List of Figures

Figure 1. World's largest producers of millet as reported by FAO, (2015)4
Figure 2. Nigerian map showing States where pearl millet is grown and State
where <i>ibyer</i> and <i>ibyer-i-angen</i> is consumed5
Figure 3. A village setting showing people eating ibyer with moimoi (bean
pudding) in Makurdi, Benue State8
Figure 4. Common traditional Nigerian meals
Figure 5. SEM microscopy of split pearl millet grain showing pericarp, endosperm
and germ15
Figure 6. Starch granule growth rings in the amorphous region of pearl millet
starch granule18
Figure 7. Summary of the preparation of <i>ibyer</i> and <i>ibyer-i-angen</i>
Figure 8. Summary of protocol optimisation for carbohydrate content and
composition of pearl millet flour
Figure 9. Total reducing sugars in millet flour after extraction with water at 1 min
vortexing (W1); and vortexed in simulated intestinal fluid for 1 min (SIF1), 5 min
(SIF5), 10 min (SIF10), 15 min (SIF15), 20 min (SIF20) and 25 min (SIF25) at
room temperature. Results are presented as mean of 3 biological replicates and
expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean.
Data with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05)64
Figure 10. HPAEC-PAD chromatogram showing separation of sugars in
standards (A) and the sugars detected in millet flour (B)65
Figure 11. Chromatograph showing sugar separation and detection by HPAEC-
PAD of sugar standard (A), Sigma pepsin (B),Sigma pancreatic $\alpha$ -amylase (C),
Sigma pancreatin (D), Sigma AMG (E) and Megazyme AMG (F)67
Figure 12. Total starch content of millet over different shaking periods. Results
are presented as percentage mean of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry
weight basis. The error bars represent standard error of the mean. Data with the
same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05)69
Figure 13. In vitro starch digestion of millet flour using non-gastric protocol
according to Goñi (A) and INFOGEST (B) without intermittent mixing of digesta
by inversion method and INFOGEST (C) with intermittent mixing of digesta by
inversion method while in the shaking water bath. Results are presented as

of lipid  $(1^{st})$  and for the degree of dissociation by retrogradation  $(2^{nd})$  of millet flour.

Figure 25. Summary of analysis of fermented millet products.124Figure 26. Images showing flour porridge after 0h (A), 12h (B) and 24h (C), 48h(D) and 72h (E) fermentation at 30°C.126Figure 27. Images showing cooked millet porridge after 12h (A), 24h (B), 48h (C),and 72h (D) fermentation of flour at 30°C.126Figure 28. pH change in different particle sizes of millet flour after fermentationfor 12 h, 24 h, 48 h and 72 h. Results are presented as percentage mean of 6biological and expressed in dry weight basis. The error bars represent standarderror of the mean.127

# List of Figures in Appendices

# List of Tables

Table 1. Cultivation period of the major food crops grown in Nigeria within a year.
Table 2. Proximate composition of selected cereals. Data are presented as g/100
g dry matter for protein, fat, crude fibre and carbohydrate (CHO), and mg/100 g
for ash (from Saleh <i>et al.,</i> 2013)13
Table 3. Trace mineral composition of different species of millet. Data are
presented as mg/100 g dry matter (from Saleh et al., 2013)14
Table 4. In vitro starch digestion methods used in different cereals    24
Table 5. Preparation of simulated gastric and intestinal fluids (adopted from
Minekus et al 2014)
<b>Table 6.</b> Summary of enzymes used in this study.40
<b>Table 7.</b> Preparation of substrate-enzyme solution for enzyme activity analysis.
Table 8.    Summary of non-gastric Goñi and INFOGEST starch digestion methods.
Table 9. Program of gradient elution for soluble sugars separation by HPAEC-
PAD
<b>Table 10.</b> Amylose standard solution preparation for standard curve
Table 11. Concentrations of glucose in some selected digestive enzymes.
Glucose concentration was presented as mean±standard deviation of mean of 3
replicates
Table 12. Moisture content and carbohydrate composition of different particle
sizes of flour, <i>ibyer</i> and ungelatinised isolated millet starch (IMS). The values
represent the percentage mean $\pm$ standard deviation in dry weight basis of 3
biological replicates. Data in the same column with the same superscript are not
significantly different (p<0.05). CHO = carbohydrate
Table 13. Protein content of millet flour and <i>ibyer</i> samples. The results are
presented as the percentage mean $\pm$ standard deviation of 3 biological replicates
and expressed in dry weight basis. The data in the same column with the same
superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05)96
Table 14. Results of rapidly digestible starch (RDS), slowly digestible starch
(SDS) and resistant starch (RS) of millet following Goñi and INFOGEST after 120
Niv

**Table 17.** Millet flour samples showing onset temperature (T<sub>0</sub>), peak temperature  $(T_p)$ , conclusion temperature  $(T_c)$  enthalpy change  $(\Delta H)$  after gelatinisation and retrogradation. Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation of 3 biological replicates. Data in the same column of gelatinisation or retrogradation 
 Table 18. The carbohydrate and protein composition of different fermentation
times of *ibyer-i-angen* of different particle sizes. The results are presented as percentage mean ± standard deviation of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry weight basis. Data in the same column with the same superscript are not Table 19. The values expressed as percentage mean ± SD of RDS, SDS, RS, and starch digestibility of different particle sizes of cooked millet porridge after fermentation for 12 h, 24 h, 48 h and 72 h. Data in the same column with the **Table 20.** Data showing mean±SD of starch hydrolysis (C ...), kinetic constant (k), half time of hydrolysis (T1/2), hydrolysis index (HI) and estimated glycemic index (eGI) of millet calculated with kinetic equation after different fermentation times of *ibyer.* Data in the same column with the same superscript are not significantly 

**Table 21.** Summary of results of carbohydrate quality and digestion in vitro ofpearl millet. Results are presented as percentage total soluble sugar, total starch,total carbohydrate, starch digestibility, rapidly digestible starch (RDS) andresistant starch (RS).147

## Abbreviations

AMG	Amyloglucosidase
СНО	Carbohydrate
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNS	
DSC	Differential scanning calorimetry
eGI	Estimated glycemic index
FEG-ESEM scanning electron microscope	Field emission gun environmental
HPAEC-PAD chromatography coupled with pulse a	
IMS	Isolated millet starch
PTFE	Polytetrafluorethylene
RDS	Rapidly digestible starch
RS	Resistant starch
SDS	Slowly digestible starch
SEM	Scanning electron microscope
SGF	Simulated gastric fluid
SIF	Simulated intestinal fluid

### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### 1.1. Background

### 1.1.1. Nigeria as a multicultural nation

Nigeria is presumed to be the most populous black nation in the world. The population of Nigeria from the 2006 census was 140 431 790 with recent speculations putting the population between 185 990 000 to 190 000 000 (National Population Commission Nigeria, 2006; National Bureau of statistics, 2010; WHO, 2016; United Nations Department of Economics and Financial Affairs/Population Division, 2017). Nigeria is a multicultural country made up of 36 States located in the Western part of Africa. The States in Nigeria are grouped into six geo-political zones, each of which is made up between 5 to 7 States. The geo-political zones are the North West, comprised of Kaduna, Katsina, Kano, Kebbi, Sokoto, Jigawa and Zamfara States; the North East, comprised of Adamawa, Bauchi, Gombe, Yobe, Taraba and Borno States; the Middle belt, comprised of Benue, Kogi, Nasarawa, Federal Capital Territory (FCT) Abuja, Kwara, Niger and Plateau States; the South West, comprised of Lagos, Ogun, Oyo, Osun, Ondo and Ekiti States; the South East, comprised of Abia, Anambra, Enugu, Imo and Ebonyi States; and the South South, comprised of Edo, Bayelsa, Delta, Akwa Ibom, Rivers and Cross-River States (National Population Commission Nigeria, 2006; Nigerian government, 2016). Religious wise, the North is predominantly Muslims and the South predominantly Christians, and the Middle is partly Muslims and partly Christians.

#### 1.1.2. Cultivation seasons and staples in Nigeria

In terms of climate, there are two major seasons in Nigeria, rainy and dry season. The rainy season begins in April and ends in October measuring between 500 to 2000 mm with a temperature range of 30 to 45°C and peak period between June and September. On the other hand, the dry season also referred to as "harmatan period" starts in November and ends in March with temperature between 12 to 37°C and peak period between December and March (Shiru *et al.*, 2018). Nigeria produces most of the staples consumed by its population and this includes tuber and root crops like yam, cassava and sweet potato; and cereals like pearl millet, maize, sorghum, and rice. It is also a home for the cultivation of legumes and pulses like black eye beans, soybeans, pigeon peas and groundnut also referred to as peanut or monkey nut; and fruits and vegetables like banana, plantain, tomato, pepper, onions, spinach, oranges, and mangoes (Nigeria Government, 2016). These crops are cultivated all year and Table 1 shows the period of cultivation of some major staples in Nigeria, most of which are planted in the rainy season (FAO, 2018).

Crops	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	Мау	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec
Cassava	Н				Ρ	Ρ	G	G	G	G	G	Н
Rice	Н				Ρ	Ρ	Ρ	Ρ	Р	Н	Н	Н
Maize1(North)					Ρ	Ρ	G	Н	н			
Maize 2 (North)	Н							Ρ	Р	G	G	Н
Maize 3 (South)			Ρ	Ρ	G	Н	Н	Н				
Pearl millet						Р	G	G	Н	н		

Ρ

G

Ρ

G

Р

Н

G

Н

Н

Н

Н

Н

Н

Н

Н

**Table 1.** Cultivation period of the major food crops grown in Nigeria within a year. P = Planting, G = Growing, H = Harvesting periods (FAO, 2018).

### 1.1.3. Pearl millet production in Nigeria

Н

Ρ

Ρ

G

Sorghum

Yam

In Nigeria, pearl millet is one of the main food crops and the only type of millet cultivated (Nigeria Government, 2016; FAO, 2018). Other known types millet grown globally include foxtail, finger, proso, khodo, little, and barnyard (Ren *et al.*, 2016; Saleh *et al.*, 2013; Dias-Martins *et al.*, 2018). In some studies, pearl millet was reported to be the fourth cereal-produced crop in the world with India, Niger, Nigeria and Mali being some of the largest producers (Osman, 2011; Saleh et al., 2013) and is a routinely consumed food crop in developing countries. However, the most recent millet record (Fig. 1) showed a decline in pearl millet production from 2010 to 2013. The decline in traditional cultivation of millet may be due to consumer food choice and industrial preference

(known grains that people like in different parts of the word determine products developed) as consumers may not be aware of the nutritional importance of millet. In developed countries such as the United States of America and Canada, millet is used primarily as forage (Dias-Martins *et al.*, 2018). It is important to note that there has been no recent update on millet production, last being 2015.



Figure 1. World's largest producers of millet as reported by FAO, (2015)

Generally, pearl millet is a climate-resilient cereal and cultivated at a relative wide temperature range. In Nigeria, the temperature range for growing millet is between 30 to 45°C and it takes about 2 months from cultivation to harvest (FAO, 2018; Shiru *et al.*, 2018). Millet is cultivated in many States in Nigeria (Fig. 2) and mainly in the Northern and Middle belt region of Nigeria.



**Figure 2.** Nigerian map showing States where pearl millet is grown and State where *ibyer* and *ibyer-i-angen* is consumed.

#### 1.1.4. Processing and consumption of millet

Millet is eaten as a meal after the combination of two or more domestic scale processing methods including milling, fermentation, roasting and cooking with water to make a porridge or gruel. Processing has been extensively used to enhance the utilization of millet (Chhiva and Sarita, 2012; Coulibaly et al., 2012; Saleh et al., 2013; Jaybhaye et al., 2014). Other traditional and advanced technological methods of processing common to millet include; dehulling, milling and sieving, malting, extrusion cooking, popping, soaking, fortification and supplementation, blending into composite flour and drying enhance the texture, nutritional guality, digestibility and the acceptability of millet (Akinleye et al., 2014; Jaybhaye et al., 2014; AM and Bankole, 2015). Dehulling is one of the first steps carried out in processing millet (Chandrasekara and Shahidi, 2011; Jaybhaye et al., 2014) by pounding, milling, or the use of centrifugal shellers. A study by Chandrasekara and Shahidi, (2011) investigated the effect of dehulling on the total polyphenolic content of millet and demonstrated that pearl millet is considerably rich in nutrients, particularly phytochemicals. Significantly high amounts of polyphenol are present in the hull of pearl millet compared to other types of millets (Chandrasekara and Shahidi, 2011). This means that the removing hulls is likely to result in a lower concentration of total polyphenol in dehulled millet flour. Although this is the case, it is important to remove the hulls in millet prior to food preparation because the hull is inedible and indigestible.

Fermentation is one of the oldest methods of processing in history. It is characterised by the breakdown of carbohydrates by the activities of microorganisms and

endogenous enzymes, and its application in millet products has been studied (Dhankher and Chauhan, 1987; Sharma and Kapoor, 1996; Elyas *et al.*, 2002; Abdelgadir *et al.*, 2005; Adebiyi *et al.*, 2016; Akinola *et al.*, 2017). These studies highlighted the importance of fermentation in reducing anti-nutritive properties in foods and enhancing the bioavailability and accessibility of nutrients, as well as altering the microstructure of starch. In Africa, traditional fermentation has remained a major pre-treatment step in the preparation of most cereal-based foods. Cereal flour or grains are soaked in water and left in the open under non controlled temperature conditions to allow for microbial growth to take place before or after cooking, depending on intended product (Mugula *et al.*, 2003; Muyanja *et al.*, 2003; Tou *et al.*, 2006; Nwachukwu *et al.*, 2010; Owusu-Kwarteng *et al.*, 2012).

#### 1.1.5. Traditional Nigerian pearl millet based diets

In Nigeria, pearl millet is consumed daily as a gruel or porridge called *ibyer* and its fermented counterpart *ibyer-i-angen* (Fig. 3 and 4). More recently, a variety of products have been developed for larger scale commercial production including beverages, ready-to-eat porridges, fermented and unfermented breads, breakfast cereals, cookies and snacks (Wu *et al.*, 2014; Zhu 2014a; AM and Bankole, 2015; Farinde 2015; Izah *et al.*, 2016). Products made from millet are consumed as breakfast, lunch or dinner. Traditional cereal based food products are prepared mainly from maize, sorghum, rice, fonio and pearl millet and are grouped as thin porridge (*kunu*), thick porridges (*ogi, ibyer, ibyer-i-angen*), thick gel (*fufu, agidi*), puff batter (*masa*) or dough (*fura*). There are other very common meals in Nigeria (Fig. 4) prepared from roots and tubers,

legumes and pulses, and vegetables. Most Nigerian meals are eaten in combination with other meals and take longer than 1 hour to prepare.



**Figure 3.** A village setting showing people eating *ibyer* with *moimoi* (bean pudding) in Makurdi, Benue State.

### 1.1.5.1. Ogi

This is one of the most popular gruels consumed in Nigeria, Ghana, and Benin (Greppi *et al.*, 2017; Akinleye *et al.*, 2014). Its preparation, physicochemical properties, microbial analysis, nutritional profile has been reported (AM and Bankole, 2015; Farinde, 2015; Izah *et al.*, 2016). Millet, sorghum or maize is steeped in water and left to ferment over a period of 24 to 72 h in an open container, milled, sieved, decanted and boiled water is added to the slurry to cook it. *Ogi* is usually served hot and eaten with an accompanying meals such as *akara* (bean cake) and *moimoi* (bean pudding).

### 1.1.5.2. Kunu

Maize, millet or sorghum is used in the preparation of *kunu*. This gruel is indigenous to people in the Northern and middle-belt parts of Nigeria. Grains are steeped and left to

ferment for 24h, milled, sieved, boiled water is added to the mix without decanting, and stirred until cooked and left to cool before consumption (Wakil *et al.*, 2013; Oluwajoba *et al.*, 2013).

#### 1.1.5.3. Ibyer and ibyer-i-angen

This traditional cereal cooked porridge is prepared mainly from pearl millet and consumed as breakfast porridge by children and adults of the Tiv ethnic group from Benue State, Nigeria. The unfermented porridge is called *ibyer* and the fermented is referred to as *ibyer-i-angen*. The process of preparation is by adding of water to millet flour and cooking (*ibyer*), while for *ibyer-i-angen*, the reconstituted porridge is left in the open to ferment at 27 to 30 °C overnight, and cooked by boiling with a predetermined volume of water. The prepared porridge is eaten hot with akara or moimoi. There is limited information on the preparation and nutritional profile of this gruel. A study by Kure and Wyasu, (2013) investigated the physicochemical properties of a similar gruel made from sorghum.

#### 1.1.5.4. Fufu

*Fufu* is a term used to describe thick gel-like meal eaten with soup by the majority of Nigerians on a daily basis as part of lunch and dinner. It is made from cereals such as millet, maize, wheat, fonio, sorghum, and rice flour, and root and tuber plants such as yam and cassava. Preparation of *fufu* from cereal starts with milling grains, sieving to remove chaff, cooking in boiled water until a thick highly viscous gel is formed. *Fufu* from yam is prepared by peeling and drying then it is milled to flour for the preparation of *amala* (black coloured *fufu*) or peeled and boiled in water, and the cooked yam is then pounded while hot in a traditional wooden mortar and pestle. For cassava, it is

either peeled and dried to mill as flour, or peeled and fermented to for the preparation of *akpu*, or peeled and grated and then fermented for the preparation of *garri*. The processed cassava flour is cooked in boiling water into a thick gel, while the *akpu* is moulded in balls and cooked and pounded. On the other hand, the processed *garri* is made into *eba*. All the types of *fufu* are eaten with an accompanied soup (Fig. 4) as lunch or dinner.



lbyer

Moimoi

Figure 4. Common traditional Nigerian meals.

## Chapter 2: Literature review

#### 2.1. Pearl millet

Pearl millet also referred to as 'amine' amongst the Tiv ethnic group of Benue State, Nigeria. It is one of many types of small seeded plants of the poaceae family. Pearl millet is known under different species names such as *pennisetum glaucum*, *pennisetum typhoides*, *pennisetum americanum* and *pennisetum spicatum* (Sripriya and Chandra, 1997; Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Annor *et al.*, 2017; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Dias-Martins *et al.*, 2018). Other common species of the poaceae family are finger millet (*eleusine coracana*), proso (*panicum miliaceum*), and foxtail millet (*setaria italic*). The grains of pearl millet are small (between 1.5-5.5 mm) and have different shapes (supplementary data: Fig. S1), and typically greenish-brown in colour. Millet is one of the oldest food crops grown, and its cultivation dates back to 5550 BC in Asia (Crawford, 2006).

#### 2.2. Nutritional properties of millet

Millets are gluten free, which makes them an important seed crop as part of a diet by everyone. The nutritional composition of pearl millet has been studied previously (Hulse *et al.*, 1980; Chhavi and Sarita, 2012; FAO, 2012; Amadou, 2014; Saleh *et al.*, 2013; Devisetti *et al.*, 2014; Akinola *et al.*, 2017). The carbohydrate, protein, crude fibre, fat and ash content of pseudocereals was reported (Table 2) and have similar nutritional properties as pearl millet. A review by Saleh *et al.*, (2013) reported that compared to wheat, sorghum, rice and maize, pearl millet is richer in protein, crude fibre, and minerals. It also has significant amount of isoleucine, leucine, histidine, glutamic acid, methionine and threonine and other amino acid when compared to other commonly consumed cereals (Osman, 2011; Chhavi and Sarita, 2012; Saleh *et al.*, 2013; Amadou *et al.*, 2013). Adding to the uniqueness of pearl millet, its grains have reasonable amount of polyphenols (832.2  $\mu$ g/g) and trace nutrients like calcium, phosphorus and magnesium as shown on Table 3 (Saleh *et al.*, 2013; Hithamani and Srinivasan, 2014; Muthamilarasan *et al.*, 2016). The most abundant nutrient component in millet and cereals is carbohydrate.

Food	Protein	Fat	Ash	Fibre	СНО
Rice (brown)	7.90	2.70	1.30	1.00	76.00
Wheat	11.60	2.00	1.60	2.00	71.00
Maize	9.20	4.60	1.20	2.80	73.00
Sorghum	10.40	3.10	1.60	2.00	70.00
Pearl millet	11.80	4.80	2.20	2.30	75.00
Finger millet	7.70	1.50	2.60	3.60	72.00
Foxtail millet	11.20	4.00	3.30	6.70	63.20
Common millet	12.50	3.50	3.10	5.20	63.80
Little millet	9.70	5.20	5.40	7.60	60.90
Barnyard millet	11.00	3.90	4.50	13.60	55.00
Kodo millet	9.80	3.60	3.30	5.20	66.60

**Table 2**. Proximate composition of selected cereals. Data are presented as g/100 g dry matter for protein, fat, crude fibre and carbohydrate (CHO), and mg/100 g for ash (from Saleh *et al.*, 2013).

Grain	Ρ	Mg	Ca	Fe	Zn	Cu	Mn	Мо	Cr
Pearl millet	379	137	46	8.0	3.1	1.06	1.15	0.07	0.023
Finger millet	320	137	398	3.9	2.3	0.47	5.49	0.10	0.028
Foxtail millet	422	81	38	5.3	2.9	1.60	0.85	_	0.070
Proso millet	281	117	23	4.0	2.4	5.80	1.20	_	0.040
Little millet	251	133	12	13.9	3.5	1.60	1.03	_	0.240
Barnyard millet	340	82	21	9.2	2.6	1.30	1.33	_	0.140
Kodo millet	215	166	31	3.6	1.5	5.80	2.90	_	0.080

**Table 3.** Trace mineral composition of different species of millet. Data are presented as mg/100 g dry matter (from Saleh *et al.,* 2013)

#### 2.3. Carbohydrates in millet

Carbohydrates are the most abundant nutrients in cereals that contribute to human nutrition. Carbohydrate serves as a storage source for plant seeds, including cereals, and is primarily located in the endosperm (Fig. 5). Carbohydrates make up 56.10 to 76.10% of the total seed weight in pearl millet (Oshodi, 1999; Dias-Martins et al., 2018; Amadou et al., 2014; Saleh et al., 2013). The variation in carbohydrate composition is influenced mainly by the method of determination and variety of millet analysed. Nevertheless, cereals, especially millets, maize and sorghum have similar Carbohydrate carbohydrate composition. comprises of di mono, and polysaccharides. In brief, mono and disaccharides are small molecular weight and relatively soluble in water. In food composition and nutrition, carbohydrates soluble in water are referred to as 'sugars or simple sugars.' Polysaccharides are high molecular weight molecules, categorised in nutrition as starch and fibre (or non-
starch polysaccharides). When starch is found within the plant cell structure (i.e surrounded by plant cell wall), the carbohydrate is referred to as 'complex' carbohydrates (Southgate, 1995; Malleshi et al., 1986). The bioavailability of carbohydrate in traditional pearl millet diet will provide a good understanding on how to develop functional foods.



**Figure 5.** SEM microscopy of split pearl millet grain showing pericarp, endosperm and germ.

## 2.3.1. Sugars

The composition of common sugars in the diet, their digestion and metabolism are relatively established (Southgate, 1995; Wong and Jenkins, 2007). Glucose, fructose, maltose and sucrose are the main sugars in millet products (Malleshi et al., 1986, Rao and Muralikrishna, 2001; Rao and Nagasampige, 2011; Amadou

*et al.*, 2014; Oshodi, 1999). However, galactose, and fructo-oligosaccharides raffinose and stachyose have also been reported (Malleshi et al., 1986; Oshodi, 1999). The sugars from millet have been mostly extracted by suspension in methanol, ethanol solution, water, copper-reagent and simulated intestinal fluid, and quantified using different detection methods (Malleshi et al., 1986, Rao and Muralikrishna, 2001; Rao and Nagasampige, 2011; Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Oshodi, 1999). The sugar yield from different studies differed significantly. For example, the extraction with copper-reagent gave a higher sugar yield (5.28%) compared to ethanol solution (1.44%) method (Malleshi et al., 1986; Oshodi, 1999) and different identified sugars. Thus, a more harmonised method for sugar extraction and quantification if developed will be useful in order to compare results of millet products.

## 2.3.2. Millet starch

Starch is the main carbohydrate component of cereal grains acting as an energy source for the developing plant during germination. The starch content of millet grains ranges from 51.35 to 74.12% of the grain's dry weight. The variation is attributed to genotype, season of cultivation, processing treatment, region and experimental methods used to measure starch (Saleh *et al.*, 2013; Yang *et al.*, 2013; Zhu 2014a; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Djurle *et al.*, 2016; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). Genotypic variation was evident in the highly variable starch content measured in different pearl millet cultivars in Algeria (Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017). It

is therefore important to consider the cultivar of pearl millet when comparing starch data between studies.

Starch consists of two different molecular components, amylose and amylopectin (Fig. 6). Amylose is a linear polymer of  $\alpha$ -(1 $\rightarrow$ 4) linked glucose while amylopectin has an amylose-type backbone with frequent branches of  $\alpha$ -(1 $\rightarrow$ 4) linked glycans, linked to the backbone through (1 $\rightarrow$ 6)- $\alpha$ -linkages (Li *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017; Wang *et al.*, 2013; Zhu, 2014). Most millet starches are composed of around 20-30% amylose and 70-80% amylopectin (Zhu 2014 and Annor *et al.*, 2017). During starch synthesis in the grain, amylose and amylopectin self-assemble into compact ordered structures within membrane bound organelles called amyloplasts, which contain starch granules (Zhu, 2014). Pearl millet starch is composed of between 6-32.5% amylose content of which is higher than little millet (18%), barnyard (20%) and similar to foxtail (11.2-32%), but lower than the estimation for finger (14.4-38.6%) and proso (17.2-33.9%).



Figure 6. Starch granule growth rings in the amorphous region of pearl millet starch granule.

## 2.3.2.1. Properties of millet starch

Millet starch exhibits the A-type polymorphic arrangement, found typically in cereals, where little water is found within the amylopectin crystalline forms, compared to the more open structure of the type-B polymorph, found typically in potatoes and other tubers (Perez and Bertoft, 2010; Annor *et al.*,2015; Zhu,

2014). The granules of millet starch are typically smaller in comparison to wheat, sorghum, maize, but bigger than quinoa, and mostly polyhedral in shape with apparent pores at the surface (McDonough and Rooney, 1989; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017; Saccomanno *et al.*, 2017). The granule size and pores are thought to facilitate gelatinisation and digestion of starch by providing access to amylases. Also, the importance of other grain components including protein and lipids in regulating starch digestion is an emerging area of research (Wong *et al.*, 2009; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Zou *et al.*, 2016).

#### 2.3.2.2. Starch crystallinity and gelatinsation

Starch crystallinity is the imperfect order in which the starch polymers are arranged within a granule. The crystalline structure of starch is altered by either gelatinisation or melting (Cooke and Gidley., 1992). Gelatinisation of starch results from heating starch in the presence of water whilst melting resulting in the heating of starch in the absence of water. During gelatinisation, the amorphous region of starch first takes up water, hydrating the granule and causing it to swell, hence, allowing the crystalline region to also take up water, which destabilises the granule structure (Slade and Levine., 1988). Cereal starches including millet, maize, rice, wheat and sorghum gelatinise at temperatures between 60 to 85 °C (Hsu *et al.*, 2015; Srichuwong et al., 2017; Ye *et al.*, 2018). The variation in gelatinisation temperature reported in these studies are dependent of variety of starch, moisture-starch ratio, and rate of heating temperature per minute. For instance, variety difference was evident in the higher gelatinisation temperature

of millet compared to wheat and quinoa (Srichuwong et al., 2017). Therefore, it will be interesting to conduct gelatinisation analysis of millet in comparison to how its relative food product as eaten is prepared.

## 2.3.2.3. Starch isolation and content estimation

The methods for the estimation of starch content and starch isolation in cereals has been developed and widely applied (Englyst *et al.*, 1992; Goñi *et al.*, 1997; Al-Rabadi *et al.*, 2011; Decker *et al.*, 2014; Suma and Urooj, 2015; Akinola *et al.*, 2017). Starch isolation has been a key step to study the properties of starch. Common methods used for starch extraction include wet milling alone, alkaline-protease wet milling, alkaline, acidic, and neutral buffer method (Bustos *et al.*, 2004; Zhu, 2014; Van Hung et al., 2016; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). These methods may have profound effect on the starch yield. Zhu, (2014) reviewed the isolated starch yield of different cereals and showed varying content amongst reports.

Starch content is the amount of glucose in carbohydrates determined after the chemical or enzymatic degradation of complex carbohydrate and the detection of glucose produced. The amount of free glucose (i.e the amount of glucose soluble in water) or sugars is deducted from the overall glucose yield (Englyst *et al.,* 1992). Therefore, if not carefully corrected, the free sugars or glucose present in food sample may give a false contribution to starch yield in the analysed product. The most common methods of estimating starch in food samples is the dissolution

of starch by acid hydrolysis followed by an enzymatic hydrolysis of maltose to glucose (Englyst *et al.*, 1992; Goñi *et al.*, 1997). Amyloglucosidase is the most commonly used enzyme for starch content analysis. Typically, food samples analysed are subjected to different pre-treatment processing including milling, gelatinisation and fermentation, and concentration of enzyme used in experimental procedure differ from sample to sample (Goñi *et al.*, 1997; Englyst *et al.*, 1992; Amadou *et al.*, 2014). Thus it may be important to understand the properties of the samples been analysed, especially their homogeneity in solution in order to determine the best method to estimate starch. For instance, compared to cereal food samples, the starch content in legumes is more easily analysed when subjected to pre-treatment like prolonged gelatinisation prior to analysis because of the hardness of the grains (Goñi *et al.*, 1997).

## **2.4. Classification of starch digestion (digestion, absorption and glycemic response)**

Generally, classification of starchy food samples is based on their digestion (accessibility), and how the digestion products (sugars) are metabolised (bioavailability) and used for different physiological functions (Englyst *et al.*, 1997; Heaton *et al.*, 1989; Ren *et al.*, 2016). High bioavailability and accessibility of products of carbohydrate digestion have been associated to obesity and type-2 diabetes and when low, it can have potential health benefits (Heaton *et al.*, 1988; Edward *et al.*, 2015; Mlotha *et al.*, 2015; Van Hung et al., 2016; Ren *et al.*, 2016). Therefore, it is necessary to provide information on commonly consumed food products. To give a better understanding on carbohydrate digestibility, Englyst *et* 

*al.*, (1992) characterised starches based on speed of digestion: rapidly digestible starch (RDS), slowly digestible starch (SDS) and resistant starch (RS). RSD, SDS and RS are starch products available after the activities of digestive enzyme within 20min, 20 to 120 min and starch not hydrolysed after 120 min under a simulated *in vitro* condition. The RS content and starch digestion are very important factors in determining the glycemic index.

#### 2.4.1. *In vitro* starch digestion of millet

The starch digestibility of different species and varieties of millets has been studied (Hu *et al.*, 2004; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Annor *et al.*, 2015; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017; Yang *et al.*, 2018) with results varying from 14.24 to 78.50% up to 120 min incubation for the intestinal phase of digestion. It is important to note that the physical state of samples analysed and starch digestion methods used in these studies varied greatly. For example, Lemgharbi *et al.*, (2017) reported low digestibility ranging from 14.24 to 22.83% for different cultivars of millet flour using only the intestinal phase of digestion, while up to 45% was reported when gastric digestion preceded the intestinal phase (Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). It should be noted that when the PhD project started in 2015, little evidence was available for pearl millet.

## 2.4.2. In vitro digestion methods

In vitro starch digestion protocols are listed in Table 4. The parameters and conditions in protocols including pH of buffer, type of enzymes, concentration of enzymes and incubation time vary greatly between studies. In fact, only few studies have evaluated the effect of the gastric phase on starch digestion, especially in pearl millet. It is therefore necessary to compare starch digestion data using harmonised methods. The methods developed by Englyst et al., (1992) and Goñi et al., (1997) are most common starch digestion methods used in research. Recently, the INFOGEST designed static digestion protocol to harmonise previously developed methods to give better interpretation of data (Minekus et al., 2014). However, examples of the current research using the INFOGEST protocol focused on lipid and protein digestion (El et al., 2015; Mat et al., 2016). In a few cases, it has been used to investigate the release of other nutrients, such as carotenoids from spinach (Eriksen et al., 2017) and the intactness of cell walls during simulated digestion of fruit smoothie, puree and juices (Chu et al., 2017). There has been only one study on starch digestion of cereal products using INFOGEST, where the starch digestibility of processed products; white bread, pasta, spaghetti and cookies made from wheat and gluten free bread made from rice were measured (Bustos et al., 2017). Interestingly, the INFOGEST protocol has not yet been applied to millet or its products.

23

	•						
Method of sugar detection	Type of millet and treatment	buffer	Phases	Type of enzyme and unit (U) used	Incubation time, pH and temperature	Starch digestibility (%)	Author
Glucose oxidase and peroxidase kit	Pearl millet (unfermented flour)	HCI solution	Gastric	Pepsin, unit not given	5 min, pH not given, 37°C	58 to 70	Srichuwong, <i>et al</i> 2017
		Maleate buffer	Intestinal	Pancreatic α-amylase, 22 U and amyloglucosidase unit 6.6 U	240 min, pH 6, 37°C		
Glucose oxidase and	Pearl millet (unfermented flour)	Phosphate buffer	Intestinal	Pancreatic α-amylase, unit not given	120 min, pH 6.9, 37°C	14.24 to 22.83	Lemgharbi <i>et al.,</i> 2017
peroxidase kit		Sodium acetate buffer	45 min, pH 4.8,				
Glucose-	Foxtail millet	Acetate buffer	- Gastric	Pepsin, 3570 U	30min, pH 5.2, 37°C	75.20 to 91.20	Ren <i>et al.,</i> 2016
peroxidase kit	(cooked)				30min, pH 5.5, 37°C		
		Continued with gastric digesta	Intestinal	Pancreatin, 150 U amylase activity Amyloglucosidase, 33.64 U and Invertase, 112.15 U	120min, pH 5.5, 37°C		
DNS reagent	Pearl millet (unfermented and fermented flour)	Phosphate	Intestinal	Pancreatic α-amylase, unit not given	120min, pH 6.9, 37°C	15.00 to 29.00	Alka and Shruti, 2012

## Table 4. In vitro starch digestion methods used in different cereals

Oxidase- Proso millet (cooked) Phosphate Inte peroxidase kit	Pancreatic α-amylase, 20.33 U and amyloglucosidase, unit 2.7 U	120min, pH 5.2, 37°C	81.01 to 91.88.	Yang <i>et al.,</i> 2018
---	--	----------------------	-----------------	--------------------------

## 2.4.3. Glycemic Index of millet

The glycemic index is a tool that uses data generated from starch digestibility of foods in vivo to provide a circulated comparison of the potential glycemic response in individuals, compared to a standard carbohydrate load (Englyst et al., 1992; Goñi et al., 1997; Heaton et al., 1988). In most cases, the reference food is either glucose or white bread. Glycemic index can be predicted from in vitro digestibility data. Hence, estimating the glycemic index is useful in the development of foods to meet specific nutrition and health needs of individuals, especially in managing the diet of the growing diabetic population. The estimated glycemic index (eGI) of pearl millets has been reported (<70) (Annor et al., 2015; Lemgharbi et al., 2017). It has not been as studied as other types of millet which have presented data that correlates with in vitro studies (Heaton et al., 1989; Annor et al., 2015; Ren et al., 2016; Lemgharbi et al., 2017). Following the classification of glycemic index of foods i.e low (<55), intermediate (between 56) to 69) and high (>70), pearl millet falls between low and intermediate (Goñi et al., 1997; Trinidad et al., 2010; Wolter et al., 2013; Lemgharbi et al., 2017; Annor et al., 2015). Limited information is available for the GI of pearl millet compared to cereals such as rice and maize. Considering how important pearl millet is to millions of people globally, information on how other food preparation can influence GI will be useful.

26

## 2.5. Factors affecting starch hydrolysis of millet

Many factors have been previously attributed to the starch digestibility (especially the RS fraction) and glycemic index of millets; they include processing, particle size of flour, and genotype of cultivar, amylose content, and fermentation (Ren *et al.,* 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.,* 2017; Annor *et al.,* 2015).

## 2.5.1. Particle size

The particle size of flour has been suggested to contribute to starch digestion. Though there is scarce information on the effect of particle size of pearl millet on starch digestion, there have been studies on barley, wheat and oat flour (Heaton *et al.,* 1988; Al-Rabadi *et al.,* 2011; Al-Rabadi *et al.,* 2009). These studies demonstrated that manipulating the particle size of flour before food preparation was an important factor modulating digestion rate of starches. To explain this, a study on sorghum and barley by Al-Rabadi *et al.,* (2009) points to more intact cell walls in larger flour particles (>500  $\mu$ M) limiting enzyme access to starch during hydrolysis.

## 2.5.2. Cooking

Cooking by boiling a food sample in water remains one of the oldest methods of food processing used to improve the nutritional profile of starch-based foods. The ratio of food and water, and extent of cooking is thought to have a pronounced effect on the physical and chemical properties of foxtail millet, rice and beans (Goñi *et al.*, 1997; Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Hu *et al.*, 2004; Ye *et al.*, 2018). For instance, cooking of foxtail millet resulted in more than 2-fold increase in starch digestion. Ren *et al.*, (2016) reported higher digestibility of foxtail millet cooked with higher ratio of water and lower with less water. The ratio of water to sample during cooking is thought to influence the rate of diffusion into granule and complete disruption of starch (Al-Rabadi *et al.*, 2011; Ren *et al.*, 2016). The starch digestibility of pearl millet has been reported (Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Annor *et al.*, 2015; Alka and Shruti, 2012), majority of these studies were on raw flour. Therefore, it is useful to provide information on the how cooking methods can contribute to the starch digestibility of pearl millet.

## 2.5.3. Fermentation

Fermentation is important because it is thought to improve the palatability, nutritional profile and the preservation of foods (El Hag et al., 2002; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Saleh *et al.*, 2013; Amadou *et al.*, 2014). Traditional fermentation remains a major processing step in many African cereal based diets. *Kunu* and *ogi* are the most common fermented porridges that form part of breakfast meals across Nigeria (Oluwajoba *et al.*, 2014; Akinleye *et al.*, 2014; AM and Bankole, 2015) with *ibyer-i-angen* only popular in Benue state. *Kunu* and *ogi* are prepared from maize, sorghum or pearl millet, but *ibyer-i-angen* is mainly prepared from pearl millet porridge. Studies on fermented millet products are mainly focused on their proximal composition (Kheterpaul Chauhan, 1989; Kheterpaul and Chauhan, 1991; Oluwajoba *et al.*, 2014; Akinleye *et al.*, 2014; AM and Bankole, 2015) with limited studies reporting starch digestion (Sharma and Kapoor 1996;

Alka and Shruti, 2012). Alka *et al.*, (2012) investigated the effect of fermentation of pearl millet, maize and sorghum up to 36 h and reported significant improvement in their starch digestibility.

## 2.5.3.1. Microbiological profile of fermented millet

The microbial profile of fermented of food product are important indicators of the quality of that food. Traditionally, fermentation of millet are mainly by alcoholic formation from 2 h with lactic acid from 8 h and yeast fermentation (Lei and Jakobsen, 2004; Tou et al., 2006). Groups of Lactic acid bacteria isolated from *koko*, a fermented Ghanaian beverage was predominantly *Weisella confuse*, *Lactobacillus fermentum*, *Lactobacillus salivarius* and *Pediococcus species*, which were shown to be active during in vitro digestion analysis (Lei and Jakobsen, 2004) and may have probiotic potentials to gut health. Consequently, it is likely that the *ibyer-i-angen* may have similar benefit to gut health.

## 2.6. Potential health benefits of millet

*In vivo* studies provide evidence on the physiological metabolism of food and their influence on health. Evidence from *in vivo* studies such as randomized controlled trials (acute and chronic) study has shown that the quality of carbohydrate in plant based diet i.e GI and RS content are critical in managing degenerative health conditions such as diabetes and obesity (Southgate, 1995; Heaton *et al.*, 1989; Fayet-Moore *et al.*, 2017; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Thathola *et al.*, 2010). In recent times, there have been emerging claims that suggest millet based diets have potential in combatting diabetes. Evidence to support this was provided from a study on

low GI foxtail millet products by Thathola *et al.*, (2010). This study showed a positive impact on type-2 diabetic patients by the lowering effect of foxtail millet on blood glucose, triglyceride and cholesterol. Another example still on foxtail mill*e*t also reported strong correlation between low GI and reduced blood glucose (Ren *et al.*, 2016). Considering that available data suggests that pearl millet has low to intermediate estimated GI (Annor *et al.*, 2015; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017), it may play a critical role in controlling postprandial glucose if ingested by individuals with compromised blood glucose regulation.

Recently, Annor *et al.*, (2017) and Dias-Martins *et al.*, (2018) reviewed and highlighted the potential benefit of pearl millet as an alternative healthy dietary choice. It was clear from the reviews that more evidence based researches are needed for pearl millet and its products, especially in providing information on GI and important starch fraction contents (SDS and RS). Furthermore, pearl millet is gluten free (Dias-Martins *et al.*, 2018) and can therefore be an alternative to some of the most utilized grains such as wheat, oat, rye and barley, especially for people with celiac disease. Hence, pearl millet is arguably a good choice as part of a diet for everyone globally.

## 2.7. Justification of millet research

Pearl millet is a very popular cereal in Africa and is used in the preparation of a wide range of products consumed by adults and children. It is a staple source of nutrients to millions of people in developing countries (Lemgharbi *et al.,* 2017)

and is suggested as an emerging food in developed countries whose populations are interested in sustainable plant-based diets. A large number of people consume pearl millet daily as a gruel or porridge called *ibyer* and its fermented counterpart *ibyer-i-angen* in the Benue State of Nigeria. However, there is limited data on nutritional profile of pearl millet and its products.

There is need to harmonise methods for estimating the carbohydrate composition in food, especially in millet as it is difficult to compare results between studies. Understanding the starch digestibility of millet is a good example why it is important to harmonise methods. So far, different methods, enzyme concentration, different digestive enzyme and have been used to estimate carbohydrate composition in pearl millet (Alka and Shruti, 2012; Annor *et al.*, 2015; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017) all yielding widely varied results.

Furthermore, compared to other traditional millets like foxtail and proso, only a few studies have been reported on the digestibility of pearl millet or its products both in *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies (Ren *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Yang *et al.*, 2018). Majority of pearl millet studies are on flour. The effect of particle size reduction, food preparation, and fermentation of foxtail millet, sorghum, oat and wheat has been studied (Heaton *et al.*, 1989; Al-Rabadi *et al.*, 2011; Souilah *et al.*, 2014; Ren *et al.*, 2016). Particle size of flour is thought to have a positive impact on nutrient availability. This is evident as research on grain fractions of sorghum and barley flour showed similar trend of higher starch digestion in

smaller particle sizes of flour compared to larger ones (AI-Rabadi *et al.*, 2011). Hence, manipulating the particle size of pearl millet to what is obtainable (250 to 1000  $\mu$ M) will provide data on the relationship of particle size in relation to digestibility. Considering that pearl is an emerging food promoted to meet the dietary needs of the growing population of the world, studies on its products will be useful. Interestingly, traditional methods of processing pearl millet such as milling, fermentation and cooking are cheap and easy to apply.

Furthermore, though *in vivo* methods are expensive to conduct, methods used in *in vitro* analysis have presented data that had strong correlation with *in vivo* studies (Ren *et al.*, 2016). It is important to note that *in vitro* methods are cost effective and easy to use to obtain data. In using a harmonised *in vitro* method, the gastric and intestinal phase of digestion will be a factor when comparing the digestibility of millet products. This will add to the already researched data on starch digestibility of food (Goñi *et al.*, 1997, Englyst and Englyst, 2005; Germaine *et al.*, 2008) and provide one of the first results for starch digestion using INFOGEST protocol (Minekus *et al.*, 2014).

There has been a growing rate of non-communicable diseases globally, particularly with prevalence of diabetes, which is among the common health conditions in Nigeria, and predicted to be the 7<sup>th</sup> major cause of death globally in the near future (WHO, 2015). However, dietary intervention is suggested as a way to manage diabetes (WHO, 2015; Uloko *et al.*, 2018), especially the ingestion of foods which are high in resistant starch and low in glycemic index. Pearl millet

32

has these attributes and an added advantage of being a gluten free grain (Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017; Annor *et al.*, 2015; Annor *et al.*, 2017, Dias-Martins *et al.*, 2018) and it is therefore an excellent option that could meet the nutritional needs of diabetes and also celiac disease, vegetarian and malnourished populations. In fact, more recently, there has been a sharp increase in the global production of millet (Wu *et al.*, 2014; FAO, 2015), especially in countries that were not originally millet producers. This may be due to the realization of the nutritional potential of millet.

## 2.8. Outline and structure of research

## 2.8.1. General aim of thesis

This research attempts to explore the impact of processing on the carbohydrate quality and digestibility of pearl millet products, and its benefit to human nutrition.

## 2.8.2. Objectives

- To optimise protocols for the carbohydrate digestibility and analysis of pearl millet products.
- To evaluate the impact of particle size reduction of flour and cooking on the carbohydrate quality and digestibility of pearl millet.
- To evaluate the impact of fermentation time on the carbohydrate quality and digestibility of pearl millet products.
- To use in vitro data to estimate the starch fractions and GI of pearl millet products.

## 2.8.3. Hypothesis

Domestic processing i.e size reduction, cooking and fermentation will have a positive contribution on the digestion of starch *in vitro*. Considering that the GI of millet has been reported in other studies, the pearl millet samples used in this study might show a GI of <70.

## Chapter 3: Materials and methods

## 3.1. Plant material

Dehulled pearl millet (*pennisetum glaucum*) used for this project was procured in September 2015, from Makurdi Modern market, Benue State, Middle Belt of Nigeria.

## 3.1.1. Preparation of porridge

Pearl millet used for this study was washed with tap water to remove grit and dirt. The clean millet was dried at 38°C, for 24 h in a SANYO incubator (MIR-262). The dried millet was milled with a kenwood food mixer in combination with a spice grinder and sieved into different particle sizes of flour (250, 500 and 1000  $\mu$ M) using Endecolt test sieve shaker. Modified traditional method of preparation of ibyer (unfermented porridge) and ibyer-i-angen (fermented porridge) was adopted (Fig. 7). For the preparation of *ibyer*, millet flour of different particle sizes were reconstituted in water at a ratio of 1:5.5 (w/v) and mixed by stirring and subsequently cooked on a Fisherbrand ARE hot-plate stirrer set at 300°C for 30 min. For the *ibyer-i-angen*, millet was reconstituted in water and placed in a SANYO incubator (MIR-262) set at 30°C and allowed to ferment (natural fermentation) for up to 72 h before cooking by boiling as previously described for *ibyer.* The cooked porridge was allowed to cool to room temperature, and then frozen at -80°C. The frozen samples were freeze-dried using a Labconco Freezone 2.5 L benchtop free dryer and stored in a dark cupboard for subsequent analysis.



Figure 7. Summary of the preparation of *ibyer* and *ibyer-i-angen*.

## 3.2. Carbohydrate digestion

## 3.2.1. Preparation of buffers

## 3.2.1.1. SGF and SIF

Buffer solutions of simulated gastric fluid (SGF) and simulated intestinal fluid (SIF) were prepared as described by Minekus *et al.*, (2014) and presented in Table 5. Each simulated fluid was made up to a volume of 500 mL with Millipore water, and 2 M HCl and 2 M NaOH was used to adjust the pH to 3 and 7 using Hanna instruments HI-2210-02 pH bench meter. The prepared simulated fluids were stored at 4°C and used for 4 months.

**Table 5.** Preparation of simulated gastric and intestinal fluids (adopted fromMinekus et al 2014)

		SGF (pH 3)		SIF (pH 7)	
Constituents	Stock conc. (mol L <sup>-1</sup> )	Vol. of stock (mL)	Conc. of SGF (mmol L <sup>-1</sup> )	Vol. of stock (mL)	Conc. of SGF (mmol L <sup>-1</sup> )
KCI	0.5	6.9	6.9	6.8	6.8
$KH_2PO_4$	0.5	0.9	0.9	0.8	0.8
NaHCO <sub>3</sub>	1	12.5	25	42.5	85
NaCl	2	11.8	47.2	9.6	38.4
MgCl <sub>2</sub> (H <sub>2</sub> O) <sub>6</sub>	0.15	0.4	0.1	1.1	0.33
(NH4)2CO3	0.5	0.5	0.5	-	-

#### 3.2.1.2. TRIS-EDTA-sodium metabisulfite buffer (pH 7.5)

To make the final concentration of buffer, Tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (TRIS-EDTA)-sodium metabisulfate buffer consisted of 50 mM TRIS, 10 mM EDTA and 3 mM sodium metabisulfite. The pH was adjusted to 7.5 using 2 M HCl and 2 M NaOH. The buffer is stored at 4°C overnight before use.

#### 3.2.1.3. Sodium acetate buffer (pH 5)

To make the final concentration of sodium acetate buffer, 0.2 M sodium acetate and 0.2 M acetic acid solutions were prepared separately. From the solutions made, a ratio of 59:41 of sodium acetate solution and acetic acid solution were mixed. The pH was adjusted to 5 with 2 M acetic acid. Afterwards, the buffer was stored at room temperature.

## 3.2.1.4. Sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0)

To prepare the final concentration of phosphate buffer used for enzyme activity assay, a solution consisting of 20 mM sodium phosphate monobasic and 6.7 mM sodium chloride was made, and pH adjusted to 7 with 2 M HCl and 2 M NaOH. Phosphate buffer was then stored at room temperature.

## **3.2.2. Enzyme preparation and α-amylase activity measurement**

# 3.2.2.1. Preparation of pancreatic pepsin, $\alpha$ -amylase and pancreatin and AMG

Table 6 shows the enzymes used in this study and solutions which were prepared on the day of analysis. A 35 mg of pepsin (Sigma Aldrich) was suspended in 1 mL of SGF to make a stock of 25000 U/mL. From the pepsin stock made, 200 U per mL was used in the final digestion of gastric phase. A 1 mg  $\alpha$ -amylase (Sigma Aldrich) was suspended in 15 mL of sodium phosphate buffer for enzyme activity measurement. For pancreatin (Sigma Aldrich) 1700 mg was suspended in 5.313 mL of SIF to prepare a stock of 1600 U/mL  $\alpha$ -amylase activity. From the pancreatin stock made, 200 U per mL  $\alpha$ -amylase activity was used in the final digestion of intestinal phase. Amyloglucosidase (AMG) from Sigma Aldrich and Megazyme were already prepared. From the Megazyme stock, 0.23 mL was added to 4.77 mL of sodium acetate buffer (buffer had sample in it) to obtain 150 U per mL in digesta. While for AMG from Sigma Aldrich, 2.5 mL was added to 2.5 mL of sodium acetate buffer to obtain 150 U/mI in digesta.

The final units of enzyme used in carbohydrate digestion were optimised using millet and discussed in Chapter 4.

Enzyme	Code	Manufacturer	Activity if the bottle	Organism/origin	Storage (°C)
Pepsin	P7000	Sigma Aldrich	714 U/mg	Porcine gastric mucosa	4
α-amylase	A3176	Sigma Aldrich	15 U/mg	Porcine pancreas	4
Pancreatin (8X USP)	P7545	Sigma Aldrich	5 U/mg α-amylase activity	Porcine pancreas	-20
AMG	A7095	Sigma Aldrich	300 U/mL	Asperigillus niger	4
AMG	E-AMGDF	Megazyme	3260 U/mL	Asperigillus niger	4

Table 6. Summary of enzymes used in this study.

## 3.2.2.2. Determination of sugars in enzymes

For the determination of sugars in the enzyme solutions, enzymes were prepared as described previously (final units used in digestion protocol) but simulated fluid was substituted with water. The pepsin (Sigma Aldrich), α-amylase (Sigma Aldrich), pancreatin (Sigma Aldrich), Sigma AMG and Megazyme AMG were diluted at a ratio of 1:200, 1:20, 1:10, 1:1600 and 1:100 within limit of detection. Sugar standard solutions used were glucose, fructose, maltose, sucrose, maltotriose, arabinose, galactose, raffinose, stachyose and fucose (internal standard) and glycerol sugar alcohol. Sugar standards and enzyme solutions were analysed by HPAEC-PAD (see section 3.2.5.1).

#### 3.2.2.3. Determination of $\alpha$ -amylase enzyme activity in pancreatin

To measure the enzyme activity of  $\alpha$ -amylase in pancreatin, pancreatic  $\alpha$ amylase was used as positive control. Prior to preparation soluble potato starch, enzyme solution of 1 mg mL<sup>-1</sup> of pancreatic  $\alpha$ -amylase and 0.05 mg mL<sup>-1</sup> of pancreatin were prepared separately with phosphate buffer. Afterwards, 1% w/v soluble potato starch (substrate) was suspended in phosphate buffer, and heated on a hot-plate fitted with a vortex at 70°C for 15 min. The suspension was mixed constantly using a magnetic stirrer until starch was completely dissolved. The dissolved potato starch was allowed to cool to room temperature. Then, two sets of tubes were labelled; for amylase activity in pancreatic amylase, and pancreatin. Enzyme solution was added to potato starch solution as described in Table 7, before incubating the mix at 20°C for 3 min in a shaking water bath. After 3 min of incubation, 1 mL DNS colour reagent was added to inactivate enzyme (see DNS method section 3.2.5.2). Maltose standard and potato solutions were prepared for DNS analysis as described in section 3.2.5.2.3 and boiled for 15 min in a water bath (Grant SBB 14). The concentration of maltose standard solution prepared was between 0.05-2 mg mL<sup>-1</sup>. Enzyme activity was calculated using equation 1, 2, and 3 and the dilutions during enzyme preparation were factored.

Units/mL = 
$$\frac{Amount of maltose produced (mg)}{volume of enzyme used (mL)}$$
.....Equation 1  
Units/mg of enzyme =  $\frac{\frac{units}{mL} of enzyme used}{\frac{mg}{mL} solid of enzyme used}$ ....Equation 2  
Units/mg protein in enzyme =  $\frac{\frac{units}{mL} of enzyme used}{\frac{mg}{mL} protein in enzyme used}$ ....Equation 3

Table 7. Preparation c	of substrate-enzyme	e solution for enz	yme activity analysis.

Sample	Tube A	Tube B	Tube C	Substrate blank
Potato starch solution (mL)	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
Pancreatic α- amylase/pancreatin solution (mL)	0.50	0.70	1.00	(-)
Water (mL)	0.50	0.30	(-)	1.00

## 3.2.3. *In vitro* digestion of millet

Two *in vitro* protocols were used to measure the starch digestibility of millet; a simple non-gastric method (Goñi) and INFOGEST method by Goñi *et al.*, (1997) and Minekus *et al.*, (2014) with modifications as shown in Table 8. The oral phase of the digestion was excluded for both methods. Once the final method for the INFOGEST was determined, it was used for all digestion measurements and discussed in future Chapters. The original INFOGEST protocol involved oral, gastric and intestinal digestion of food samples. However, it was modified for this current study because the protocol was not standardised previously for starch digestion.

	Goñi	INFOGEST
Gastric phase	No SGF	SGF
	No pepsin	Pepsin
	NO CaCl <sub>2</sub>	CaCl <sub>2</sub>
Intestinal phase	SIF	SIF
	No bile	Bile
	No CaCl <sub>2</sub>	CaCl <sub>2</sub>
	Pancreatin	Pancreatin
	AMG	AMG
Detection method	HPAEC-PAD	HPAEC-PAD

**Table 8.** Summary of non-gastric Goñi and INFOGEST starch digestion methods.

## 3.2.3.1. Non-gastric Goñi in vitro starch digestion method (Goñi)

The non-gastric method (Goñi) starts from the intestinal phase of digestion. A 250 mg of test sample in dry weight was suspended in SIF and incubated with pancreatin (200 U of  $\alpha$ -amylase activity in final digesta) at 37°C for 3 h in a shaking water bath with intermittent mixing by inversion. Enzyme activity was inactivated and pH was adjusted to 5 with 2 M HCl and centrifuged for 15 min at 5000 rpm at 20°C. The supernatant was collected and incubated with 150 U AMG (Megazyme) for 45 min at 60°C. The enzyme activity was inactivated and 4

volumes of absolute ethanol was added to sample and centrifuged for 15 min at 20°C and at 5000 rpm for 15 min at 20°C.

## 3.2.3.2. INFOGEST in vitro starch digestion method

For INFOGEST protocol, 250 mg of test sample was weighed and first suspended in SGF containing 75  $\mu$ M CaCl<sub>2</sub> and the pH was adjusted to 2.5 before incubating with 2000 U pepsin and for 2h at 37°C in a shaking water bath. Enzyme was inactivated by boiling at 100°C and cooled to room temperature. Then, 300  $\mu$ M CaCl<sub>2</sub> and 160 mM bile salt solution were added to the digesta and the pH was adjusted to 7 with 2 M NaOH before adding SIF. After the pH was adjusted, digesta was incubated with pancreatin (200 U/mL of  $\alpha$ -amylase) for 3 h and at 37°C in the shaking water bath. During the intestinal digestion in shaking water bath, digesta was mixed intermittently by inversion method. At the end of the intestinal digestion, enzyme activity was inactivated by boiling at 100°C. The pH was adjusted to 5 and sodium acetate buffer was added and as well centrifuged at 5000 rpm at 20°C for 15 min. The supernatant collected was incubated with 150 U AMG for 45 min at 60°C. The enzyme activity of AMG was inactivated and 4 volume of absolute ethanol was added, centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 15 min at 20°C.

The supernatant collected from the Goñi and INFOGEST digestion methods were diluted to obtain concentrations between 0.5-12  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup> and spiked with internal standard (fucose, final concentration of 5  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup>). Glucose released from millet samples and enzyme blanks (supernatant with only enzyme) was detected by

HPAEC-PAD and results from enzymes were subtracted the results of millet digestion. The final results were presented as total starch digested in dry weight after multiplying with 0.9 to convert glucose to starch.

## 3.2.3.3. Estimation of the glycemic index of millet

The hydrolysis index (HI) and glycemic index (GI) of pearl millet samples was estimated by first fitting the starch digestion data to the first-order equation (Eq. 4) as established by Goñi *et al.*, (1997). Then the HI and GI were calculated from the area under curve (AUC<sub>exp</sub>) relative to 0 to 120 min starch digestion of millet samples (Eq. 5). The results obtained from equation 1 and 2 were expressed as the ratio of the area under curve of white bread (9453) using INFOGEST digestion to give the HI of millet samples. The estimated GI (eGI) was calculated by integrating the HI of millet to equation 6 (Goñi *et al.*, 1997) and then the result was multiplied by 0.7 to obtain the estimated amount of glucose compared to reference sample (white bread).

$C_t = C_{\infty} (1 - exp [-kt])$	Equation 4
$AUC_{exp} = C_{\infty}t_{f} - C_{\infty}/k(1-exp [-kt_{f}]$	Equation 5
eGI = 39.71 + 0.55(HI)	Equation 6
Where $C_t$ = starch digestion at time t.	
$C_{\infty}$ = the equilibrium digestion of starch at 120 min.	

k = kinetic constant at time t

 $t_f = final time$ 

## 3.2.4. Extraction of soluble sugar in millet

An optimised method was used to extract, quantify and identify the free sugars in millet flour and the cooked porridges. The determination of free sugars was to test the hypothesis that type of solvent, degree of mixing of suspension and processing will significantly affect the sugar content of millet. 250 mg of unfermented and fermented millet samples (flour of different particle sizes and cooked porridge) was suspended in 10 ml of water was agitated for 1 min and up to 25 min with SIF on a Scientific industries SI-0236 vortex-Genie 2 mixer (120 V). This was followed by centrifugation for 15 min at 5000 rpm and at 20°C by ThermoFisher Scientific centrifuge (Heraeus megafuge, 16R). The supernatant was diluted to obtain maltose or glucose concentrations within the ranges of 0.05-2 mg mL<sup>-1</sup> before the detection of sugars in samples by DNS method. The results generated were presented as percentage reducing sugar.

After the optimal sugar extraction method was established as suspension of sample in SIF followed by agitation for 10 min, 4 volumes of absolute ethanol were added to the extracted sugar supernatant to precipitate protein and soluble polysaccharides. This was further diluted to concentrations between 0.5-12  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup> and spiked with internal standard (fucose, final concentration of 5  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup>). Sugars were detected and identified by HPAEC-PAD and results generated were presented as percentage free soluble sugars in dry weight of flour.

## 3.2.5. Analytical methods for carbohydrate quantification and qualification

## 3.2.5.1. HPAEC-PAD analysis

## 3.2.5.1.1. Equipment

A high performance anion exchange chromatography with pulsed amperometric detector (HPAEC-PAD) Dionex ICS-5000 ion chromatography system (Thermo Scientific) was used.

## 3.2.5.1.2. Principle of HPAEC-PAD

The HPAEC-PAD quantifies carbohydrates by measuring charges due to oxidation of sugars in alkaline solution on the surface of a gold electrode. The HPAEC is equipped with GP40 gradient pumps, a PAD apparatus consisting of electrochemical detectors with gold and silver reference electrodes, an autosampler (AS) and a chromatography enclosed column oven. A CarboPac Pa20 analytical column (3x150 mm with a capacity of 65 µeq) was used to provide high resolution and good separation of simple sugars and oligosaccharides.

The mobile phase used was 300 mM NaOH with a flow rate of 0.4 mL/min. The autosampler and column temperature was 20 and 30°C respectively to maintain baseline stability for reproducibility. The injection volume for samples by AS was set at 10  $\mu$ L and pressurized by helium gas (3500 psi). Before the injection of each sample by the autosampler, the column was flushed for 10 min with 90 mM NaOH (Table 9). Afterwards, the concentration of NaOH was increased steadily from 90 mM to 300 mM in 10 min, before eluting with decreasing concentration of NaOH from 300 mM to 90 mM for 5 min. Therefore separation of sugars was

achieved within 25 min and detected by PAD. Data generated from the process was collected in real time by Dionex chromeleon program (version 6.8) on a computer. The final result of carbohydrate detection as deduced from the area (nC) of the chromatogram was calculated as percentage soluble sugars in dry weight. For total starch content and *in vitro* digestion analysis, glucose result was multiplied with 0.9 to convert glucose to starch (Goñi *et al.*, 1997).

Run time (min)	Mobile phase A (%)	Mobile phase B (%)	Concentration of NaOH (mM)
0-10	70	30	90
10-15	70-0	30-100	90-300
15-18	0	100	300
18-20	0-70	100-30	300-90
20-25	70	30	90

**Table 9.** Program of gradient elution for soluble sugars separation by HPAEC 

 PAD

## 3.2.5.1.3. Preparation of HPAEC-PAD eluent

Two eluents were prepared for HPAEC-PAD analysis; eluent A and B. Eluent A was 100% Millipore water and eluent B was prepared using 50% sodium hydroxide (HPLC grade; Fluka 71686) to obtain 300mM. Eluents were made on the day of analysis and used for 1 week.

## 3.2.5.1.4. Sample preparation for HPAEC-PAD

For the analysis of detection of soluble sugars by HPAEC-PAD, millet test samples and sugar standards including glucose (Glu), fructose (Fru), sucrose (Suc), arabinose (Ara), raffinose (Raf), galactose (Gal), stachyose (Sts), glycerol (Gro), maltose (Mlt) and maltotriose (Mtr) (all from Sigma Aldrich) and were prepared at concentrations between 0.5-12  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup>. Test samples were diluted to the concentration of sugar standards. Both test samples and standards were spiked with internal standard (fucose (Fu), final concentration of 5  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup>) and passed through 0.2  $\mu$ M Polytetrafluorethylene (PTFE) membrane filters into snap vials prior to injection.

## 3.2.5.2. 3, 5 Dinitrosalicylic acid assay (DNS)

## 3.2.5.2.1. Principle of DNS

The DNS is used to detect the presence of the carbonyl group (C=O) of reducing sugars (glucose, maltose and fructose) when in an alkaline solution under high temperature (Miller, 1959). The carbonyl group of reducing sugar (glucose) reacts with 3,5-dinitrosalicylic acids and reduces it to 3-amino-5-nitrosalicylic acid, thereby producing a yellow to deep orange colour absorbed at 540 nm wavelength. The intensity of colour of the reaction depends on the concentration of sugars present.

## 3.2.5.2.2. Preparation of DNS reagent

To prepare DNS colour reagent, sodium hydroxide (Sigma) and 3,5dinitrosalicylic acid (Sigma) stock solutions were made separately. Firstly, 2 M sodium hydroxide solution was prepared and heated at 60°C on a Fisherbrand ARE hot-plate stirrer, and sodium potassium tartrate (Sigma) was added to the solution to obtain a concentration of 5.3 M. The solution consisting of sodium hydroxide (NaOH) and sodium potassium tartrate was mixed with a magnetic stirrer on the hot-plate until the solute was completely dissolved. Thereafter, a 96 mM DNS was suspended in water, the solution was heated at 60°C as previously described (for NaOH) and mixed constantly until the solute was dissolved.

Finally, to complete the preparation, a ratio of 30:20:50 of water (50°C), solution consisting of 2 M sodium hydroxide and 5.3 M sodium potassium tartrate and 96 mM DNS solution respectively, was mixed together. The prepared DNS colour reagent was protected from light and stored at room temperature and used for 6 months.

## 3.2.5.2.3. Sample preparation for detection of reducing sugars by DNS

To measure reducing sugar, stock solution of glucose or maltose standard was prepared. Sugar standards were diluted serially to obtain concentration from 0.1 to 2 mg mL<sup>-1</sup>. Samples were diluted within the concentration limit of standard prepared. Two mL of sample or standard was transferred into a test tube and 1 mL of DNS reagent was added. The tubes were placed in a boiling water bath
(Grant SBB 14) set at 100°C for 15 min to allow the reducing sugars to react with DNS. At the end of 15 min, the tubes were quickly cooled on ice and 9 mL of Millipore water was added. Absorbance was read at 540 nm by spectrophotometry (Jenway 6715 UV/vis). A blank was prepared by substituting the sample or standard with distilled water to correct for any interferences. A standard curve of absorbance (nm) against concentration of standard was used for calculating (Equation 7 and 8) the amount of either maltose or glucose.

$\Delta A_{540nm}$ Standard = $A_{540nm}$ Standards - $A_{540nm}$ Blank	Equation 7
$\Delta A_{540nm}$ Sample = $A_{540nm}$ sample - $A_{540nm}$ Blank	Equation 8

#### 3.2.6. Starch

## 3.2.6.1. Extraction of starch

Starch extraction also shown in this study as isolated millet starch (IMS) was carried out as described by Bustos *et al.*, 2004. Briefly, 1g of millet flour was suspended in TRIS-EDTA-sodium metabisulfate buffer. Preparation of buffer is described in section 3.2.1.2 of this Chapter. The suspension solution was homogenized using a polytron (IKA T-25 ULTRA-TURRAX Digital High-Speed homogenizer systems) set at 10000 rpm for 5 min and filtered through 4 layers of muslin cloth. The filtrate was collected and centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 15 min at 20°C. The supernatant was discarded and the pellet was washed with 50 mL of pH 7.5 buffer and centrifuged, a process repeated 3 times. Afterwards, the pellet was washed 3 times with 20 mL 100% acetone, then homogenized, and centrifuged. The final starch pellet was dried in the fume cupboard at room

temperature condition. The starch was stored in a dark cupboard for subsequent analysis.

# 3.2.6.2. Determination of amylose content

The amylose content of isolated millet starch (IMS) was determined as described by Kaufman *et al.*, 2015, with modifications. A 90% DMSO (Fisher chemical; D139) solution was used to prepare 12 mM iodine (Fluka, 03551), and 0.6 M urea solutions and will be referred to as IDMSO and UDMSO respectively. Methanol solution was also prepared (85%).

Subsequently, standard potato amylose (Sigma Type-III A-0512) or maize amylopectin (Sigma 10120) solution was prepared with UDMSO as described in Table 10. Firstly, isolated millet starch (5 mg) was suspended in 85% methanol solution before heating for 1 h at 60°C in a shaking water-bath (140 rpm). The millet suspension was brought to room temperature, centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 5 min. The supernatant was discarded, and a repeat process of adding methanol followed by centrifuging for 5 min was repeated 2 times. The millet sample was dried at 60°C in a water bath (Grant GLS Aqua 12 plus). Then, 1 mL of UDMSO was added to the dried isolated millet starch and heated for 1 h at 95°C with intermittent shaking in a water bath. Methanol and UDMSO were used to remove fat residues in the isolated millet starch.

Afterwards, 100  $\mu$ L of millet or standard solution were transferred into 96 wellplates and 100  $\mu$ L OF IDMSO was added and stirred gently for 2 min before transferring 20  $\mu$ L into new well-plates. To the each well containing 20  $\mu$ L of solution, 180  $\mu$ L of water was added and stirred gently for 1 min before immediately reading the absorbance at 620 and 510 nm. Amylose content was calculated using equation 9.

Amylose content (%) = 
$$\frac{(Abs620 - Abs510) - y \text{ interception of regression}}{Slope of regression}$$
.....Equation 9

Amylose standard (%w/v)	Amylose standard stock solution used (µL)		
0	0	100	
10	10	90	
20	20	80	
30	30	70	
40	40	60	
50	50	50	
60	60	40	
70	70	30	
80	80	20	
90	90	10	
100	100	0	

**Table 10.** Amylose standard solution preparation for standard curve.

#### 3.2.6.3. Determination of total starch content of millet

The total starch method by Goñi *et al.*, (1997) was optimised for millet flour and the final method is described in this section.

A 2 M solution of KOH was used in the experiment to dissolve starch before hydrolysing starch to glucose using Megazyme AMG. Millet samples (50 mg in dry weight) were weighed and suspended in 6 mL of 2 M KOH and vortexed continuously on a Scientific industries SI-0236 vortex-Genie 2 mixer (120 V) for 2 h at room temperature. The pH of the solution was adjusted to 5 with 6 M HCl and 0.2 M sodium acetate buffer was added to make the volume to 12 mL. A final concentration of 150 U of amyloglucosidase (Megazyme) was added to the solution and incubated in a 60 °C shaking water bath (Grant GLS Aqua 12 plus) for 45 min. The enzyme activity was inactivated in a boiling water-bath (SBB14 Grant). The suspension solution was cooled to room temperature and centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 15 min at 20°C. Supernatant was collected and 4 volumes of absolute ethanol were added. The sample supernatant collected was diluted to glucose concentrations between 0.5-12 µg mL<sup>-1</sup> and spiked with internal standard (fucose, final concentration of 5  $\mu$ g mL<sup>-1</sup>). Glucose released was analysed by HPAEC-PAD and results generated was multiplied with 0.9 to convert glucose to starch. The final result was presented as total starch of millet in dry weight of flour.

## 3.3. Microstructure of millet starch by scanning electron microscope (SEM)

To test the hypothesis that particle size and cooking will have an effect on *in vitro* starch digestion of millet, the microstructure of free millet starch granule of different particles sizes of millet flour and cooked gruel were observed under a scanning electron microscope (SEM). The millet samples were directly scattered on a 30mm diameter aluminium pin stubs and placed in a Cressington 208HR Platinum Sputter Coating unit for 10min to achieve vacuum for platinum coating. The coated samples were then loaded into the chamber of an FEI Quanta 200F Field Emission Gun Environmental Scanning Electron Microscope (FEG ESEM). In the FEG-ESEM, beam of electrons travelled from the electron gun through a column made of series of electromagnetic lenses to hit the samples, thereby causing electrons to react with samples under vacuum. Under vacuum signals (electrons, protons and X-rays) are produced that are transmitted through the electron detector system and viewed as images on a computer screen at a magnification of above 100000x and resolution of 1-20 nm.

# 3.4. Thermal properties of millet by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC)

The thermal properties of millet based on gelatinisation and retrogradation was investigated using DSC (TA Multicell DSC) as previously described (Srichuwong *et al.* 2017) with some modification. Millet flour was carefully weighed into a high pressure sample pan, and then water was added at a ratio of 1:5.5 (w/v) to replicate *ibyer* preparation. The suspension was allowed to stand for 1h at room temperature. Afterwards, sample suspensions in the high pressure pans were sealed and heated in a multicell DSC, set at temperature ranges from 10 to 150°C at 1°C/min with an empty high pressure pan as reference. The instrument

measured the onset temperature ( $T_o$ ,  $^\circ$ C), peak temperature ( $T_p$ ,  $^\circ$ C), and conclusion temperature ( $T_c$ ,  $^\circ$ C). The change in enthalpy ( $\Delta$ H, J/g) was calculated using Universal TA software. The pans from the run were stored for 2 days at 4°C and then reheated using the same protocol to determine the dissociation of retrogradation. Samples were analysed in triplicate and weight of sealed pan with samples in it was recorded before and after DSC run to ensure moisture was not lost during analysis.

## 3.5. Moisture content

Moisture content of millet samples were determined by pre-weighing samples and drying using 2 drying methods; high temperature (incubator) for flour and low temperature (freeze dryer) for cooked samples. For high temperature method, predetermined weight of millet flour in a stainless petri dish was placed in a SANYO incubator (MIR-262) to dry at 30°C for 72 h. On the other hand, samples dried using the freeze dryer method were weighed into plastic test-tubes, placed in a -80°C freezer for 24hrs before they were removed and cover with perforated parafilm and dried in a Labconco Freezone 2.5 L benchtop free dryer set at -50°C for 48h. Both drying methods were subjected to moisture content calculations (Equation 10).

Moisture content (%) =  $\frac{WW(g) - DW(g)}{WW(g)}$  X 100%.....Equation 10 WW = wet weight; DW = dry weight

#### 3.6. Determination of protein by Kjeldahl method

Total protein content of millet flour and test samples were evaluated by Kjeldahl method (AOAC, 2016) with modifications. Pre-weighed dried sample (500 g) and a catalyst tablet were placed in a quartz digestion tube prior to the addition of 25 mL of concentrated sulphuric acid to initiate digestion in a fume cupboard. The solution in the flask was mounted on a Gerhardt-Turbotherm electro thermal mantle connected to an exhaust system and heated at very high temperature (around 420 °C) between 1 to 2 h to completely dissolve (by producing a clear solution) the sample. The digested sample in a solution form was allowed to cool at room temperature before transferring the content into a distillation flask. During the transfer process, the glass tube was rinsed into the flask with 400 ml of water. Afterwards, phenolphthalein indicator (approximately 10 drops), anti-bumping granules (about 1 g) and 2 mL of anti-foam agent were added to the distillation flask. The flask is placed on a stand with a burner underneath. It is also connected to an additional funnel (used for adding NaOH to digested solution and water to prevent air/gas from escaping), Kjeldahl track, and air condenser delivery tube. The condenser delivery tube was connected to inlet cold water. A solution of 4% boric acid and drops of screened methyl red indicator was made in a conical flask and connected to a condenser delivery tube. Once all connections and plugs were in place, 50% sodium hydroxide was added through the additional funnel to the digestion flask while mixing by rotating until a colour changed from light-blue to darkish brown was observed. The funnel was sealed with a plug and topped with water. Then, the Bunsen burner was ignited to generate heat for boiling of the solution in the distillation flask. The process was stopped after the distillate

collected from the condenser delivering tube into the boric acid solution exceeded 250ml. To stop the process of distillation, the plug in the additional funnel was removed and the Bunsen burner was turned off. The final step was the titration of the boric acid solution containing ammonia distillate with diluted sulphuric acid (0.25 M). Protein content was calculated by multiplying the nitrogen content (volume of sulphuric acid used during titration) with protein factor (6.25) using equation 11.

1mL of sulphuric acid 0.25N = 0.0070g nitrogen......Equation 11

#### 3.7. Statistical analysis

Results of millet experiments were presented in three to seven replicas depending on experiment. The statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism Version 7.03 statistical software. The results generated were presented as replica mean ± standard deviation of mean, and the significant differences between means of the different treatments investigated were performed by one way ANOVA, which was then followed by conducting a multiple comparisons test using the Turkey test with results expressed as p≤0.05. For results of in vitro starch digested fermented samples, statistical differences were performed by one way ANOVA, then followed by the Dunett's test at p≤0.05 to make comparisons between control samples and control (250µM % digested starch of unfermented cooked millet porridge).

# Chapter 4: Optimisation of protocols for carbohydrate digestibility and analysis of pearl millet

#### Abstract

Carbohydrate analysis protocols are not standardised and therefore previous studies that have measured carbohydrate composition and digestion are difficult to interpret and compare. In this chapter, several protocols were optimised to analyse the carbohydrate composition and digestion of pearl millet flour. The results indicated that agitation is a key requirement for the extraction of soluble sugars and effective disruption of millet starch for starch content and digestion measurement. Some commercial digestive enzymes used in the protocol were shown to contain high levels of glucose (0.03 to 73.35 mg/mL and therefore their use would have an impact on starch digestion and quantification. Two static digestion protocols were evaluated: a non-gastric method developed by Goñi and the gastrointestinal INFOGEST protocol by Minekus. The results showed that agitation was a key requirement for effective sugar extraction and starch digestion. The INFOGEST protocol digested nearly 2 times more starch in millet flour compared to the non-gastric Goñi method. This suggests that the gastric phase is important for millet starch digestion. The results presented in this chapter allowed the selection of optimal conditions for carbohydrate analysis and starch digestion for subsequent chapters.

#### 4.1 Introduction

Methods for measuring carbohydrate composition vary widely and have not been harmonised. Common methods used are solvent extraction methods for measurement of free soluble sugars and chemical and enzymatic methods for measurement of starch (Ačanski and Vujic, 2014; Zeng *et al.*, 2017; Englyst *et al.*, 1992; Pico *et al.*, 2015; Karim *et al.*, 2016). For soluble sugars, studies reported different extraction and detection methods and in terms of starch measurement and digestibility, different enzymes, enzyme concentrations, buffers and conditions were used (Acanski and Vujic, 2014; Zeng *et al.*, 2017; Englyst *et al.*, 1992; Pico *et al.*, 2016). Therefore, it is difficult to compare carbohydrate data between studies.

In starch measurement, enzyme concentration and extent of hydrolysis depends on the type of product being analysed (Goñi *et al.*, 1997; Chu *et al.*, 2017; Li *et al.*, 2018). For this reason, depending on the food sample being analysed, already established steps in protocols may need to be optimised. Additionally, even though digestive enzymes are used in carbohydrate analysis, information about the sugar composition of these enzymes has not been reported.

# 4.1.1 Aim

The aim of this study is to optimise the methods for measuring the carbohydrate content and composition, and the starch digestibility of millet flour.

# 4.1.2 Objectives

- 1. Optimise the method of soluble sugar extraction and quantification the sugars released.
- 2. Identify and quantify the sugars in selected commercial digestive enzymes.
- 3. Optimise the method for total starch content measurement of millet flour.
- 4. Optimise the gastrointestinal starch digestion method for millet.



Figure 8. Summary of protocol optimisation for carbohydrate content and composition of pearl millet flour

# 4.3. Results

# 4.3.1. Carbohydrate analysis of millet flour

# 4.3.1.1. Optimisation of free sugar extraction in millet

Two different solvents; water and SIF were used in the extraction of soluble sugars in millet flour and total reducing sugars were detected by DNS. The result showed that 1 min vortexting (agitation) with SIF extracted more reducing sugar in millet flour than water. Therefore SIF was used for subsequent extration (Fig. 9). The extraction with SIF was prolonged over a time course up to 25 min. However, after 10 min, no increases in extractable sugars were observed.

After an optimal condition for extracting soluble sugar was attained, HPAEC-PAD was used to show sugars detected in millet flour (Figure 10). The sugars detected were glucose, sucrose, maltose, raffinose, stachyous, and fructose. This method will be used in the future for quantification and detection of soluble sugars in millet samples.

In summary, optimal conditions recommended was SIF for 10 min with vortext extraction and HPAEC-PAD for detection of sugars .



**Figure 9.** Total reducing sugars in millet flour after extraction with water at 1 min vortexing (W1); and vortexed in simulated intestinal fluid for 1 min (SIF1), 5 min (SIF5), 10 min (SIF10), 15 min (SIF15), 20 min (SIF20) and 25 min (SIF25) at room temperature. Results are presented as mean of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean. Data with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).



**Figure 10.** HPAEC-PAD chromatogram showing separation of sugars in standards (A) and the sugars detected in millet flour (B).

#### 4.3.1.2. Identification of sugars in digestive enzymes

Identification of sugars and quantification of glucose present in different digestive enzymes was one of the initial steps taken before enzymatic analysis of millet. This was necessary following an earlier interference of sugars in Sigma AMG for the total starch estimation in millet (data not shown). Enzyme preparation for sugar detection by HPAEC-PAD and types of enzyme investigated has been described (see section 3.2.2.2 and Table 6) in the previous chapter. Sugars identified in the enzyme were arabinose, glucose, fructose, galactose, sucrose, maltose and a sugar alcohol glycerol (Fig. 11).

All enzymes analysed had varying concentration of glucose (Table 11) and contained glycerol. Apart from Megazyme AMG and Sigma pepsin that only contained glycerol and glucose, other sugars were present in other enzymes. Even though AMG from Sigma was diluted at a relatively high ratio, other sugars including a high concentration of glucose was in the enzyme blank. This suggests a strong interference may be likely when used in carbohydrate digestion. It is worth mentioning that compared to DNS, HPAEC-PAD is the best detection method for carbohydrate analysis. This is because sugars in samples and enzymes are likely to be detected and quantified, and subsequently sugars in enzymes like pepsin can be corrected when measuring starch digestion. Additionally, Megazyme AMG is the best enzyme for starch content and digestibility measurement due to its low concentration of glucose.



**Figure 11.** Chromatograph showing sugar separation and detection by HPAEC-PAD of sugar standard (A), Sigma pepsin (B), Sigma pancreatic α-amylase (C), Sigma pancreatin (D), Sigma AMG (E) and Megazyme AMG (F).

**Table 11.** Concentrations of glucose in some selected digestive enzymes. Glucose concentration was presented as mean±standard deviation of mean of 3 replicates.

Enzyme	Manufacturer	Code name	Enzyme stock (U/mL)	Glucose mg/mL
Pepsin	Sigma	P7000	2000	1.12±0.06
α-amylase	Sigma	A3176	15	0.03±0.00
Pancreatin	Sigma	P7545	200	0.15±0.02
Amyloglucosidase	Sigma	A7095	150	73.35±7.90
Amyloglucosidase	Megazyme	E-AMGDF	150	0.30±0.04

## 4.3.1.3. Optimisation of total starch determination

To determine the total starch content of millet, reducing sugar was measured after the dissolution of starch in KOH, and hydrolysis of undissolved starch to glucose was done with Megazyme AMG using the method described by Goñi *et al.,* (1997). Vigorous shaking of millet suspension in KOH for 30 min resulted in significantly lower starch content values than expected. Hence, millet suspensions were subjected to a range of shaking times (Fig. 12). The starch content of millet increased significantly with shaking time with no further increase after 120 min. The result indicated that the maximum time required to dissolve millet starch by shaking in KOH is 120 min.



**Figure 12.** Total starch content of millet over different shaking periods. Results are presented as percentage mean of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry weight basis. The error bars represent standard error of the mean. Data with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

## 4.3.1.4. Optimisation of gastrointestinal digestion of millet flour

To determine the optimal condition for measuring starch digestion *in vitro*, gastrointestinal methods were optimised. Millet flour was digested using two different methods: without pepsin pre-incubation (as described by Goñi *et al.*, 1997) and with pepsin pre-incubation (as described by Minekus *et al.*, 2014) prior to incubation with pancreatin in SIF with intermittent shaking by inversion method while in a shaking water bath before incubation with amyloglucosidase (Megazyme) in sodium acetate buffer (Fig. 13). The supernatant was collected between 0-120 min after the intestinal phase of digestion was analysed by HPAEC-PAD. The result obtained showed irregular trends starch digested overtime. Hence, the pH of each phase of digestion was checked before incubation with digestive enzyme. Additionally, though the incubations were done in a shaking water-bath, further optimisation by intermittent mixing of digesta by inversion method was done.

Relatively low starch was digested without pepsin pre-incubation (Fig. 13A). The results obtained without (Fig. 13B) and with (Fig. 13C) intermittent mixing of digesta by inversion method suggests that the homogeneity of millet suspension can have an impact on starch digestion *in vitro*. The significant improvement in starch digestion following pepsin pre-incubation indicates that, to achieve maximum digestion, gastrointestinal digestion of millet flour suspension is necessary. In summary, starch digestion with INFOGEST and intermittent shaking of digesta by inversion method was the optimal digestion condition for millet sample and will be use in subsequent analysis.



**Figure 13.** *In vitro* starch digestion of millet flour using non-gastric protocol according to Goñi (A) and INFOGEST (B) without intermittent mixing of digesta by inversion method and INFOGEST (C) with intermittent mixing of digesta by inversion method while in the shaking water bath. Results are presented as percentage mean of 3 biological and expressed in dry weight basis. The error bars represent standard error of the mean.

#### 4.4 Discussion

Estimation of carbohydrate content is largely dependent on the methods used for its quantification and enzymes used for hydrolyzing starch. For this part of this current study, methods for the estimation of soluble sugar content, total starch content and *in vitro* starch digestion of millet flour were optimised. In consideration that starch content and digestion measurements require the use of enzymes, sugars present in digestive enzyme were investigated.

Reducing sugar content of millet was measured by using water and SIF extraction methods. Sugar content was relatively lower with water extraction (0.21%) and higher with SIF extraction (0.41%). In previous studies, water, ethanol or sodium acetate buffer was used for the extraction of sugars in potato and cereals (Malleshi et al., 1986, Rao and Nagasampige, 2011, Oliveira et al., 2015; Karim et al., 2016). Rao et al., (2011) reported that extraction with water resulted in soluble sugar content ranging from 0.13 to 0.39% for finger, proso, khodo, and foxtail millet. Similarly, extraction with ethanol only yielded 0.26%, 0.23% and 0.18% of reducing sugars in pearl, finger and foxtail millet (Malleshi et al., 1986). These values are similar to what we reported in our study for water extraction method but lower than SIF extraction method. This suggests that the protocol used in this current study that included vigorous agitation is the most suitable for extracting sugars in millet flour. The free soluble sugars content of food samples, especially glucose is useful in providing true data for starch content and digestible starch fraction (Englyst et al., 1992, Goñi et al., 1992). Therefore, it is important to use extraction methods suitable for food samples that can result in optimum release of free sugar.

The measurement of total starch and *in vitro* starch digestion involved the use of enzymes, and our study has shown that enzymes contained sugars. In this study, compared to Sigma pancreatin and AMG from Megazyme, relatively high concentration of glucose was apparent for Sigma AMG. Apart from glucose, other identified sugars were sucrose, galactose, fructose, and arabinose and many detected in enzymes. Glycerol reported in all the enzymes investigated may have been used as enzyme stabilizer. However, from our findings in this study, it can be argued that starch content and digestion values for millet has been underestimated (Amadou et al., 2014; Annor et al., 2015; Ren et al., 2016; Bustos et al., 2017; Lemgharbi et al., 2017). This is because these studies have not reported or factored the contribution of glucose in enzymes to carbohydrate data. The contribution of glucose from Sigma AMG to starch data may explain the relatively low enzyme activity (less than 0.3 U) used in the measurement of starch content and digestion previously (Lemgharbi et al., 2017). The advantage of identifying sugars in enzymes is to correct for interferences and to avoid false contributions to carbohydrate data. Hence, enzymes with lower sugar concentration such as Megazyme AMG are not likely to present interferences in starch content and digestion measurements.

The most common methods of total starch content measurements are chemical dissolution of starch and enzymatic degradation of starch to glucose with AMG (Englyst *et al.,* 1992; Goñi *et al.,* 1997; Srichuwong *et al.,* 2017). Optimum starch content in this study was established when millet suspension in KOH was vigorously shaken for 2h. Conversely, the dissolution of starch in cocoyam,

potato, green pea, lentil, rice was achieved in 30 min (Goñi *et al.*, 1997; Swieca and Gawlik-Dziki, 2015; Eleazu *et al.*, 2018). Starch values reported for pearl millet were low in some cases (Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017) which may be due to the short agitation time used to dissolve starch in flour. In this study, agitation was an important factor to consider in the measurement of pearl millet starch content. The starch content of millet if underestimated can have a big impact on the data reported for starch digestion and estimated GI.

In vitro starch digestion methods aim to mimic the gastrointestinal phases of hydrolysis (Englyst et al., 1992; Goñi et al., 1997; Minekus et al., 2014). The food sample been investigated reflects the type of method used. For instance, while beans were boiled for 90 min prior to *in vitro* starch digestion, pasta was only boiled for 15 min (Goñi et al., 1997) mainly due to their physical state. The combination of the gastric and intestinal phase is the most commonly applied in vitro starch digestion method. However, digestible starch is also measured with only intestinal phase of digestion or a combination of gastric and intestinal digestion (Germaine et al., 2008; Minekus et al., 2014; Lemgharbi et al., 2017; Srichuwong et al., 2017). Findings in this current study suggest that starch in millet flour is not well hydrolyzed when the gastric phase of digestion is omitted. Low starch digestion of millet flour (<45%) than values in this current study which has been reported (Lempharbi et al., 2017; Srichuwong et al., 2017) suggests that starch digestion can also be influenced by the digestion protocol used. This highlights the difficulty in comparing starch digestion data of millet between studies. Furthermore, optimal digestion of millet requires mixing by inversion method. The additional impact of intermittent mixing of digesta during hydrolysis

as reported here is likely to improve homogeneity in sample and the facilitation of enzyme access to substrate.

Generally, optimisation of protocols for measuring carbohydrate content and composition in millet was done on flour. Considering that millet is not eaten raw, optimisation using flour provides a useful starting point for understanding how domestic methods for preparing millet can contributes to its starch digestion.

#### 4.5. Conclusion

This study demonstrates that method of analysis contributes largely to the reported carbohydrate content in millet. Carbohydrate protocols were optimised to measure soluble sugar content, starch content and digestion. For soluble sugar determination, the SIF method accompanied with constant agitation presented more extraction of sugars and the HPAEC-PAD was the best method for quantifying the sugars present in millet. This study showed that digestive enzymes contained a wide range of sugars and concentration of glucose, which has not been reported in previous studies, especially for Sigma AMG that is the most commonly used enzyme in carbohydrate analysis. Therefore quantifying the sugars in enzymes and their contribution carbohydrate data is important to correct for false results.

Initially, though vigorous agitation for starch content and intermittent mixing by inversion method for starch digestibility measurements were not contemplated, including these steps in carbohydrate analysis stabilized and improved starch content and digestion measurements. It was determined that the starch in millet was poorly digested when only the intestinal method was used as relatively higher amount of starch was digested with the optimised INFOGEST method that included gastric and intestinal phases of digestion. This suggests that previous studies may have reported underestimated values for carbohydrate composition and digestion of millet.

Therefore, having established the experimental protocols for measuring carbohydrate composition and digestion for millet flour, millet products will be

analysed using these protocols in further chapters. The analysis will include the effect of particle size of flour, cooking and fermentation on carbohydrate quality and digestion of millet.

# Chapter 5: The effect of cooking and particle size of flour on carbohydrate quality and starch digestibility of pearl millet

Abstract

This study investigated the impact of particle size reduction on the carbohydrate bioaccessibility of pearl millet flour and *ibyer*, a traditional cooked porridge. Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) were used to investigate the microstructural and thermal properties of millet. Micrographs of the flour show the tight arrangement of granules within endosperm with some undisrupted granules in cooked porridge and how pre-incubation of millet flour with pepsin before intestinal digestion resulted in more cavities in granules. DSC enthalpy curves showed presence of resistant starch in Ibyer suggesting retrogradation. Soluble sugars in both millet flour and ibyer were quantified by HPAEC-PAD. The results show that particle size reduction and cooking significantly increased the soluble sugar content (2.03 to 6.76%), indicating that endogenous carbohydrate hydrolases are active during the cooking process. The starch content of millet was not altered by particle size of flour or cooking (68.80%). Starch digestibility investigated using a simple non-gastric Goñi protocol and an optimised INFOGEST protocol to simulate gastric and intestinal phases of digestion showed that starch digestibility was <35% when using the Goñi protocol and 57% when using the INFOGEST method. This suggests the gastric phase has an impact on starch digestion. Using the data from the INFOGEST digestion, the RDS (41%), RS (44%) and the suggested low eGI (<55) of pearl millet porridge (ibyer) were calculated. In conclusion, *Ibyer* contains both rapidly digestible and resistant starch and gastric phase played a significant role in the carbohydrate digestion of millet. The

low starch digestibility and high levels of resistant starch indicates low glycemic potential that needs to be verified in vivo.

#### 5.1. Introduction

Starch is the main component of cereal grains acting as an energy source for the developing plant during germination. The digestibility of starch is crucial in the provision of energy and regulation of blood glucose, and if low it is suggested to improve cardiovascular health (Heaton *et al.,* 1988, Ren *et al.,* 2016). The rate and extent of starch digestibility of food is influenced by processing, protein-starch-lipid interactions, microstructure, and degree of crystallinity.

*In vitro* digestibility studies are very popular in research and provide a practical alternative to the *in vivo* approach for measuring the digestibility of starch in food using similar conditions that imitate the human digestive system. Studies using *in vitro* methods classify starch fractions digested (i.e rapidly digestible starch (RDS), slowly digestible starch (SDS) and resistant starch (RS)) and predicting glycemic response and postprandial metabolism *in vivo* (Heaton *et al.*, 1988; Englyst *et al.*, 1992; Goñi *et al.*, 1997; Annor *et al.*, 2015; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Annor *et al.*, 2017). The starch digestion method to be used is largely dependent on food samples. For instance, enzymatic digestion of starch with only intestinal phase reached more than 90% in quinoa flour and less than 40% in wheat, millet, and sorghum (Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). Information on the starch digestibility of millet products as eaten would be useful, especially for traditional African foods.

# 5.1.1. Aim

The aim of this study was to investigate the factors that contribute to carbohydrate quality and digestion of unfermented pearl millet and to predict the GI *in vitro* data.

# 5.1.2. Objectives

- 1. To investigate the microstructural properties of millet.
- 2. To investigate the effect of particle size reduction and cooking on the soluble sugar content of millet.
- 3. To investigate the effect of particle size reduction and cooking on total starch content of millet.
- 4. To investigate the effect of particle size, cooking and pepsin pre-incubation on the starch digestibility of millet.
- 5. To calculate the enzymatic kinetic parameters of the starch digestibility of unfermented pearl millet products.
- 6. To investigate the thermal properties of millet.

# 5.2. Methodology



Figure 14. Summary of carbohydrate analysis for unfermented millet products.

## 5.3. Results

# 5.3.1. Preparation of *ibyer*

The first step of this study was to prepare traditional millet porridge *ibyer*. The porridge was made with flour particles of 250, 500 and 1000  $\mu$ M size distribution of flour. Upon reconstituting flour with water and heating by boiling for 30 min, millet was found to swell, forming a semi-thick gel (Fig. 15). The colour of the porridge was not affected by cooking.



**Figure 15.** Images of millet flour (A-C) and *Ibyer* porridge (D-F) prepared with 250, 500 and 1000  $\mu$ M of flour.

# 5.3.2. Microscopy

In this study, the microstructural properties of millet were investigated. Millet samples were subjected to different treatments before visualization. Millet grain was broken in half or milled to obtain three different particles sizes; 250, 500 and 1000 µM, and then subsequently cooked to make *ibyer*. In addition to milling the millet grains to flour, starch granules were isolated (IMS) by filtration. Further visualizations were conducted on the cracked grain, IMS, millet flours and porridges were using SEM to evaluate cell wall breakage and starch granule exposure. In addition, millet flour and *ibyer* were subjected to enzymatic digestion and observations were reported.

Figure 16A to F shows the SEM images of cracked millet grain. The pericarp of millet was around 25  $\mu$ M thick (Fig. 16B) consisting of layers of endocarp and mesocarp. The pericarp is suggested to account for the greenish-brown colour in millet. A look at the endocarp shows dense cells folded in layers. The mesocarp of millet (Fig. 16C) was slightly further down the endocarp and comprised of thick flat layers of cell with starch granules embedded in the layers. Starch granules were not apparent in the endocarp. The millet starch granules in the endosperm were packed tightly in irregular shaped cells (Fig. 16D and E), with endosperm cells dimensions around 50 x 120  $\mu$ M as delineated in Fig. 16D and E. The endosperm cells were observed to have thin cell walls (Fig. 16F) of around 1.0-1.35  $\mu$ M that are unlikely to present significant barriers to digestive enzymes.



**Figure 16.** Micrographs of pearl millet grain showing broken grain (A), two delineated cells of the endosperm (B and C) to show the size and shape. The pericarp shows the thickness of the endocarp (D) and embedded granules in the mesocarp (E). Damaged millet grain revealed the cell walls (F).

## 5.3.2.1 Effect of particle size on the microscopic structure of millet

The milled millet flour particles used in this study was predominantly 250, 500 and 1000  $\mu$ M in size (Fig. 17A, B and C). Milling resulted in the breakage of the endosperm cells and exposure of abundant tightly packed starch granules (Fig. 17D) with proteins on the surface and between the aggregated granules. Due to the similarities in the structure of starch in all particles of flour, only one sample was presented.

The granules observed from the isolated starch were varied in size and shape (Fig. 17D and E), and had about 4 folds difference between smaller and bigger granules (4 to 16  $\mu$ M). Indentations visible on granules (Fig. 17F) may have resulted from the removal of protein or lipid bodies originally engrained in the granules. Figure 17G shows that even after the extraction of free starch, starch granules surfaces had aggregates presented by proteins. From the properties of millet starch visualized, it can be suggested that flour with the smallest particle sizes may have the largest surface area and hence, is predicted to have the fastest digestion which is likely be improved by cooking. Upon cooking flour, most of the organised structure of starch granules was lost to reveal some undisrupted granules and amorphous sheet-like structures (Fig. 17H and I) suggested being starch-protein gels. It is possible that the structure of some starch granules was not lost by cooking and may be embedded in the starch-protein gels.


**Figure 17**.SEM images of millet flour of three different particle sizes 250  $\mu$ M (A), 500  $\mu$ M (B) and 1000  $\mu$ M (C). Milling showed compactly packed abundant starch granules of different sizes from broken cells (st, visible in D). Extraction of starch granules revealed granules of different shapes and sizes (E) with indentation on granules (F) and protein bodies on surface on granule (G). Cooking of flour into porridge showed undisrupted granules (st visible in H) and the sheet-like structures formed (I).

# 5.3.2.2. Effect of pepsin pre-incubation on the microscopic structure of millet starch

Firstly, when millet was digested with only pepsin, indentations and pores on granules were more visible (Fig. 18A), which indicated that some proteins on the surface and in the interior part of millet granules were removed. While visualizing SEM images of digested flour, split granules due to milling revealed growth rings with layers of semi-crystalline and amorphous regions of millet (Fig 18B). These layers were thicker in the middle and thinner towards the outer part of the granule. The outer layer growth ring of millet granule was mainly the amorphous region. Further investigation of the damaged granules revealed tiny roundish protein bodies (Fig. 18C) of around 1.50  $\mu$ M in size that were originally engrained in the granules.



**Figure 18.** Digestion of milled flour with pepsin revealed indentations (A) and growth ring showing amorphous and semi-crystalline of millet (B) and tiny roundish material suspected to be protein bodies (Pb visible in C). Surface pores and remover of protein bodies from starch granules was as a result of pepsin treatment of flour. Scale bar =  $10 \mu M$ .

The effect of gastrointestinal digestion on the structure of millet starch was investigated and results presented (Fig. 19). Millet flour and porridge were observed after digestion with pancreatin only (Goñi) and when intestinal phase of digestion with pancreatin was preceded by pepsin treatment (INFOGEST). Upon digestion with Goñi, many starch granules in flour remained visibly aggregated and undigested (Fig 19A and B) and protein matrices were still present. On the other hand, following INFOGEST, there was an appreciable change, as starch granules presented more cavities (Fig 19D and E) suggesting more starch hydrolysis.

Upon digestion of porridge, digestion with Goñi resulted in less apparent breakdown of the sheet-like structure (Fig 19C) compared to when INFOGEST was used (Fig 19F). We observed that, some undigested starch granules could be identified in the amorphous structure of cooked porridge even after gastrointestinal digestion. These micrographs suggest that the gastric phase has a pronounced effect on the digestion of flour and porridge. For this reason, the extent of digestion was measured analytically.



**Figure 19**. SEM images of intestinal digestion of millet flour without (A and B) and with (D and E) pepsin pre-incubation, and intestinal digestion of *ibyer* without (C) and with (F) pepsin pre-incubation. Digestion of starch was apparent by presence of pores (shown by arrowheads). Digestion of porridge with gastric + intestinal enzymes revealed starch granules that were trapped in the porridge gel (F). Scale bar =  $10 \mu$ M.

### 5.3.3. Determination of soluble sugar in millet samples

The soluble sugar composition of millet was determined (Fig. 20). Comparisons were made between flour and *ibyer* prepared with different particle sizes of flour. The data presented was in dry weight of samples. Both particle size reduction of millet flour and cooking (*ibyer*) had an impact on the soluble sugar content of millet at p<0.05. The main sugars detected and quantified were glucose, fructose, raffinose, sucrose, maltose, and stachyose in flour (Fig. 20A) in addition to maltotriose in *ibyer* (Fig. 20B). However, trace amounts of galactose and arabinose were also detected but too low to quantify (data not shown).

Starting with flour (Fig. 20A), soluble sugars increased inversely to particle size. Meanwhile, sucrose was the most abundant sugar in millet flour, followed by the fructo-oligosacccharide raffinose. In contrast to other sugars, the fructooligosaccharides raffinose and stachyose remained relatively consistent in all particles sizes of flour. Millet flour presented higher content of non-reducing sugars (1.90 to 2.21%) with lower values of less than 1% for reducing sugars as shown in Table 12.

The soluble sugar content of *ibyer* prepared with different particles of flour is presented in Table 9. The trend in yield in relationship to particle sizes was similar to flour, though with significant higher values (p<0.05). The soluble sugar content of *ibyer* was highest for 250  $\mu$ M (7.00 to 8.82%) and lowest for 1000  $\mu$ M (4.76 to 6.18%). This result shows more than 2 folds increase in values for 250, 500 and 1000  $\mu$ M particle sizes compared to flour. The preparation of *ibyer* resulted in an

increase in the content of glucose, maltose and maltotriose, and decrease of sucrose (Fig. 20B). Maltotriose was the most abundant soluble sugar in *ibyer*. Conversely to the results obtained for flour, *ibyer* samples were made up of higher proportions of reducing sugars (Table 12). This observation suggests that endogenous enzymes are active during cooking, most likely during early heating stages.

The impact of particle on soluble sugar content in both flour and *ibyer* suggests that sugar solubility from flour particles were not similar for all sizes. In *ibyer*, the glucose, maltose and maltotriose contents were inversely proportional to particle size suggesting higher solubility in smaller sized particles which could be due to more enzyme activities.



Particle size of millet flour (µm)

**Figure 20.** Free sugar content of different particles of millet flour (A) and *ibyer* (B). Results are presented as mean of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean.

### 5.3.4. Total starch content of millet

The total starch content of the different particle sizes of flour and *ibyer* was determined (table 12) with more optimised chemical and enzymatic method from the previous chapter. In addition to the starch content method, millet starch was isolated (IMS) from flour using the filtration method and the total starch and amylose content were also estimated (Table 12).

The mean starch content of millet was 70.10% for flour and 68.50% for *ibyer*. The results obtained indicates that neither particle size nor cooking had an impact on starch yield at p<0.05. However, there was a slight increase in starch content proportionally to particle size in both flour and *ibyer*. The increase in flour was mainly due to particle size effect whilst in *ibyer*, it indicates that the amount of free glucose corrected for sample due following cooking may have had potential effect on the starch content of *ibyer*.

The starch content of isolated millet starch (IMS) was around 90%, suggesting the presence of other food components such as protein and lipid and therefore method needs to be optimised. The amylose content of millet starch was 31.98%. The amylose content may influence the crystallinity of millet when cooled and affect digestibility.

In summary, statistically neither particle size reduction nor cooking had an impact on the total starch content of millet. However, cooking resulted in lower yield of starch compared to flour primarily due to the increased content of reducing sugars in cooked millet samples. **Table 12.** Moisture content and carbohydrate composition of different particle sizes of flour, *ibyer* and ungelatinised isolated millet starch (IMS). The values represent the percentage mean  $\pm$  standard deviation in dry weight basis of 3 biological replicates. Data in the same column with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05). CHO = carbohydrate.

Condition	Particle size (µM)	Moisture	Reducing sugars	Non- reducing sugars	Total soluble sugars	Total starch	Total CHO	Amylose
Flour	250	4.43±0.67 <sup>a</sup>	0.63±0.11ª	2.19±0.02 <sup>a</sup>	2.82±0.44 <sup>a</sup>	68.71±1.37 <sup>a</sup>	71.66±1.58 <sup>a</sup>	
	500	5.04±0.66 <sup>a</sup>	0.53±0.06ª	2.08±0.03 <sup>b</sup>	2.61±0.43 <sup>b</sup>	70.07±1.71 <sup>a</sup>	72.68±1.83 <sup>a</sup>	
	1000	4.93±0.03 <sup>a</sup>	0.51±0.10 <sup>a</sup>	1.91±0.01°	2.42±0.39 <sup>c</sup>	71.40±1.90 <sup>a</sup>	73.83±1.77 <sup>a</sup>	
lbyer	250	85.49±0.42 <sup>b</sup>	6.04±0.09 <sup>b</sup>	1.86±0.01 <sup>d</sup>	7.91±0.91 <sup>d</sup>	67.99±1.78 <sup>a</sup>	75.62±5.22 <sup>a</sup>	
	500	85.24±0.03 <sup>b</sup>	5.39±0.04°	1.53±0.02 <sup>e</sup>	6.92±0.90 <sup>e</sup>	68.71±2.50 <sup>a</sup>	75.62±2.29 <sup>a</sup>	
	1000	84.44±0.31 <sup>b</sup>	4.03±0.09 <sup>d</sup>	1.41±0.01 <sup>f</sup>	5.47±0.71 <sup>f</sup>	68.81±1.68 <sup>a</sup>	74.28±1.60 <sup>a</sup>	
IMS	-	-				89.32±2.1 <sup>b</sup>		31.98±5.06

### 5.3.5. Protein analysis

The protein content of millet flour with a particle size of 250  $\mu$ M was measured using the Kjeldhal method (Table 13). The protein yield in flour ranged from 9.20 to 11.22% and 9.62 to 11.38 in *ibyer*. Nevertheless, statistically, the protein content of millet was not altered by cooking.

**Table 13.** Protein content of millet flour and *ibyer* samples. The results are presented as the percentage mean $\pm$  standard deviation of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry weight basis. The data in the same column with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Sample	Protein content (%)		
Flour	10.21±1.01ª		
lbyer	10.50±0.88ª		

### 5.3.6. Effect of particle size on gastrointestinal starch digestion of millet

Millet samples (flour and *ibyer*) were subjected to two *in vitro* protocols; Goñi and INFOGEST. Even though it was shown in the previous chapter that the INFOGEST was the best protocol for the starch digestion of millet flour, Goñi was used again in this current study to verify if the same results could be adopted for porridge. The oral phase of digestion was omitted in this study. The result presented in this section indicates that millet starch can be hydrolyzed by both methods of enzymatic digestion.

Starting with flour, Fig. 21 shows that both particle size of flour and protocol used in starch analysis are likely to have influence on the starch digestion of millet (p<0.05). The starch digestibility of millet flour increased inversely to particle size, with the smallest particles of flour (250 µM) markedly higher. The results of starch digestibility following Goñi and INFOGEST were not consistent. Relatively lower values between 12.18 to 18.01% were obtained for Goñi (Fig. 21A) with more than 2 folds higher values from 44.29 to 50.21% for INFOGEST (Fig. 21B). The big variation was due largely to the impact of gastric phase in removing proteins engrained in starch and subsequently allowing amylase to hydrolyze more starch. The incubation time also had affected starch digestibility.

Cooking has been predicted to improve access of enzyme to substrate (starch). The results presented in Figure 22 suggests that disruption of starch structure by cooking, thereby forming gel significantly (p < 0.05) improved starch hydrolysis of millet compared to flour (Figure 21). Again, our result shows that the gastric phase had the biggest impact on starch digestibility of *ibyer*, lowest within the

range of 27.48 to 32.24% for Goñi (Figure 22A) and highest in the range of 55.38 to 56.82% for INFOGEST (Figure 22B). As expected, *ibyer* made with 250  $\mu$ M were more hydrolyzed compared to the 1000  $\mu$ M particles of flour (p<0.05) between 5 and 120 min following Goñi. In contrast, an effect was only observed between 250 and 1000  $\mu$ M at 5 and 20 min with INFOGEST. The digestion pattern was identical for both protocols; rapid during the initial 20 min of digestion and slower after 60 min.

Classification of starch fractions is useful in understanding digestibility. In consideration of this, we calculated the RDS, SDS and RS from data generated for both *in vitro* methods used in our study (Table 14). Our result shows very similar trends in starch fraction of millet subjected to the two *in vitro* protocols; with high RDS in *ibyer* compared to flour. The RDS content of millet flour increased inversely to particle size whilst the SDS and RS increased proportionally to particle size in both methods (p<0.05). For *ibyer*, the trend was similar to millet flour but the values for RDS and SDS were lower for *ibyer* following Goñi (25.74 and 4.37%) and higher for INFOGEST (41.36 and 14.65%). For RS, the values were relatively higher with Goñi (69.89%) and lower for INFOGEST (43.98%). These results suggests that millet starch following cooking to make *ibyer* is rapidly digestible and yet relatively resistant to enzymatic digestion. It is evident that gastric phase had a big effect on RSD, SDS and RS.



**Figure 21.** Starch digestion of millet flour of different particles sizes following Goñi (A) and INFOGEST (B) protocols. Results are presented as mean of 4 and 7 biological replicates for Goñi and INFOGEST respectively and expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean.



**Figure 22.** Starch digestion of *ibyer* of different particles sizes following Goñi (A) and INFOGEST (B) protocols. Results are presented as mean of 4 and 7 biological replicates for Goñi and INFOGEST respectively and expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean.

**Table 14.** Results of rapidly digestible starch (RDS), slowly digestible starch (SDS) and resistant starch (RS) of millet following Goñi and INFOGEST after 120 min. Values are presented as mean ± standard deviation of 4 and 7 biological replicates respectively and expressed in dry weight basis. Data in the same column of flour or cooked gruel with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Sample	Particle size (µM)	RDS		SDS		RS	
		Goñi	INFOGEST	Goñi	INFOGEST	Goñi	INFOGEST
Flour	250	8.39±0.70 <sup>a</sup>	32.78±5.54 <sup>ac</sup>	9.62±4.03 <sup>a</sup>	17.32±0.57ª	81.99±3.49 <sup>a</sup>	49.81±5.13 <sup>ab</sup>
	500	6.58±0.77 <sup>a</sup>	28.78±5.35 <sup>a</sup>	9.04±2.93 <sup>a</sup>	17.93±0.86 <sup>ab</sup>	84.38±2.16 <sup>ab</sup>	53.29±5.15 <sup>ac</sup>
	1000	5.71±0.92 <sup>b</sup>	24.18±5.33 <sup>a</sup>	6.47±1.78 <sup>ab</sup>	20.11±0.64 <sup>b</sup>	87.82±0.87 <sup>b</sup>	55.71±5.21 <sup>a</sup>
lbyer	250	28.27±3.03 <sup>c</sup>	44.06±5.53 <sup>b</sup>	3.97±0.67 <sup>b</sup>	12.78±1.29 <sup>c</sup>	67.76±3.48°	43.15±5.29 <sup>b</sup>
	500	26.16±1.63 <sup>cd</sup>	41.53±6.71 <sup>bc</sup>	$4.46 \pm 0.45^{b}$	14.29±2.08°	69.38±1.96 <sup>c</sup>	44.17±6.37 <sup>bc</sup>
	1000	22.80±0.32 <sup>d</sup>	38.50±7.47 <sup>bc</sup>	4.68±0.38 <sup>b</sup>	16.88±1.95ª	72.52±0.70 <sup>c</sup>	44.62±7.51 <sup>bc</sup>

# 5.3.7. Effects of particle size and cooking on estimated glycemic index of millet

It has been known that food processing influences starch digestion with potential implications on postprandial glycemic response. The *in vitro* kinetics of the cooked *ibyer* was investigated and data obtained following INFOGEST (Table 15) and Goñi (Table 16) were presented. In this particular study, emphasis for eGI will be made on only *ibyer* samples and not flour.

The effect of particle size was more evident with the data from the kinetic constant (k) related to equation 4 to 6, which gives insight into the early stage of digestion. *Ibyer* with the smallest particle size (250  $\mu$ M) had the highest k value and 1000  $\mu$ M had the lowest value. These results were consistent with both protocols; however, there was no significant difference. As expected, the eGI of *ibyer* was lowest with values ranging from 39.54 to 41.57 with Goñi and highest with values from 50.58 to 51.65 following INFOGEST. The variation was largely due to method of enzymatic digestion and particle size of flour. In both protocols, *ibyer* with the largest particle size (1000  $\mu$ M) revealed markedly lower eGI. The trend of k was consistent with HI and eGI, which suggests that the rate of hydrolysis in the early stage is likely to have a big impact on postprandial glycemic response.

**Table 15.** First order starch kinetics of millet following INFOGEST. Data represents the mean  $\pm$  standard deviation of 7 biological replicate. Parameters calculated were starch hydrolysis (C  $_{\circ}$ ), kinetic constant (k), hydrolysis index (HI) and estimated glycemic index (eGI) of millet. Data in the same column of flour or *ibyer* with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Condition	Particle	C ∞ (%)	K	HI (%)	eGI
	size (µM)		(sec <sup>-1</sup> )		
Flour	250	50.19±0.57 <sup>a</sup>	3.10±0.12 <sup>a</sup>	54.20±0.52 <sup>a</sup>	48.65±0.20 <sup>ac</sup>
	500	46.71±0.86 <sup>b</sup>	3.02±0.13 <sup>a</sup>	50.39±0.78 <sup>b</sup>	47.17±0.29 <sup>a</sup>
	1000	44.29±0.64 <sup>b</sup>	2.98±0.13 <sup>a</sup>	47.82±0.78 <sup>c</sup>	46.20±0.28 <sup>a</sup>
lbyer	250	56.84±1.29 <sup>c</sup>	3.33±0.09 <sup>b</sup>	61.77±1.31 <sup>d</sup>	51.64±0.72 <sup>b</sup>
	500	55.82 <b>±</b> 2.08 <sup>c</sup>	3.12±0.10 <sup>a</sup>	60.13±2.19 <sup>d</sup>	50.94±0.78 <sup>bc</sup>
	1000	55.38±1.95°	2.98±0.18 <sup>a</sup>	59.25±2.33 <sup>d</sup>	50.58±0.84 <sup>bc</sup>

**Table 16.** First starch kinetics of millet following Goñi. Data represents the mean  $\pm$  standard deviation of 4 biological replicate. Parameters calculated were starch hydrolysis (C  $_{\infty}$ ), kinetic constant (k), hydrolysis index (HI) and estimated glycemic index (eGI) of millet. Data in the same column of flour or *ibyer* with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Condition	Sample (µM)	C ∞ (%)	K (sec <sup>-1</sup> )	HI (%)	eGI
Flour	250	18.01±4.03 <sup>a</sup>	3.13±0.13 <sup>a</sup>	20.62±4.31ª	35.73±1.48 <sup>a</sup>
	500	15.62±2.93 <sup>ab</sup>	3.03±0.16 <sup>a</sup>	18.02±3.13 <sup>ab</sup>	34.73±1.08 <sup>a</sup>
	1000	12.18±1.78 <sup>b</sup>	2.93±0.12 <sup>ª</sup>	14.30±1.92 <sup>b</sup>	33.30±0.66 <sup>a</sup>
lbyer	250	32.24±0.67°	3.32±0.09 <sup>a</sup>	35.80±0.75°	41.57±0.24 <sup>b</sup>
	500	30.63±0.45 <sup>d</sup>	3.14±0.05 <sup>a</sup>	33.94±0.49 <sup>d</sup>	40.85±0.16 <sup>b</sup>
	1000	27.48±0.38 <sup>e</sup>	3.03±0.21 <sup>a</sup>	30.56±0.35 <sup>e</sup>	39.54±0.12 <sup>b</sup>

### 5.3.8. Thermal properties of millet

The degree of gelatinisation and retrogradation of millet were investigated by analysing whole flour by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC). The parameters analysed were the onset temperature ( $T_o$ ), peak gelatinisation temperature ( $T_p$ ), conclusion temperature ( $T_c$ ) and change in enthalpy ( $\Delta H$ ) of gelatinisation and retrogradation. Emphasis in this section were made on Tp and  $\Delta H$  for the gelatinisation and retrogradation of millet.

In this present study, gelatinisation of millet was observed to have three distinctive transition peaks (Figure 23) and only two transition peaks after retrogradation (Figure 24). For gelatinisation, the first transition peak had a significantly lower  $T_p$ , and enthalpy compared to the second and third transition peak (p<0.05). This was consistent with the transition peaks for retrogradation which had a lower  $T_p$  and  $\Delta H$  for first transition peak compared to second peak. Based on our study, there was a significant difference between the gelatinisation and retrogradation of millet flour (Table 17).

The T<sub>p</sub>, and enthalpy ranges for gelatinisation of millet flour were 72.43-99.30°C and 3.29-11.58 J/g. The lower T<sub>p</sub> (33.96°C) and  $\Delta$ H (0.34 J/g) of the first transition peak for gelatinisation suggests the melting of lipid. The second gelatinisation transition peak indicates that smaller granules in millet had inferior crystallinity and were completely disrupted at a lower temperature and energy compared to the larger sizes which are likely to have been completely disrupted at a higher temperature. The higher gelatinisation temperature peak observed in the third

transition peak indicates that millet may have starch polymers that are likely to be completely disrupted at temperatures higher than 90°C.

Interestingly, gelatinised samples allowed to retrograde resulted in only two transition peak for millet flour (Figure 24) with the first transition peak suggested to be the melting of lipid which is consistent with the gelatinization of millet flour. The  $T_p$ , and enthalpy ranges for retrogradation of millet flour starch were 93.89-95.63°C and 5.59-6.19 J/g (Table 17). This result suggests that gelatinised millet flour when cooled is likely to rearrange into a superior crystalline structure.

Treatment (retrogradation) seemed to have the biggest impact on the thermal property of millet. The result obtained demonstrates that the millet cultivar used in this present study was highly susceptible to retrogradation, which was reflected in the limitation of the gastrointestinal digestion of *ibyer*. We have also shown that gelatinisation reported here was consistent with very low variation after the experimental information was repeated 3 times.



**Figure 23.** A representation of thermogram showing the transition peak for melting of lipid (1<sup>st</sup>) and two transitional peaks (2<sup>nd</sup> and 3<sup>rd</sup>) for the gelatinisation of millet flour.



**Figure 24.** A representation of thermogram showing the transitional peak melting of lipid (1<sup>st</sup>) and for the degree of dissociation by retrogradation (2<sup>nd</sup>) of millet flour.

**Table 17.** Millet flour samples showing onset temperature  $(T_o)$ , peak temperature  $(T_p)$ , conclusion temperature  $(T_c)$  enthalpy change  $(\Delta H)$  after gelatinisation and retrogradation. Results are presented as mean ± standard deviation of 3 biological replicates. Data in the same column of gelatinisation or retrogradation with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Millet flour	T₀ (°C)	T <sub>p</sub> (°C)	T <sub>c</sub> (°C)	∆H (J/g)
1 <sup>st</sup> transition				
Gelatinisation	22.87±1.27ª	35.96±1.47 <sup>a</sup>	46.48±1.95 <sup>a</sup>	$0.34 \pm 0.08^{a}$
Retrogradation	22.43±1.35 <sup>a</sup>	33.00±0.65 <sup>a</sup>	46.29±1.05ª	0.32±0.03 <sup>a</sup>
2 <sup>nd</sup> transition				
Gelatinisation	62.21±2.13 <sup>b</sup>	75.06±2.63 <sup>b</sup>	83.35±1.04 <sup>b</sup>	11.03±0.55 <sup>b</sup>
Retrogradation	76.79±3.63°	94.76±0.87°	107.35±1.46°	5.89±0.30 <sup>c</sup>
3 <sup>rd</sup> transition				
Gelatinisation	85.20±0.51 <sup>d</sup>	$98.40 \pm 0.90^{d}$	108.61±3.19°	$3.85 \pm 0.56^{d}$
Retrogradation				

### 5.4. Discussion

### **Microstructure**

Considering that millet was resistant to digestion, another objective of this study was to investigate the starch structure of millet on a molecular basis. Starch structure has been widely linked to the digestion rate, bioaccessibility and is suggested to have influence on postprandial responses (Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Ren *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). Generally, the starch granule size, compactness of granules within endosperm, crystallinity of starch and the degree of starch-protein-lipid interactions were some of the contributing factors attributed to carbohydrate digestion. Therefore, manipulating these factors through processing methods such as particle size reduction of flour, cooking method, fermentation, and germination may have a range of implications on starch based plant crops.

The data as presented in this study indicates Nigerian pearl millet has different sizes of granules, mostly less than 20  $\mu$ M and a similar range was reported for lvorian cultivars of millet (Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). This study also indicates that pearl millet has proteins engrained in its starch granules. A good explanation to this was reflected in the appearance of protein bodies around granules having indentations on their surface after starch gastric digestion. Analysis of rice and barley starch by confocal laser scanning microscopy confirmed the presence of proteins and lipids in granules (Ye *et al.*, 2018; Yu *et al.*, 2018). For this reason, high amount of proteins around and in the interior of starch granules are likely to present significant barriers for enzyme access to substrate.

How granule size affects starch properties is not well understood (Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017; Ye *et al.*, 2018), especially how it correlates with enzyme diffusion. The idea that surface pores (airspaces) and granules size may facilitate water penetration and enzyme diffusion during hydrolysis may be foreshadowed by the degree of starch-protein network. For instance, starch structure of proso millet was completely lost when steamed for 15 min (Yang *et al.*, 2018) which was attributed to the extent of airspace in granules. This was not consistent with our results, as even after 30 min of cooking, not all starch structure was lost as suggested by the SEM images of *ibyer* in this study.

The internal structure of millet granule was mainly semi-crystalline and the growth rings were relatively thick compared to the amorphous region. This pattern has been reported and in combination with starch-protein complex may influence diffusion of enzyme and penetration of water in granules (Wong *et al.*, 2009; Chen *et al.*, 2016; Yu *et al.*, 2017). The limitation of hydrolysis of starch i.e size of cavities in ungelatinised structures and undisrupted structure in gelatinised granules even after extensive enzymatic hydrolysis confirms this. It is important to state that, as observed in this study, pre-incubation with pepsin removes some of the proteins wrapped around granules thereby enhances amylase diffusion (as seen in size of cavities in granule structure).

### Effect of processing on the carbohydrate composition of pearl millet products

This current study provides detailed information on the carbohydrate composition of millet. The effect of particle sizes of flour and cooking on the soluble sugars and starch content of millet were studied. In addition, the amylose of millet was estimated. Though the carbohydrate composition of food crops has been investigated (Oshodi, 1999; Rao and Muralikrishna, 2001; Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017), the effect of processing as highlighted here has not been well reported. Majority of the data reported for millet were not conducted using optimal sugar extraction methods or starch measurements. The extent of processing and method of analysis can have impact on the carbohydrate content of foods. Data obtained for foxtail millet, finger millet, wheat in a previous study supports this (Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Rao and Muralikrishna, 2001; Malleshi et al., 1986).

The soluble sugar content of millet flour was similar to previous reports for foxtail millet (0.20-2.79%) but higher than values reported for different selected cereals (0.13 to 1.20%) such as finger millet, proso and khodo (Malleshi et al., 1986; Oshodi, 1999; Rao and Muralikrishna, 2001; Rao and Nagasampige, 2011; Shobana *et al.*, 2013; Amadou *et al.*, 2014). Generally, the estimation of soluble sugars in these studies were conducted on raw food products from fine particles and the values reported in this study were from a wide range of flour particle sizes. The soluble sugar content of *ibyer* was significantly higher (4.76 to 6.76%) in comparison to flour and increased inversely to particle size. The variation in data obtained in this current study was attributed to the impact of cooking and particle

size on millet. Cooking has been shown to activate the hydrolases activity in carbohydrates between 20 to 70°C at a pH 7 (Ashraf *et al.*, 2005). The inverse increase in sugars to particle size of millet products can be attributed to more surface area accessible to endogenous enzymes during the onset of cooking. Most of soluble sugars detected in this present study have been reported for me. However, it is also interesting that the result of millet products in this present study contains maltotriose, which has not been reported previously (Malleshi *et al.*, 1986; Henry 1989; Oshodi, 1999; Rao and Muralikrishna, 2001). The identification and quantification of these sugars are of nutritional importance as their amount can to influence the rate of absorption of carbohydrates. Henry, (2008) demonstrated that soluble sugars increased in content during drought stress when water is lost to preserve cell walls and by doing so, limiting protein denaturation due to strong interactions with sugars formed.

Previous studies have estimated the starch content in cereals and similar values to pearl millet (51.35 to 74.12%) was reported for barley (68.00%) and wheat (68.80 to 73.62%) (Yang *et al.*, 2013; Zhu, 2014; Djurle *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). The variation in the starch content of millet is attributed to a range of factors; method of analysis, cultivars, pre-treatment, type of grain and season of cultivation. The results obtained after the optimisation of the starch content method used in this study (Chapter 4) supports the phenomenon that method used can have a big impact on starch content quantification. Examples of varying starch content due to grain source was reported for pearl millet and wheat (Abdalla *et al.*, 1997; Chen *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017) which indicates that the starch content of millet cultivars

from Nigeria as in the case with this current study may differ with those from other countries. Nevertheless, cooking did not alter the starch content in this present study, and the results are consistent with values reported for barley, wheat and other millet cultivars (Yang *et al.*, 2013; Zhu, 2014; Djurle *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). Furthermore, the results generated from this study demonstrates that the starch content of millet was higher than oat (54.00%) but lower than sorghum (74.67-80.96%), maize (83.75%) and rice (88.85%) (Khan *et al.*, 2013; Licata *et al.*, 2014; Souilah *et al.*, 2014; Tamura *et al.*, 2016; AlHasawi *et al.*, 2017) which could have implications on their digestion rate.

### In vitro starch digestibility of pearl millet

Several *in vitro* protocols have been developed to mimic the gastric and intestinal phases for starch bioavailability studies (Englyst *et al.,* 1992; Goñi *et al.,* 1997; Germaine *et al.,* 2008; Minekus *et al.,* 2014). In this present study, the impact of particle size, cooking and *in vitro* protocol were investigated and starch fractions (RDS, SDS, RS and total starch digestibility) were calculated from *in vitro* data.

Similar results reported for millet (14.60 to 40.00%) tends to suggest that excluding the gastric results considerably lowers starch digestibility (Dhankher and Chauhan, 1987; Kheterpaul and Chauhan, 1991; Rathi *et al.*, 2004; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). In addition, compared to the results in this present study, more than 80% of starch from rice, wheat and sorghum flour was digested even in the absence of gastric phase

(Souilah *et al.,* 2014; Tamura *et al.,* 2016). This suggests that pearl millet starch is highly resistant to starch digestion.

The starch hydrolysis for cooked samples reported higher values for steamed bread (86.50%), porridge (93.50%), pancake (67.70%) made from foxtail millet (Ren *et al.*, 2016). Cooked rice ( $\geq$ 70%), whole grain wheat spaghetti (92.00%) and wheat bread (87.00%) were also relatively higher (Goñi et al., 1997; Souilah et al., 2014; Ren et al., 2016; Tamura et al., 2016; Bustos et al., 2017). Interestingly, these results were obtained from studies using relatively similar in vitro method to this current study. On the other hand the strong physical barrier by protein matrix, and/or particle size of flour and the degree of aggregation of starch granules limited the digestibility of starch in barley, foxtail millet, sorghum (Al-Rabadi et al., 2011; Ren et al., 2016; Srichuwong et al., 2017; Farooq et al., 2018). Al-Rabadi et al., (2011) and Faroog et al., (2018) demonstrated that due the intact cells within the endosperm structures of larger particle sizes of barley, sorghum and rice flour, the surface area for enzyme-substrate interaction was limited. Therefore, starch was less readily digestible in larger particles of flour in comparison to smaller ones, which was eliminated by cooking at high temperature. This is consistent with the trends observed in this current study and suggests that enzyme susceptibility during starch hydrolysis of millet could be dependent on the cooking method used among many other factors including starch and protein gel forming complex. Furthermore, though a previous study demonstrated that the digestion rate of modified rice starches increased proportional to amylose content (Van Hung et al., 2016), this can be altered by the addition of bile in digesta. For instance, there is evidence that adding bile in buckwheat digesta limits amylose digestion by pancreatin (Takahama and Hirota,

2011). The amylose content in this study resulted is relatively lower starch digestion.

Starch fraction has been a focal point in understanding the effect of processing on digestion, as high content of SDS and RS are expected to confer health benefits (Birt et al., 2013; Ren et al., 2016; Bustos et al., 2017). Food processing, especially cooking has the biggest influence on rate of starch digestion in vitro. Interestingly, while some studies demonstrated that manipulating the method of cooking had an impact on the starch fractions of foxtail millet and rice (Ren et al., 2016; Van Hung et al., 2016), this was not the case for other rice samples (Wang et al., 2017). For foxtail millet products, lower digestion rate correlated with increasing RS content (Ren et al., 2016), which is consistent with our study. This study further demonstrated that manipulating the RS and not the SDS may present the biggest impact of food samples. Despite this, high content of RDS has been linked to high starch digestion rates (Yang et al., 2018; Ye et al., 2018). Similar pattern to our study has been reported i.e high content of rapidly digestible and resistant starch, for different cultivars of Algerian Pearl millet (Lemgharbi et al., 2017). The structure of starch and high amylose content may explain the high values for RS in flour, whilst in cooked porridge (*ibyer*); it could be due to freezedrying and the formation of retrograded starch on cooling which is evident in data presented for the thermal properties of millet in this study.

### Effects of particle size and cooking on estimated glycemic index of millet

The basis for estimating the glycemic index of food samples is to predict glycemic glucose response in vivo (Heaton et al., 1988; Van Hung et al., 2016; Ren et al., 2016). However, the correlation between in vitro and vivo studies are not often consistent due to a number of factors; the reference food used to estimate glycemic index are varied and methods used to measure starch rate are often not standardised. Ren et al., (2016) showed a correlation between eGI of foxtail millet products and postprandial glucose. On one hand, while particle size had an effect in vitro on the starch rate in vitro of oat meal, it was not consistent in vivo (Heaton et al., 1988), which was attributed to in vitro experimental design. In another study, manipulating method of preparing rice correlated strongly between in vitro and in vivo findings. The glycemic index of cereals have been reported (Heaton et al., 1988; Goñi et al., 1997; Wolter et al., 2013; De La Hera 2014; Ren et al., 2016; Lemgharbi et al., 2017). However, there has been insufficient information on the effect of the particle size of flour especially on millet samples as eaten. This study indicates that particle size has an influence on the eGI of millet and 1000 µM was the best choice. Compared to our results, significantly higher values (eGI = >80) were reported for bread and pancakes made from rice and foxtail millet flour (De La Hera et al., 2014; Ren et al., 2016). This projects millet as an important alternative for a potential low glycemic food product.

### Thermal properties of millet

The gelatinisation properties of cereals has been investigated (Amadou *et al.,* 2014; Zhang *et al.,* 2014; Hsu *et al.,* 2015; Kong *et al.,* 2015; Srichuwong *et al.,* 2017; Ye *et al.,* 2018; Zhang *et al.,* 2018) and is a reflection of the complete

disruption of starch. Starch granule size correlates with gelatinisation temperature (Srichuwong et al., 2017; Ye et al., 2018), which was evident in rice, sorghum, wheat, amaranth, corn. These studies showed that cereal flour samples with smaller granules completely gelatinsed at lower temperature compared to those with bigger granules. Therefore, due to the gelatinisation temperatures observed in this current study, we believe that the first low transition peak was the melting of lipid present in millet whilst the second and third gelatinisation peaks were mainly from the different polymers of starch granule. However, this has not been reported for millet in the past. This may be due to the differences in experimental design of previous studies. Where the gelatinisation temperature of millet starch investigated was only up to 120°C at between 5 to 10°C/min (Amadou et al., 2014; Zhang et al., 2014; Hsu et al., 2015; Kong et al., 2015; Srichuwong 2017; Ye et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2018) compared to our study which was relatively slower. Previous starch gelatinisation study on cereals including rice, wheat, corn and sorghum suggested that the removal of proteins and lipids resulted in faster disruption of starch granules at lower temperature with higher resistance to retrogradation (Srichuwong et al., 2017; Ye et al., 2018). In this present study, the presence of protein and lipid in whole millet flour was evident after cooling as millet starch was highly susceptible to retrogradation. It is known that the length of amylopectin branched chain can impact on crystallisation. High proportion of long chains makes starch resistant to gelatinise and whatever is gelatinised is retrograded guickly and a reverse pattern is shown for higher shorter chain proportion. The chain length in sorghum, wheat and amaranth in relationship to gelatinisation temperature of retrograded starch supports this phenomenon (Srichuwong et al., 2017). In general, the range of gelatinisation temperature and degree of dissociation temperature by

retrogradation of millet in our study is relatively high. For other cereals, relatively lower values were reported, which ranged from 60.6 to 82.5°C for degree of gelatinisation and from 47.90 to 52.70°C for degree of dissociation by retrogradation (Srichuwong *et al.,* 2017; Ye *et al.,* 2018). This demonstrates that the millet cultivar used in this present study is highly susceptible to retrogradation, which is associated to its structure and may likely affect gastrointestinal digestion.

#### 5.5. Conclusion

The potentials of millet as a low glycemic cereal with low starch digestibility is been postulated. This study demonstrated that the carbohydrate quality and digestion could be influenced by processing and protocols for carbohydrate analysis. Millet have different population of granule sizes that are densely packed with protein bodies both the surface and its internal structure, which are not completely disrupted upon cooking and may carbohydrate digestion of millet starch. Particle size reduction in flour and cooking has a big impact on the free soluble sugar content of millet due partly to surface area and endogenous enzyme activities. The starch content of millet was not altered by particle size reduction or cooking. Generally, millet starch was resistant to digestion and even more significant when pepsin pre-incubation was excluded in the digestion protocol, suggesting the importance of the gastric phase in the starch digestion of millet. The millet samples in this present study contained both RDS and RS. Nevertheless, eGI of millet products in this present study is relatively lower than what has been reported for other cereal products, which may suggest that although further research still needs to be done to validate this claim, its consumption may serve as a functional food, conferring health benefits to consuming populations, especially with type-2 diabetes. The high resistance to digestion that was reflected in the eGI of millet may be related to the crystallinity of millet upon retrogradation as indicated on how some of the starch disrupted at relatively higher gelatinisation temperature and were susceptible to retrogradation in comparison to previous studies. Also, considering that the millet product investigated in this current study is consumed with and without fermentation, understanding the impact of fermentation on carbohydrate quality

and digestion will be useful which will be the focus of the next chapter. Additionally, only the INFOGEST method will be used for starch digestibility in the next chapter.

## Chapter 6: Impact of fermentation time on the carbohydrate quality and digestion of pearl millet products

### Abstract

This study investigated the effect of fermentation time on the in vitro carbohydrate bioaccessibility and the estimated GI of traditional pearl millet porridge (*ibyer-i-angen*) was obtained. The result showed that fermentation time and not particle size of flour had the biggest impact on starch digestibility of millet. While the starch content of pearl millet products reduced, there was a significant increase in soluble sugar content and starch digestibility over a prolonged fermentation period. Furthermore, fermentation increased the RDS of millet and steadily decreased its SDS and RS content. The RDS and RS of *ibyer-i-angen* were in the following order: 0 h fermentation (41.36 and 43.98%), 12 h fermentation (52.78 and 30.93%), 24 h fermentation (64.96 and 18.35%), 48 h fermentation (87.27 and 4.19%) and 72 h fermentation (95.08 and 1.39%). The high RDS fractions in millet were reflected in the eGI values. The *ibyer-i-angen* samples were in the ranged from intermediate (<69) for 12 and 24h to high (>70) for 48 and 72h fermented samples. Therefore, pearl millet, especially fermented sample may serve as a potential beneficial food to children and adults requiring high-energy intake.

### 6.1. Introduction

Evidence from previous *in vitro* studies indicates that fermentation enhances nutrient availability and improves starch digestion cereal flour (Antony *et al.*, 1996; Tou *et al.*, 2006; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Marsh *et al.*, 2014). The low digestion of millet due to its molecular structure limiting enzyme access starch during hydrolysis has been reported (Amadou *et al.*, 2014; Ren *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017). However, the impact of fermentation time on cooked ready-to-eat meals on starch digestion of pearl millet has not been reported.

This chapter provides information on the starch digestibility of fermented cooked pearl millet product (*ibyer-i-angen*) and the estimation of GI, which is an important tool for measuring food in relationship to their potential health benefit.
### 6.1.1 Aim

The aim of this study was to investigate the impact of fermentation time on the carbohydrate quality and digestion of pearl millet and to predict the GI from *in vitro* data.

## 6.1.2 Objectives

- 1. To investigate the effect of fermentation time and particle size on the free sugar content of millet.
- 2. To investigate the effect fermentation time and particle size on total starch content of millet.
- 3. To investigate the effect of fermentation time and particle size starch digestibility of millet.
- **4.** To calculate the enzymatic kinetic parameters of the starch digestibility of fermented pearl millet products.



Figure 25. Summary of analysis of fermented millet products.

#### 6.3. Results

### 6.3.1 Impact of natural fermentation on the appearance of millet porridge

Traditional fermented cooked millet porridge (*ibyer-i-angen*) was prepared as described in section 3.1.1. Similar observations were made for all particle sizes; hence the images presented show the overall changes in the fermentation of millet flour suspension (Fig. 26) and *ibyer-i-angen* (Fig. 27) at different time points. Starting with flour suspension, clearly, swelling and foam bubble formation increased with fermentation time. This suggests that millet flour requires longer time for water to penetrate into the interior of starch. The increase in foam bubbles formation may be indicative of the rate of conversion of carbohydrates by endogenous microorganism to carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) and alcohol. It is important to note that, the smell and foam colour of the fermented millet flour suspension changed from grainy and no-foam (0h), to less grainy and white (12 and 24h) and then rotten and darkish (48 and 72h).

Cooking resulted in gel formation (Fig. 27). During cooking, decrease in viscosity was observed between 0h to 72h fermentation. The porridge with the highest viscosity was 0h, and the lowest was 72h (data not shown). This trend may be related to the partial loss of molecular structure of starch following microbial degradation and gelatinisation of millet starch. Again, texture of porridge were the same for all particle sizes of millet flour used in porridge preparation. The primary greenish-brown colour of millet flour was maintained in all fermented porridge samples.



**Figure 26**. Images showing flour porridge after 0h (A), 12h (B) and 24h (C), 48h (D) and 72h (E) fermentation at 30°C.



**Figure 27.** Images showing cooked millet porridge after 12h (A), 24h (B), 48h (C), and 72h (D) fermentation of flour at 30°C.

### 6.3.2. Effects of fermentation time on pH of millet products

Results for the pH change following the fermentation of different particle sizes of millet flour suspension (250, 500 and 100  $\mu$ M) up to 72 h at 30°C prior to cooking is presented in Figure 28. From the results shown, particle size only had an effect on pH at the initial stage of fermentation (0 and 6 h), with 1000  $\mu$ M having the biggest value (6.15±0.03) and the lowest for 250  $\mu$ M (5.84±0.01). As fermentation time increased from 0 to 72 h, pH reduced from 5.97±0.14 to 3.35±0.11, thereby increasing the acidity of suspension. The increase in acidity of the suspension is likely to influence enzymatic endogenous protease digestion of millet proteins.



**Figure 28.** pH change in different particle sizes of millet flour after fermentation for 12 h, 24 h, 48 h and 72 h. Results are presented as percentage mean of 6 biological and expressed in dry weight basis. The error bars represent standard error of the mean.

### 6.3.3. Effect of fermentation time on carbohydrate composition of millet

The effect of fermentation time and particle size reduction on the carbohydrate content in dry weight of *ibyer-i-angen* was investigated and determined (Fig. 29 and Table 18). Comparisons were made between particle size reduction and fermentation time. Our findings show that fermentation time and not particle size reduction of *ibyer-i-angen* had an impact on the soluble sugar content of millet at p<0.05. The main sugars detected were glucose, fructose, arabinose, sucrose, and maltose. The mean soluble sugar content was 10.37%, 14.29%, 15.76%, and 17.02% for 12, 24, 48 and 72 h fermented ibyer-i-angen respectively. Glucose, maltose and arabinose increase with fermentation time. However, for sucrose, the content only increased slightly between 12 h and 24 h with a steady decrease from 24 to 72 h. Fructose content decrease as fermentation time prolonged from 12 to 24 h and was not detected after 24 h. Increases in soluble sugar content during fermentation indicates the degradation of carbohydrate by both microorganism and endogenous enzymes. We believe the reduction in sucrose between 24 to 72 h fermentation was due to its utilization by microorganisms.

The starch content of different particle sizes of fermented *ibyer-i-angen* was quantified (Table 18). Again, fermentation time and not particle size reduction had an impact on the starch content of *ibyer-i-angen* (p<0.05). The mean starch content ranged from 63.71, 60.04, 46.30 and 35.88% for 12, 24, 48 and 72 h fermentation respectively. The relatively decrease of starch content following the extent of fermentation may be attributed to the amount of soluble sugars released

128

due to microbial and endogenous enzymatic activity in millet. For protein content, only slight increase was observed between 12 h to 72 h of fermentation which was not statistically significant.



**Figure 29.** Free sugar content of different particles of cooked millet porridge after fermentation of flour for 12 h (A), 24 h (B), 48 h (C), 72 h (D). Data is expressed as percentage mean of 3 biological replicates expressed in dry weight basis. The error bars are standard deviation of the mean.

**Table 18.** The carbohydrate and protein composition of different fermentation times of *ibyer-i-angen* of different particle sizes. The results are presented as percentage mean  $\pm$  standard deviation of 3 biological replicates and expressed in dry weight basis. Data in the same column with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05). CHO = carbohydrate.

Fermentation time (h)	Particle size (µM)	Total reducing sugar	Total free sugar	Total starch	Total CHO	Total protein
12	250	7.24±0.07 <sup>a</sup>	10.83±0.06 <sup>a</sup>	63.12±1.02 <sup>a</sup>	73.90±1.02 <sup>a</sup>	11.38±1.52 <sup>a</sup>
	500	6.80±0.12 <sup>a</sup>	10.39±0.16 <sup>ª</sup>	63.52±0.58 <sup>a</sup>	73.90±0.62 <sup>a</sup>	
	1000	6.42±0.19 <sup>a</sup>	9.89±0.21 <sup>a</sup>	64.48±1.17 <sup>a</sup>	74.39±1.19 <sup>a</sup>	
24	250	9.13±0.54 <sup>b</sup>	14.58±0.71 <sup>b</sup>	59.38±0.80 <sup>b</sup>	73.85±1.42 <sup>a</sup>	12.25±0.88 <sup>a</sup>
	500	8.69±0.12 <sup>b</sup>	14.28±0.15 <sup>b</sup>	60.24±0.44 <sup>b</sup>	74.49±0.29 <sup>a</sup>	
	1000	8.52±0.03 <sup>b</sup>	14.00±0.41 <sup>b</sup>	60.49±2.19 <sup>b</sup>	74.44±2.75 <sup>a</sup>	
48	250	12.81±0.30 <sup>c</sup>	16.15±0.13°	45.70±0.80°	61.84±0.69 <sup>b</sup>	12.83±0.51ª
	500	12.37±0.31°	15.59±0.28 °	46.56±0.44°	62.18±0.60 <sup>b</sup>	
	1000	12.37±0.01°	15.54±0.11 °	46.64±2.19°	62.20±2.24 <sup>b</sup>	
72	250	14.68±0.29 <sup>d</sup>	17.24±0.29 <sup>d</sup>	35.72±1.07 <sup>d</sup>	53.00±0.85°	13.07±0.10 <sup>ª</sup>
	500	14.55±0.31 <sup>d</sup>	16.98±0.36 <sup>d</sup>	35.94±2.15 <sup>d</sup>	53.00±2.05°	
	1000	14.47±0.23 <sup>d</sup>	16.83±0.21 <sup>d</sup>	35.97±1.22 <sup>d</sup>	52.85±1.34°	

# 6.3.4. Effect of fermentation time and particle size on the starch digestion of cooked millet porridge

In this present study, the impact of fermentation time and particle size reduction on the starch digestion measurement and eGI of *ibyer-i-angen* were calculated. Figure 30 shows the starch digestion pattern of *ibyer-i-angen* of different particles prepared after 12 to 72 h fermentation. Fermentation time and not particle size had an effect on the digestion rate in all samples (p<0.05). The initial starch available at 0 min after pepsin pre-incubation of *ibyer-i-angen* was 26.49, 30.89, 43.96, and 71.03% for 12, 24, 48 and 72 h fermented respectively. The incubation time also had an effect on rate of digestion. At 120 min, the mean range of starch digestibility was lowest for 12 h fermented (69.07%) *ibyer-i-angen* with highest values at 72 h (98.62%).

The starch parameters calculated from the starch digestion data were; RDS, SDS and RS (Table 19). Fermentation time altered the starch parameters measured (p<0.05). The RDS increased proportionally to fermentation time. A contrary trend was shown for SDS and RS. It is clear that starch is more readily digested with increase in fermentation time.



**Figure 30.** The *in vitro* starch digestion of different particles size of *ibyer* following 12 h (A), 24 h (B), 48 h (C) and 72 h (D) of fermentation. Results are presented as percentage mean of 6 biological replicates expressed in dry weight basis. The error bars are standard deviation of the mean.

**Table 19.** The values expressed as percentage mean  $\pm$  SD of RDS, SDS, RS, and starch digestibility of different particle sizes of cooked millet porridge after fermentation for 12 h, 24 h, 48 h and 72 h. Data in the same column with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Fermentation time (h)	Particle size (µM)	RDS	SDS	RS	Starch digestibility
12	250	53.36±1.44 <sup>a</sup>	16.03±1.39 <sup>a</sup>	30.62±2.36ª	69.39±1.39 <sup>a</sup>
	500	52.94±0.75 <sup>a</sup>	15.99±1.19 <sup>a</sup>	31.07±1.26ª	68.93±1.19 <sup>a</sup>
	1000	52.03±0.96 <sup>a</sup>	16.88±0.87ª	31.10±1.74ª	68.91±0.87 <sup>a</sup>
24	250	65.73±2.48	16.36±0.65ª	17.91±2.67 <sup>b</sup>	82.10±0.65 <sup>b</sup>
	500	64.91±1.84 <sup>b</sup>	16.63±0.59ª	18.46±1.75 <sup>b</sup>	81.54±0.59 <sup>b</sup>
	1000	64.23±0.61 <sup>b</sup>	17.08±1.25ª	18.69±1.46 <sup>b</sup>	81.31±1.25 <sup>b</sup>
48	250	87.71±1.59 <sup>c</sup>	9.73±1.54 <sup>b</sup>	2.56±0.64 <sup>c</sup>	97.44±0.64°
	500	87.13±1.57°	7.94±0.67 <sup>b</sup>	4.93±2.06 <sup>c</sup>	95.07±0.67°
	1000	86.98±1.56 <sup>c</sup>	7.92±0.67 <sup>b</sup>	5.09±2.05°	94.91±0.67°
72	250	95.68±0.38 <sup>d</sup>	2.75±1.04 <sup>c</sup>	1.58±1.10 <sup>d</sup>	98.43±1.04 <sup>c</sup>
	500	94.83±0.83 <sup>d</sup>	3.91±0.51°	1.26±0.92 <sup>d</sup>	98.74±0.51°
	1000	94.73±0.83 <sup>d</sup>	3.96±0.55 <sup>c</sup>	1.32±0.84 <sup>d</sup>	98.69±0.55 <sup>c</sup>

# 6.3.5. Effect of fermentation time on the estimated glycemic index of cooked millet porridge

For the early stage of digestion i.e first order starch kinetics of *ibyer-i-angen*, we only focused on the effect of fermentation time (Table 20) and not particle size of flour used to prepare fermented millet samples. This was because, fermentation time and not particle size of flour used to prepared porridge altered the starch digestibility of millet (p<0.05). The kinetic constant (k), HI and eGI of different fermentation time points of *ibyer-i-angen* was compared to 250  $\mu$ M particle size of *ibyer* (unfermented millet porridge). *Ibyer* had the lowest k value and *ibyer-i-angen* at 72 h fermentation had the highest value. Similarly, the eGI increased significantly relatively to fermentation time from 51.64 at 0 h to 73.38 at 72 h. This result suggest that prolong fermentation had a significant impact on eGI for millet product.

**Table 20.** Data showing mean±SD of starch hydrolysis (C  $_{\infty}$ ), kinetic constant (k), half time of hydrolysis (T1/2), hydrolysis index (HI) and estimated glycemic index (eGI) of millet calculated with kinetic equation after different fermentation times of *ibyer*. Data in the same column with the same superscript are not significantly different (p<0.05).

Fermentation	C ∞ (%)	К	HI (%)	eGI
time (h)		(sec <sup>-1</sup> )		
0	56.84±1.29 <sup>a</sup>	3.33±0.09 <sup>a</sup>	61.77±1.31ª	51.64±0.72 <sup>a</sup>
12	69.08±0.27 <sup>b</sup>	4.67±0.03 <sup>b</sup>	78.34±0.35 <sup>b</sup>	57.96±0.13 <sup>b</sup>
24	81.65±0.40 <sup>c</sup>	4.99±0.10 <sup>b</sup>	93.23±0.31°	63.71±0.12 <sup>c</sup>
48	95.80±1.42 <sup>d</sup>	7.25±0.09 <sup>c</sup>	113.22±1.57 <sup>d</sup>	71.39±0.61 <sup>d</sup>
72	98.62±0.17 <sup>e</sup>	9.23±0.14 <sup>d</sup>	118.40±0.16 <sup>e</sup>	73.38±0.06 <sup>d</sup>

### 6.4. Discussion

Fermentation is one of the oldest methods used in food preparation, especially in Africa, aimed to improve palatability and enhance food quality and nutrition (Antony *et al.*, 1996; Tou *et al.*, 2006; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Marsh *et al.*, 2014). This present study focused on the effect of fermentation time on the carbohydrate quality and digestion *in vitro* of millet products and its potential implication on human nutrition. However, from physical observation, only natural fermentation of millet up to 24 h was within the recommendation range for consumption. Fermentation time and not particle size of flour altered the carbohydrate quality and starch digestion of millet porridge (*ibyer-i-angen*).

### Effect of fermentation time on soluble sugars

Glucose, maltose, fructose and xylose were main sugars detected in fermented millet products (Antony *et al.*, 1996; Osman, 2011). In our study, glucose was the predominant sugar in fermented product, and increased as fermentation was prolonged from 0 to 72 h. The soluble sugar content of fermented *ibyer-i-angen* at 12 h was slightly lower than the value (11.89%) reported in a previous study (Osman, 2011). The study by Osman, (2011) showed a decrease in soluble sugar content after 12 h, which was attributed to microbial utilization of reducing sugars. In this study, soluble sugar content increased with fermentation time, especially glucose content. The decrease of sucrose and fructose content in millet with fermentation has been reported for maize and sorghum (Mugula *et al.*, 2003), which may suggests that microbial utilization of soluble sugars released in *ibyer*.

(Table 12 of Chapter 5), the combined effect of microbial and endogenous enzyme activities may have a significant effect on freeing the sugars' bond to the cell walls and degrading carbohydrates in the endosperm of millet.

### Effect of fermentation time on total starch

Considering the content of starch in unfermented millet (*ibyer* in Table 12), pretreatment by fermenting over a prolonged time reflected a steep decrease in total starch. Our observation was consistent with previous studies on fermented samples (Antony *et al.*, 1996). Another study on Saudi Arabian cultivar of pearl millet showed a contrary trend (Osman, 2011), starch content only reduced between 0 to 8h of fermentation and gradually increased thereafter, which was attributed to activity of  $\beta$ - and  $\alpha$ -amylase and resulting acidity. The steady increase of starch in our study may be due to the increase in the activity of both microbial and endogenous enzyme, considering the amount of soluble sugars presented. We also showed that the overall carbohydrate content (soluble sugar plus starch content) decreased with fermentation time, which is in agreement with studies on foxtail millet (Amadou *et al.*, 2014). The decrease in carbohydrate content reflects the reducing effect of starch content over prolonged fermentation time.

138

### Effect of fermentation time on starch digestibility

Processing treatments, especially the combination of fermentation and cooking have been shown to enhance nutrient availability in food samples (Alka and Shruti, 2012; Marsh et al., 2014; Amadou et al., 2014). However, there is limited data on the *in vitro* starch digestibility of fermented foods (Alka and Shruti, 2012; Amadou et al., 2014) as the majority of these studies focused on the proximate composition, sensory attributes and physical changes in products (Tou et al., 2006; Kure and Wyasu, 2013; Akintola et al., 2017). Interestingly, this is the first study to investigate the starch digestibility of pearl millet up to 72 h of fermentation treatment. It was with that consideration that in this study, we subjected millet to different fermentation time points to give a detailed evaluation on its *in vitro* starch digestion. The digestibility of millet was highest at 72 h fermentation, followed by 48 h and lowest at 12 h, and even lower when unfermented (Figure 22). Considering that starch structure was a key factor in the limitation of digestion in unfermented sample in this study (Chapter 5), the increased digestibility of fermented product may be due to the removal of most of the proteins engrained in starch granules. A possible explanation to this may be the increase in activity of endogenous enzymes and loss of crystallinity following microbial degradation of starch before even enzymatic hydrolysis of starch. This phenomenon was consistent for millets, sorghum and maize starches (Kheterpaul and Chauhan, 1989; Kheterpaul and Chauhan, 1991; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Amadou et al., 2014). Alka et al., (2012) showed that proteins in sorghum, millet and maize flour was more readily digestible at 36 h compared to 0 h of fermentation and was reflected in the rate of starch hydrolysis. We have shown in this study that fermentation had no effect on protein content, which was consistent with previous

studies on pearl millet (Kheterpaul and Chauhan, 1989) but protein digestibility was improved by degree of fermentation (Kheterpaul and Chauhan 1991). This may explain the less resistance of millet starch to digestion as fermentation prolonged.

### Effect of fermentation time on starch fractions

The starch fractions of unfermented millet samples (*ibyer*) was previously highlighted (Chapter 5) and showed a relatively lower RDS and higher SDS and RS to fermented millet samples (*ibyer-i-angen*). Though manipulating the cooking method of foxtail millet was found to influence starch fraction rates (Ren et al., 2016), the data generated from this current study suggests that the application of pretreatment methods like fermentation has additional impact. For instance, the RDS of millet increased from 41.36% at 0 h (Chapter 5) to 95.08% at 72 h of fermentation. It is important to point out that though >80% of starch in millet was readily available between 48 and 72 h, from our observations for *ibyer-i-angen*, only fermentation up to 24 h was suitable for consumption. In general, fermentation and cooking resulted in the conversion of RS to RDS. Nevertheless, the RS content of millet between 12 and 24 h in this study was still relatively higher than values reported for unfermented rice, sorghum and maize samples (Goñi et al., 1997; Souilah et al., 2014; Tamura et al., 2016; Bustos et al., 2017). The starch fraction of millet in this study was hugely affected by degree of fermentation and likely to influence the amount of glucose available for glycemic response.

### Effect of fermentation time on eGI

This current study is the first to provide information on the eGI of pearl millet products up to 72 h fermentation. Previously, a study by Lemgharbi *et al.*, (2017) conducted on pearl millet flour showed a low estimated GI ranging from 27.41 to 38.82. In this study, *ibyer-i-angen* samples were suggested to be within intermediate (<69) for 12 and 24h and high (>70) for 48 and 72h of fermentation.. Nevertheless, our findings were lower than the results presented by Ren *et al.*, (2016) for unfermented foxtail millet products (77.60 to 86.80). The extent of processing and method of carbohydrate measurement are likely to present variation in the digestion of starch, which subsequently influences the GI of foods. A good example of how different processing methods impact on GI was evident in published data for rice products (54.5 to 132.00) in the international tables of GI (Foster-Powell and Miller, 1995). In the above study, the GI of rice boiled for 1 min was relatively lower than when boiled for 6 min.

The GI and starch digestibility are positively linked (Ren *et al.*, 2016). Previous *in vivo* studies suggested that high bioavailability and accessibility of carbohydrate based products may not be suitable for type-2 diabetes population (Heaton *et al.*, 1988; Edwards *et al.*, 2015a; Mlotha *et al.*, 2015; Van Hung et al., 2016; Ren *et al.*, 2016). Hence, the resulting GI form of millet products as presented in this present study needs to be verified *in vivo*.

### 6.5. Conclusion

This present study demonstrates that the extent of fermentation as a pre-treatment method has a huge impact on the carbohydrate composition, starch digestibility and fraction, and subsequently the estimated glycemic index of millet samples. Particle size of millet did not alter the starch digestion or soluble sugar content of fermented millet sample. Glucose was the predominant soluble sugar, and though soluble sugars increased proportional to fermentation time, a decrease was reflected in the starch content of samples, suggesting microbial and endogenous enzyme degradation of carbohydrate.

This study provided information for the first time on the starch digestibility of cooked millet products after fermentation for up to 72 h. The results indicate that fermentation enhanced the starch digestibility and parameters measured for millet products. The rate of digestion was attributed to the removal of proteins by endogenous enzymes under acidic condition that may have resulted in loss of crystallinity of millet starch. Fermentation for 12 and 24 h resulted in less than 65% of starch digestibility in the first 20 min of hydrolysis (RDS) compared to >80% between 48 and 72 h of fermentation. The fermented millet products in this study were classified as either intermediate or high-GI foods. Nevertheless, the RS of millet up to 24 h of fermentation was still higher than values reported for other cereals. Millet samples in this study may be beneficial to children and adults requiring high-energy intake.

142

# Chapter 7: Summary of study and future prospects utilization of pearl millet

### 7.1. General discussion

Nigeria depends on carbohydrate rich foods (rice, millet, maize, sorghum, yam, and cassava) for the survival of its growing population. Pearl millet is one of the most common traditional cereals cultivated and eaten as part of breakfast, lunch and dinner. Common use of pearl millet in Nigeria is in the preparation of breakfast porridges known such as *ogi, ibyer, ibyer-i-angen*, and in the preparation of *fufu* eaten with soup as lunch or dinner. Recently, the utilization of pearl millet has gained the spotlight as an important cereal due to its rich nutrition profile and low starch digestion (Annor *et al.*, 2015; Annor *et al.*, 2017; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Dias-Martins *et al.*, 2018). Interestingly, while these postulations have been made, and low starch digestible food products appear to have been supported in a number of in vivo studies on their potentials in managing type-2 diabetics, its carbohydrate digestion is yet to be fully investigated.

In fact, to date, there is scarce information on the digestibility *in vitro* or *in vivo* of pearl millet products as eaten. Considering how *in vitro* studies are good alternative to *in vivo* studies, easy to manipulate, cheap and reproducible, the analysis of carbohydrate for pearl millet as eaten was optimised to test its quality and digestion. The optimisation of method for carbohydrate analysis was necessary because, though several developed methods appear to have been used in many studies, variations exist in conditions of digestion such as enzyme quality, buffer, incubation time, and how carbohydrate is measured, making it

difficult to compare results between studies. Considering that millet is not eaten raw (flour), this section of study will focus on millet as eaten.

### 7.1.1. Main findings and novelty of study

For the first time, the effect of processing on sugar and starch content, starch digestibility and GI of pearl millet as eaten was investigated (Chapter 4, 5 and 6). From our study, the choice of method for measuring starch digestibility is a key consideration in experimental design as it can have a big impact on overall carbohydrate result. The first step of this study was the optimisation of carbohydrate protocol using millet flour (Chapter 4). The best method for measuring carbohydrate composition and digestion was reproducible (CV < 5%) and included agitation steps to enhance the release of sugars and dissolution of starch, and the homogenization of millet suspension during enzymatic digestion and detection of sugars by HPAEC-PAD. Therefore, the quality of carbohydrate and its digestion in this study were obtained under optimal conditions of analysis.

As shown in Chapter 5, the gastric phase had a big impact on the digestion of millet as eaten. This gave a new insight to the digestibility of millet as majority of previous studies were focused on the nutritional attributes of its flour or the proximate composition of its products as eaten (Kheterpaul and Chauhan, 1989; Alka and Shruti, 2012; Adebiyi *et al.*, 2016; Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017; Srichuwong *et al.*, 2017). For this reason, studies on the starch digestibility of pearl millet products will be very useful in understanding their contribution in human nutrition. Based on this study, the particle size reduction of millet flour before the

preparation of *ibyer* increased its eGI. The eGI of *ibyer* was in the low range (Table 21, <55), with samples having both fast and slow digestible starch with about 44% of starch resistant to digestion. The gelatinisation and microscopic study presented in Chapter 5 demonstrated the interesting factors that may be responsible for the resistance of millet to digestion. The factors identified were the higher gelatinisation temperatures (as measured with DSC) than previously investigated required to completely disrupt millet starch granules during gelatinisation and following retrogradation, and the presence of undisrupted granules in *ibyer* as viewed under SEM.

Since the porridge investigated in this study is not only eaten in its unfermented form, the effect of traditional fermentation was studied. Fermentation was conducted on different particle sizes of millet flour at 30°C for up to 72 h before cooking the porridge (*ibyer-i-angen*). However, as a result of the time frame of this research, it was unfeasible to conduct microbial analysis and only the impact of fermentation on carbohydrate quality and digestion were studied (Chapter 6). While particle size did not alter the carbohydrate content, starch digestibility and eGI of *ibyer-i-angen*, fermentation time had the biggest contribution (Table 21). The results for carbohydrate content were consistent for both *ibyer* (unfermented) and *ibyer-i-angen* (fermented) porridges. Nevertheless, compared to the starch digestibility results of *ibyer*, it can be argued that fermentation converted most of the resistant starch to rapidly digestible starch due to the combine impact of microbes and enzymatic hydrolysis of starch. In addition, *ibyer-i-angen* samples were within the intermediate (<69) and high (>70) range of eGI. From a food nutrition point of view, the information presented for *ibyer* and *ibyer-i-angen* could

145

be useful in industrial processing to meet consumer preferences and the health needs of different population.

Table 21. Summary of results of carbohydrate quality and digestion in vitro of pearl millet. Results are presented as percentage total soluble sugar, total starch, total carbohydrate, starch digestibility, rapidly digestible starch (RDS) and resistant starch (RS).

## CHO=Carbohydrate

Sample	Total soluble sugar	Total starch	Total CHO	Starch digestibility	RDS	RS	eGI
lbyer	6.76±1.07ª	68.80±2.94ª	75.17±3.04ª	56.01±1.83ª	41.37±6.69ª	43.98±6.15 <sup>a</sup>	51.64±0.72ª
<i>Ibyer-i-angen</i> 12 h fermentation	10.37±0.47 <sup>b</sup>	63.71±1.03 <sup>b</sup>	74.06±0.87 <sup>a</sup>	69.08±1.12 <sup>b</sup>	52.78±1.17 <sup>b</sup>	30.93±1.75 <sup>b</sup>	57.96±0.13 <sup>b</sup>
<i>Ibyer-i-angen</i> 24 h fermentation	14.29±0.29°	60.04±1.29 <sup>c</sup>	74.26±1.58 <sup>a</sup>	81.65±0.90°	64.96±1.82 <sup>c</sup>	18.35±1.93℃	63.71±0.12°

### 7.1.2. Millet as a nutrient source for diabetes and malnourished population

The result from this study indicates that utilizing pearl millet as a food can provide opportunities to develop millet as a more general source of carbohydrate for a large population, because of its interesting carbohydrate properties. The main nutrient in millet (carbohydrate) is important in providing the needed energy for daily activities, and varied starch fraction (RDS, SDS, and RS) can be beneficial to different population of people. Studies have shown potential beneficial effects of starchy food consumption on diabetes, especially those containing resistant starch and low content of sugar (Heaton et al., 1989; Thathola et al., 2011; Ren et al., 2016; Fayet-Moore et al., 2017). In Nigeria, the prevalence of type-2 diabetes as published by WHO, (2016) was 4.4 and 4.3% for males and females between the ages of 30 and above. The prevalence of type-2 diabetes in males and females were higher for countries such as the United Kingdom (8.4 and 6.9%), South Africa (7.7 and 11.80%), Ghana (4.6 and 5.0%) and the United States of America (9.8 and 8.3%) (WHO, 2016). However, a systematic review by Guariguata et al., (2014) and Uloko et al., (2018) reported 5.8% for Nigeria. Since the recent population of Nigeria is speculated to be 185 900 000 to 190 000 000, this puts the prevalence of diabetes at 7 993 700 to 11 020 000. This number is expected to be larger because the data reported does not include people from rural communities who have no financial means to access the health care of Nigeria due to poverty and low education. Therefore, while the high RS products (*ibyer*) could benefit the diabetic population in Nigeria and its introduction into the diets of other developing and even developed countries may have potentials in improving health and managing diabetes. Furthermore, all millet products (ibyer and *ibyer-i-angen*) in this study could benefit both malnourished people in developing countries.

### 7.1.3. Sustainability and economic importance of millet products

There is growing dryness in the global vegetative areas due to climate change (Huang *et al.*, 2016). If actions are not taken, this could have a huge impact on the food security and economic growth of countries that provide food for the world. Interestingly, pearl millet is one of the very few food crops cultivated under very harsh weather conditions, therefore making it an important crop, providing nutrient to the world's growing population. In Nigeria, there is a high demand for pearl millet as people from different region of the country adopt it as their healthy option as part of breakfast, lunch and dinner. Approximately five years ago, the production of pearl millet was 1 384 900 tones (FAO, 2015) and 1 kg is sold for less than 2 USD or 1 pound sterling. Therefore, with more spotlight and published data on the potentials of pearl millet to health and its importance as a future food crop, more investments could be made to improve its production, which may contribute to the economy of Nigeria and influence its global industrial utilization.

### 7.2. Limitation of study and future prospect of pearl millet products

In this study, we have produced protocols that are robust and reproducible. Data for carbohydrate digestion was obtained after only two years of *in vitro* trials, resulting in the limited information provided here. Nevertheless, the results from our findings have highlighted the relevance of pearl millet products as a functional food. This current study has provided data on the influence of processing methods such as particle size reduction, cooking and fermentation on carbohydrate quality and digestion of pearl millet products. The key limitations in this study are listed below;

### 7.2.1. In vivo trials

A number of *in vivo* studies have shown that low starch digestion and resistant starch were strongly correlated with GI and blood glucose response (Heaton *et al.*, 1989; Thathola et al., 2011; Edwards *et al.*, 2015a; Ren *et al.*, 2016). *In vivo* studies such as acute or chronic human trials to validate the *in vitro* starch digestion and estimated GI results of pearl millet products could be useful to correlate result and make assertions on health claims.

# 7.2.2. Comparative studies of ibyer using different varieties of pearl millet and food preparation methods

Domestic and industrial methods of food preparation such as pancake, bread pasta and spaghetti making resulted in a wide range of starch fractions (Bustos *et al.*, 2017; Ren *et al.*, 2017). Furthermore, it is evident that different cultivars of pearl millet differ greatly in their nutrient availability (Lemgharbi *et al.*, 2017). However, this study only investigated a single variety of pearl millet using very limited food preparation methods (size reduction, cooking and fermentation) which were mainly domestic. Investigating industrial methods of preparation and storage of millet products (fermented and unfermented) will bring the benefit of millet to a wider population.

# 7.2.3. Identification of microorganisms involved in *ibyer-i-angen* fermentation

During the preparation of traditional fermented foods from cereals such as maize pearl millet and sorghum, lactic acid bacteria, yeasts and fungi were the main microorganisms identified (Owusu-Kwarteng *et al.*, 2012; Izah *et al.*, 2015). The fermentation of food is thought to improve the shelf life, palatability, flavor and even nutrient availability. However, the extent of fermentation and food preparation revealed fungal metabolites, which can have adverse effect on health (Ezekiel *et al.*, 2015). In this study, the microbial analysis of *ibyer* and *ibyer-iangen* was not studied and information on their contribution to human nutrition would be useful.

### 7.2.4. Sensory analysis

The reintroduction of pearl millet as part of a diet has been studied (Ndiku *et al.,* 2014) and accepted by children and adults in Kenya. In Africa, traditional fermented and unfermented foods are tied to specific cultures. In Nigeria, ibyer and *ibyer-i-angen* are only popular amongst the Tiv ethnic group of the Middle Belt, *kunu* (a thin non-alcoholic beverage) is common in the Northern and Middle Belt region, *abacha* (cooked grated cassava) is common in the Eastern region and *amala* (*fufu* made from dried yam flour) is popular in the South West region. Sensory analysis to test the acceptability of the millet products in this present study among a wide range of people from different culture and race will be useful and a future direction for global recognition.

### 7.3. Conclusion

This study is the first to investigate and report the impact of processing on the carbohydrate quality, starch digestibility and eGI up to 72 h fermentation of pearl millet as eaten, using optimal condition of analysis. In addition, at the time of optimisation this study was the first to conduct an in vitro starch digestion of millet using the INFOGEST protocol. The potentials of pearl millet products as a universal food consisting of both rapidly digestible and resistant starch have been highlighted and could benefit different populations. This study was intended to stimulate interest in the study of pearl millet and its products, which will be beneficial to science, food industry, plant-based food consumers and the farmers.

## **Chapter 8: References**

- AACC (2000) *Moisture (method 44-15). Approved methods of the AACC.*, 10th ed., St. Paul, USA: American Association of Cereal Chemists.
- Abdalla, A., El Tinay, A., Mohamed, B. and Abdalla, A. (1998) 'Proximate composition, starch, phytate and mineral contents of 10 pearl millet genotypes', *Food Chemistry*, 63(2), 243-246.
- Abdelgadir, M., Abbas, M., Järvi, A., Elbagir, M., Eltom, M. and Berne, C. (2005) 'Glycaemic and insulin responses of six traditional Sudanese carbohydrate-rich meals in subjects with Type 2 diabetes mellitus', *Diabetic medicine*, 22(2), 213-217.
- Abdul-Hussain, S. and Varriano-Marston, E. (1982) 'Amylolysis of pearl millet starch and its fractions by pearl millet alpha-amylase', *Cereal Chemistry*, 59(5), 351-355.
- Abebe, W., Collar, C. and Ronda, F. (2015) 'Impact of variety type and particle size distribution on starch enzymatic hydrolysis and functional properties of tef flours', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 115, 260-268.
- AbuMweis, S., Thandapilly, S. J., Storsley, J. and Ames, N. (2016) 'Effect of barley β-glucan on postprandial glycaemic response in the healthy human population: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 27, 329-342.
- Ačanski, M. M. and Vujić, D. N. (2014) 'Comparing sugar components of cereal and pseudocereal flour by GC–MS analysis', *Food Chemistry*, 145, 743-748.
- Achi, O. (2005a) 'The potential for upgrading traditional fermented foods through biotechnology', *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 4(5), 375-380.
- Achi, O. (2005b) 'Traditional fermented protein condiments in Nigeria', *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 4(13).
- Achi, O. K. and Ukwuru, M. (2015) 'Cereal-Based Fermented Foods of Africa as Functional Foods', *International Journal of Microbiology and Application*, 2(4), 71-83.
- Acosta-Estrada, B. A., Gutiérrez-Uribe, J. A. and Serna-Saldívar, S. O. (2014) 'Bound phenolics in foods, a review', *Food chemistry*, 152, 46-55.
- Adebayo, C., Aderiye, B. and Akpor, O. (2013) 'Occurrence and antimicrobial properties of lactic acid bacteria during the fermentation of cassava mash, maize and sorghum grains', *Microbiology Research International*, 1(2), 27-32.

- Adebayo, C., Aderiye, B. and Akpor, O. (2014) 'Assessment of bacterial and fungal spoilage of some Nigerian fermented and unfermented foods', *African Journal of Food Science*, 8(3), 140-147.
- Adebiyi, J., Obadina, A., Adebo, O. and Kayitesi, E. (2016) 'Fermented and malted millet products in Africa: Expedition from traditional/ethnic foods to industrial value added products', *Critical reviews in food science and nutrition*, (just-accepted), 00-00.
- Adebiyi, J. A., Obadina, A. O., Mulaba-Bafubiandi, A. F., Adebo, O. A. and Kayitesi, E. (2016) 'Effect of fermentation and malting on the microstructure and selected physicochemical properties of pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum) flour and biscuit', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 70, 132-139.
- Adelekan, A. O., Alamu, A. E., Arisa, N. U., Adebayo, Y. O. and Dosa, A. S. (2013) 'Nutritional, microbiological and sensory characteristics of malted soy-kunu zaki: an improved traditional beverage', *Advances in Microbiology*, 3(04), 389.
- Adeloye, D., Ige, J. O., Aderemi, A. V., Adeleye, N., Amoo, E. O., Auta, A. and Oni, G. J. B. o. (2017) 'Estimating the prevalence, hospitalisation and mortality from type 2 diabetes mellitus in Nigeria: a systematic review and meta-analysis', 7(5), e015424.
- Aderiye, B. and Laleye, S. (2003) 'Relevance of fermented food products in southwest Nigeria', *Plant Foods for Human Nutrition*, 58(3), 1-16.
- Adesulu-Dahunsi, A., Sanni, A. and Jeyaram, K. (2017) 'Rapid differentiation among Lactobacillus, Pediococcus and Weissella species from some Nigerian indigenous fermented foods', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 77, 39-44.
- Adesulu, A. and Awojobi, K. (2014) 'Enhancing sustainable development through indigenous fermented food products in Nigeria', *African Journal of Microbiology Research*, 8(12), 1338-1343.
- Ajiboye, T. O., Iliasu, G. A., Adeleye, A. O., Abdussalam, F. A., Akinpelu, S. A., Ogunbode, S. M., Jimoh, S. O. and Oloyede, O. B. (2014) 'Nutritional and antioxidant dispositions of sorghum/millet-based beverages indigenous to Nigeria', *Food science & nutrition*, 2(5), 597-604.
- Aka, S., Konan, G., Fokou, G., Dje, K. M. and Bassirou, B. (2014) 'Review on African traditional cereal beverages', *Am. J. Res. Comm*, 2(5), 103-153.
- Akinleye, O., Fajolu, I., Fasure, A., Osanyinpeju, O., Aboderin, A. and Salami, O. (2014) 'Evaluation of microorganisms at different stages of production of ogi in Alimosho Community, Area Southwest, Lagos Nigeria', American Journal of Research Communication, 2(10), 215-230.

- Akinola, S. A., Badejo, A. A., Osundahunsi, O. F. and Edema, M. O. (2017) 'Effect of preprocessing techniques on pearl millet flour and changes in technological properties', *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 52(4), 992-999.
- Akinrele, I. (1970) 'Fermentation studies on maize during the preparation of a traditional african starch-cake food', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 21(12), 619-625.
- Al-Rabadi, G. J., Gilbert, R. G. and Gidley, M. J. (2009) 'Effect of particle size on kinetics of starch digestion in milled barley and sorghum grains by porcine alpha-amylase', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 50(2), 198-204.
- Al-Rabadi, G. J., Torley, P. J., Williams, B. A., Bryden, W. L. and Gidley, M. J. (2011) 'Effect of extrusion temperature and pre-extrusion particle size on starch digestion kinetics in barley and sorghum grain extrudates', *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 168(3), 267-279.
- AlHasawi, F. M., Fondaco, D., Ben-Elazar, K., Ben-Elazar, S., Fan, Y. Y., Corradini, M. G., Ludescher, R. D., Bolster, D., Carder, G. and Chu, Y. (2017) 'In vitro measurements of luminal viscosity and glucose/maltose bioaccessibility for oat bran, instant oats, and steel cut oats', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 70, 293-303.
- Ali, A., Al-Nassri, H. A. S., Al-Rasasi, B., Akhtar, M. S. and Al-Belushi, B. S. (2010) 'Glycemic index and chemical composition of traditional Omani breads', *International Journal of Food Properties*, 13(1), 198-208.
- Alka, S., Neelam, Y. and Shruti, S. (2012) 'Effect of fermentation on physicochemical properties and in vitro starch and protein digestibility of selected cereals', *International Journal of Agriculture and Food Science*, 2(3), 66-70.
- Alvani, K., Qi, X., Tester, R. F. and Snape, C. E. (2011) 'Physico-chemical properties of potato starches', *Food Chemistry*, 125(3), 958-965.
- AM, A. M. O. and Bankole, M. O. (2015) 'Consumer's Knowledge, Attitude, Usage and Storage Pattern of Ogi–A Fermented Cereal Gruel in South West, Nigeria', Food and Public Health, 5(3), 77-83.
- Amadou, I., Gounga, M. E. and Le, G.-W. (2013) 'Millets: Nutritional composition, some health benefits and processing-A review', *Emirates Journal of Food* and Agriculture, 25(7), 501.
- Amadou, I., Gounga, M. E., Shi, Y.-H. and Le, G.-W. (2014) 'Fermentation and heat-moisture treatment induced changes on the physicochemical properties of foxtail millet (Setaria italica) flour', *Food and Bioproducts Processing*, 92(1), 38-45.
- Amapu, T., Ameh, J., Ado, S., Abdullahi, I. and Dapiya, H. (2016) 'Amylolytic Potential of Lactic Acid Bacteria Isolated from Wet Milled Cereals,

Cassava Flour and Fruits', *British Microbiology Research Journal*, 13(2), 1.

- Annison, G. and Topping, D. L. (1994) 'Nutritional role of resistant starch: chemical structure vs physiological function', *Annual review of nutrition*, 14(1), 297-320.
- Annor, G. A., Marcone, M., Bertoft, E. and Seetharaman, K. (2014) 'Physical and molecular characterization of millet starches', *Cereal Chemistry*, 91(3), 286-292.
- Annor, G. A., Marcone, M., Corredig, M., Bertoft, E. and Seetharaman, K. (2015) 'Effects of the amount and type of fatty acids present in millets on their in vitro starch digestibility and expected glycemic index (eGI)', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 64, 76-81.
- Annor, G. A., Tyl, C., Marcone, M., Ragaee, S. and Marti, A. (2017) 'Why do millets have slower starch and protein digestibility than other cereals?', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*.
- Antony, U., Sripriya, G. and Chandra, T. (1996) 'Effect of fermentation on the primary nutrients in finger millet (Eleusine coracana)', *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 44(9), 2616-2618.
- AOAC (2016) Official methods of analysis of AOAC International, 20th ed., Rockville, MD: AOAC International.
- Ashraf, H., Qadeer, M. and Iqbal, J. (2005) 'Pearl millet, a source of alpha amylase production by Bacillus licheniformis', *Bioresource technology*, 96(10), 1201-1204.
- Ashwar, B. A., Gani, A., Shah, A., Wani, I. A. and Masoodi, F. A. (2016) 'Preparation, health benefits and applications of resistant starch—A review', *Starch-Stärke*, 68(3-4), 287-301.
- Asuk, A. A., Kisambira, A., Lubowa, M. and Ssenabulya, D. (2016) 'Evaluation of the Effect of Gurusa, a Ugandan Cereal-Based Fermented Food on Serum Lipid Profile and Body Weight of Wistar Albino Rats', *Food and Nutrition Sciences*, 7(04), 284.
- Balasubramanian, S., Sharma, R., Kaur, J. and Bhardwaj, N. (2014) 'Characterization of modified pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoides) starch', *Journal of food science and technology*, 51(2), 294-300.
- Baldwin, P. M. (2001) 'Starch granule-associated proteins and polypeptides: A review', *Starch-Stärke*, 53(10), 475-503.
- Bankole, M. O. (2015) 'Consumer's Knowledge, Attitude, Usage and Storage Pattern of Ogi–A Fermented Cereal Gruel in South West, Nigeria', *Food and Public Health*, 5(3), 77-83.

- Bao, L., Cai, X., Xu, M. and Li, Y. (2014) 'Effect of oat intake on glycaemic control and insulin sensitivity: a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials', *British Journal of Nutrition*, 112(3), 457-466.
- Becker, W., Eriksson, A., Haglund, M. and Wretling, S. (2015) 'Contents of total fat, fatty acids, starch, sugars and dietary fibre in Swedish market basket diets', *British Journal of Nutrition*, 113(9), 1453-1465.
- Bertoft, E. (2017) 'Understanding starch structure: Recent progress', *Agronomy*, 7(3), 56.
- Bhattarai, R. R., Dhital, S. and Gidley, M. J. (2016) 'Interactions among macronutrients in wheat flour determine their enzymic susceptibility', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 61, 415-425.
- Bhupender, S., Rajneesh, B. and Baljeet, S. (2013) 'Physicochemical, functional, thermal and pasting properties of starches isolated from pearl millet cultivars', *International Food Research Journal*, 20(4).
- Birt, D. F., Boylston, T., Hendrich, S., Jane, J.-L., Hollis, J., Li, L., McClelland, J., Moore, S., Phillips, G. J. and Rowling, M. (2013) 'Resistant starch: promise for improving human health', *Advances in Nutrition*, 4(6), 587-601.
- Björck, I., Östman, E., Kristensen, M., Anson, N. M., Price, R. K., Haenen, G. R., Havenaar, R., Knudsen, K. E. B., Frid, A. and Mykkänen, H. (2012) 'Cereal grains for nutrition and health benefits: Overview of results from in vitro, animal and human studies in the HEALTHGRAIN project', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 25(2), 87-100.
- Blandino, A., Al-Aseeri, M., Pandiella, S., Cantero, D. and Webb, C. (2003) 'Cereal-based fermented foods and beverages', *Food Research International*, 36(6), 527-543.
- Bornet, F. R., Jardy-Gennetier, A.-E., Jacquet, N. and Stowell, J. (2007) 'Glycaemic response to foods: impact on satiety and long-term weight regulation', *Appetite*, 49(3), 535-553.
- Brnić, M., Hurrell, R. F., Songré-Ouattara, L. T., Diawara, B., Kalmogho-Zan, A., Tapsoba, C., Zeder, C. and Wegmüller, R. (2017) 'Effect of phytase on zinc absorption from a millet-based porridge fed to young Burkinabe children', *European journal of clinical nutrition*, 71(1), 137-141.
- Brou, K., Gbogouri, G., Kouadio, J., Nogbou, A., Abdoulaye, C. and Gnakri, D. (2014) 'Effects of the particle size and cooking conditions on in vitro digestibility of sorghum (Sorghum bicolor)(L.) Moench) flour starch', *International Food Research Journal*, 21(1).
- Buléon, A., Colonna, P., Planchot, V. and Ball, S. (1998) 'Starch granules: structure and biosynthesis', *International journal of biological macromolecules*, 23(2), 85-112.

- Bustos, M. C., Vignola, M. B., Pérez, G. T. and León, A. E. (2017) 'In vitro digestion kinetics and bioaccessibility of starch in cereal food products', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 77, 243-250.
- Bustos, R., Fahy, B., Hylton, C. M., Seale, R., Nebane, N. M., Edwards, A., Martin, C. and Smith, A. M. (2004) 'Starch granule initiation is controlled by a heteromultimeric isoamylase in potato tubers', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 101(7), 2215-2220.
- Camelo-Méndez, G. A., Agama-Acevedo, E., Sanchez-Rivera, M. M. and Bello-Pérez, L. A. (2016) 'Effect on in vitro starch digestibility of Mexican blue maize anthocyanins', *Food Chemistry*, 211, 281-284.
- Chandrasekara, A., Naczk, M. and Shahidi, F. (2012) 'Effect of processing on the antioxidant activity of millet grains', *Food chemistry*, 133(1), 1-9.
- Chandrasekara, A. and Shahidi, F. (2012) 'Bioaccessibility and antioxidant potential of millet grain phenolics as affected by simulated in vitro digestion and microbial fermentation', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 4(1), 226-237.
- Chen, C. (2015) 'Sinapic acid and its derivatives as medicine in oxidative stressinduced diseases and aging', *Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity*, 2016.
- Chen, P., Wang, K., Kuang, Q., Zhou, S., Wang, D. and Liu, X. (2016) 'Understanding how the aggregation structure of starch affects its gastrointestinal digestion rate and extent', *International journal of biological macromolecules*, 87, 28-33.
- Chethan, S., Sreerama, Y. and Malleshi, N. (2008) 'Mode of inhibition of finger millet malt amylases by the millet phenolics', *Food chemistry*, 111(1), 187-191.
- Chhavi, A. and Sarita, S. (2012) 'Evaluation of composite millet breads for sensory and nutritional qualities and glycemic response', *Malaysian journal of nutrition*, 18(1).
- Cho, S. S., Qi, L., Fahey, G. C. and Klurfeld, D. M. (2013) 'Consumption of cereal fiber, mixtures of whole grains and bran, and whole grains and risk reduction in type 2 diabetes, obesity, and cardiovascular disease', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, ajcn. 067629.
- Chu, J., Igbetar, B. D. and Orfila, C. (2017) 'Fibrous Cellular Structures are Found in a Commercial Fruit Smoothie and Remain Intact during Simulated Digestion', *Journal of Nutrition and Food Sciences*, 7(1).
- Chung, H.-J., Liu, Q. and Hoover, R. (2009) 'Impact of annealing and heatmoisture treatment on rapidly digestible, slowly digestible and resistant starch levels in native and gelatinised corn, pea and lentil starches', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 75(3), 436-447.
- Comino, P., Collins, H., Lahnstein, J. and Gidley, M. J. (2016) 'Effects of diverse food processing conditions on the structure and solubility of wheat, barley and rye endosperm dietary fibre', *Journal of Food Engineering*, 169, 228-237.
- Cooke, D. and Gidley, M. J. (1992) 'Loss of crystalline and molecular order during starch gelatinisation: origin of the enthalpic transition', *Carbohydrate research*, 227, 103-112.
- Coulibaly, A., Kouakou, B. and Chen, J. (2012) 'Extruded adult breakfast based on millet and soybean: Nutritional and functional qualities, source of low glycemic food', *Journal of Nutrition & Food Sciences*, 2(7).
- Crawford, G. W. (2006) Archaeology of asia. East Asian plant domestication, Blackwell Publishing.
- Crawford, G. W. A. o. a. (2006) East Asian plant domestication.
- Dahlin, K. M. and Lorenz, K. J. (1993) 'Carbohydrate digestibility of laboratoryextruded cereal grains', *Cereal Chemistry*, 70, 329-329.
- Danbaba, N., Oyeleke, S., Maji, A., Kolo, I., Hauwawu, H. and Kolo, I. (2014) 'Chemical and microbiological characteristics of Soy-Kununzaki (a nonalcoholic beverage) produced from millet (Pennisetum typhodeum) and soybean (Glycine max)', *Int. J. Curr. Microbiol. App. Sci*, 3(11), 649-656.
- Daneil, O. A., Ochi, O. D., Adejumo, A., Hadiza, L. M., Abubakar, N. S., Atehnkeng, J., Rinde, H. A., Mailafiya, S. and Hussaini, A. M. (2016) 'Mycotoxicological Concerns with Sorghum, Millet and Sesame in Northern Nigeria', *Journal of Analytical & Bioanalytical Techniques*.
- Dartois, A., Singh, J., Kaur, L. and Singh, H. (2010) 'Influence of guar gum on the in vitro starch digestibility—rheological and microstructural characteristics', *Food Biophysics*, 5(3), 149-160.
- De La Hera, E., Rosell, C. M. and Gomez, M. (2014) 'Effect of water content and flour particle size on gluten-free bread quality and digestibility', *Food Chemistry*, 151, 526-531.
- Decker, E. A., Rose, D. J. and Stewart, D. (2014) 'Processing of oats and the impact of processing operations on nutrition and health benefits', *British Journal of Nutrition*, 112(S2), S58-S64.
- Demeule, B., Gurny, R. and Arvinte, T. (2007) 'Detection and characterization of protein aggregates by fluorescence microscopy', *International journal of pharmaceutics*, 329(1), 37-45.
- Devi, P. B., Vijayabharathi, R., Sathyabama, S., Malleshi, N. G. and Priyadarisini, V. B. (2014) 'Health benefits of finger millet (Eleusine coracana L.) polyphenols and dietary fiber: a review', *Journal of food science and technology*, 51(6), 1021-1040.

- Devindra, S. and Longvah, T. (2011) 'Analysis of Digestible Carbohydrates in Different Varieties of Basmati Rice and Other Popular Cereal Samples by Using HPLC-RI', *World Journal of Dairy & Food Sciences*, 6(2), 146-151.
- Devisetti, R., Yadahally, S. N. and Bhattacharya, S. (2014) 'Nutrients and antinutrients in foxtail and proso millet milled fractions: Evaluation of their flour functionality', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 59(2), 889-895.
- Dhankher, N. and Chauhan, B. (1987) 'Effect of temperature and period of fermentation on protein and starch digestibility (in vitro) of rabadi—A pearl millet fermented food', *Journal of food science*, 52(2), 489-490.
- Dhital, S., Bhattarai, R. R., Gorham, J. and Gidley, M. J. (2016) 'Intactness of cell wall structure controls the in vitro digestion of starch in legumes', *Food & Function*, 7(3), 1367-1379.
- Dhital, S., Butardo, V. M., Jobling, S. A. and Gidley, M. J. (2015) 'Rice starch granule amylolysis–Differentiating effects of particle size, morphology, thermal properties and crystalline polymorph', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 115, 305-316.
- Dhital, S., Dolan, G., Stokes, J. R. and Gidley, M. J. (2014a) 'Enzymatic hydrolysis of starch in the presence of cereal soluble fibre polysaccharides', *Food & Function*, 5(3), 579-586.
- Dhital, S., Shrestha, A. K. and Gidley, M. J. (2010) 'Relationship between granule size and in vitro digestibility of maize and potato starches', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 82(2), 480-488.
- Dhital, S., Warren, F. J., Butterworth, P. J., Ellis, P. R. and Gidley, M. J. (2017) 'Mechanisms of starch digestion by α-amylase—Structural basis for kinetic properties', *Critical reviews in food science and nutrition*, 57(5), 875-892.
- Dhital, S., Warren, F. J., Zhang, B. and Gidley, M. J. (2014b) 'Amylase binding to starch granules under hydrolysing and non-hydrolysing conditions', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 113, 97-107.
- Dias-Martins, A. M., Pessanha, K. L., Pacheco, S., Rodrigues, J. A. S. and Carvalho, C. W. P. (2018) 'Potential use of pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum (L.) R. Br.) in Brazil: Food security, processing, health benefits and nutritional products', *Food Research International*.
- Djurle, S., Andersson, A. A. and Andersson, R. (2016) 'Milling and extrusion of six barley varieties, effects on dietary fibre and starch content and composition', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 72, 146-152.
- Dona, A. C., Pages, G., Gilbert, R. G. and Kuchel, P. W. (2010) 'Digestion of starch: In vivo and in vitro kinetic models used to characterise oligosaccharide or glucose release', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 80(3), 599-617.

- Dona, A. C., Pages, G., Gilbert, R. G. and Kuchel, P. W. (2011) 'Starch granule characterization by kinetic analysis of their stages during enzymic hydrolysis: 1 H nuclear magnetic resonance studies', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 83(4), 1775-1786.
- Dupuis, J. H., Liu, Q. and Yada, R. Y. (2014) 'Methodologies for increasing the resistant starch content of food starches: a review', *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, 13(6), 1219-1234.
- Edwards, C. H., Grundy, M. M., Grassby, T., Vasilopoulou, D., Frost, G. S., Butterworth, P. J., Berry, S. E., Sanderson, J. and Ellis, P. R. (2015a) 'Manipulation of starch bioaccessibility in wheat endosperm to regulate starch digestion, postprandial glycemia, insulinemia, and gut hormone responses: a randomized controlled trial in healthy ileostomy participants', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 102(4), 791-800.
- Edwards, C. H., Maillot, M., Parker, R. and Warren, F. J. (2018) 'A comparison of the kinetics of in vitro starch digestion in smooth and wrinkled peas by porcine pancreatic alpha-amylase', *Food Chemistry*, 244, 386-393.
- Edwards, C. H., Warren, F. J., Campbell, G. M., Gaisford, S., Royall, P. G., Butterworth, P. J. and Ellis, P. R. (2015b) 'A study of starch gelatinisation behaviour in hydrothermally-processed plant food tissues and implications for in vitro digestibility', *Food & Function*, 6(12), 3634-3641.
- Efiuvwevwere, B. and Akona, O. (1995) 'The Microbiology of 'kunun-zaki', a cereal beverage from Northern Nigeria, during the fermentation (production) process', *World Journal of microbiology and Biotechnology*, 11(5), 491-493.
- Egwim Evans, A. M., Abubakar, Y. and Mainuna, B. (2013) 'Nigerian indigenous fermented foods: processes and prospects', *Mycotoxin and Food Safety in Developing Countries*, 153.
- Ejeta, G., Hassen, M. and Mertz, E. (1987) 'In vitro digestibility and amino acid composition of pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoides) and other cereals', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 84(17), 6016-6019.
- Ejike, C. E., Uka, N. K. and Nwachukwu, S. O. (2015) 'Diabetes and pre-diabetes in adult Nigerians: Prevalence, and correlations of blood glucose concentrations with measures of obesity', *African Journal of Biochemistry Research*, 9(3), 55-60.
- Ek, K. L., Wang, S., Brand-Miller, J. and Copeland, L. (2014) 'Properties of starch from potatoes differing in glycemic index', *Food & Function*, 5(10), 2509-2515.
- Ekesa, B., Poulaert, M., Davey, M. W., Kimiywe, J., Van den Bergh, I., Blomme, G. and Dhuique-Mayer, C. (2012) 'Bioaccessibility of provitamin A

carotenoids in bananas (Musa spp.) and derived dishes in African countries', *Food Chemistry*, 133(4), 1471-1477.

- El Hag, M. E., El Tinay, A. H. and Yousif, N. E. (2002a) 'Effect of fermentation and dehulling on starch, total polyphenols, phytic acid content and in vitro protein digestibility of pearl millet', *Food chemistry*, 77(2), 193-196.
- El Hag, M. E., El Tinay, A. H. and Yousif, N. E. J. F. C. (2002b) 'Effect of fermentation and dehulling on starch, total polyphenols, phytic acid content and in vitro protein digestibility of pearl millet', 77(2), 193-196.
- EI, S. N., Karakaya, S., Simsek, S., Dupont, D., Menfaatli, E. and Eker, A. T. (2015) 'In vitro digestibility of goat milk and kefir with a new standardised static digestion method (INFOGEST cost action) and bioactivities of the resultant peptides', *Food & Function*, 6(7), 2322-2330.
- Eleazu, C., Sampson, A., Saidu, S., Eleazu, K. and Egedigwe-Ekeleme, C. (2018) 'Starch digestibility, polyphenol contents and in vitro alpha amylase inhibitory properties of two varieties of cocoyam (Colocassia esculenta and Xanthosoma mafafa) as affected by cooking', *Journal of Food Measurement and Characterization*, 12(2), 1047-1053.
- Elgorashi, A. G. and Elkhalifa, E. A. (2016) 'The Effect of Malting Conditions on the Production of Non alcoholic Sorghum Malt Beverage', *International Journal of Food Science and Nutrition Engineering*, 6(4), 81-86.
- Elnour, A., Hambraeus, L., Eltom, M., Dramaix, M. and Bourdoux, P. (2000) 'Endemic goiter with iodine sufficiency: a possible role for the consumption of pearl millet in the etiology of endemic goiter', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 71(1), 59-66.
- Elyas, S. H., El Tinay, A. H., Yousif, N. E. and Elsheikh, E. A. J. F. c. (2002) 'Effect of natural fermentation on nutritive value and in vitro protein digestibility of pearl millet', 78(1), 75-79.
- Emerald, M., Rajauria, G. and Kumar, V. (2016) 'Novel Fermented Grain-Based Products' in *Novel Food Fermentation Technologies*Springer, 263-277.
- Enechi, O., Ogochukwu, B. O. and Okechukwu, P. U. (2014) 'Effect of Fermentation on Biochemical Properties of Maize (Zea mays L.)', *World Applied Sciences Journal*, 31(5), 724-729.
- Englyst, H. N., Kingman, S. and Cummings, J. (1992) 'Classification and measurement of nutritionally important starch fractions', *European journal of clinical nutrition*, 46, S33-50.
- Englyst, K. and Englyst, H. (2004) 'Detecting nutritional starch fractions', *Starch in food: Structure, function and applications*, 541-559.
- Englyst, K. N. and Englyst, H. N. (2005) 'Carbohydrate bioavailability', *British Journal of Nutrition*, 94(1), 1-11.

- Eriksen, J. N., Luu, A. Y., Dragsted, L. O. and Arrigoni, E. (2017) 'Adaption of an in vitro digestion method to screen carotenoid liberation and in vitro accessibility from differently processed spinach preparations', *Food Chemistry*, 224, 407-413.
- Ezekiel, C. N., Abia, W. A., Ogara, I. M., Sulyok, M., Warth, B. and Krska, R. (2015) 'Fate of mycotoxins in two popular traditional cereal-based beverages (kunu-zaki and pito) from rural Nigeria', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 60(1), 137-141.
- Ezeokoli, O., Gupta, A., Popoola, T. and Bezuidenhout, C. (2016) 'Molecular analysis of bacterial community dynamics during the fermentation of soydaddawa condiment', *Food Science and Biotechnology*, 25(4), 1081-1086.
- FAO (2012) 'Economic and Social Department: The Statistical Division. Statistics Division', [online], available: [accessed 20th February 2017].
- FAO (2015) 'The statistics division ', [online], available: [accessed 8th March 2016].
- Farinde, E. O. (2015) 'Chemical and sensory properties of sieved and unsieved fortified "ogi", *Nat Sci*, 13(1), 49-53.
- Farooq, A. M., Li, C., Chen, S., Fu, X., Zhang, B. and Huang, Q. (2018) 'Particle size affects structural and in vitro digestion properties of cooked rice flours', *International journal of biological macromolecules*.
- Fasanmade, O. A. and Dagogo-Jack, S. J. A. o. g. h. (2015) 'Diabetes care in Nigeria', 81(6), 821-829.
- Fayet-Moore, F., Petocz, P., McConnell, A., Tuck, K. and Mansour, M. (2017) 'The Cross-Sectional Association between Consumption of the Recommended Five Food Group "Grain (Cereal)", Dietary Fibre and Anthropometric Measures among Australian Adults', *Nutrients*, 9(2), 157.
- Ferreira-Lazarte, A., Montilla, A., Mulet-Cabero, A.-I., Rigby, N., Olano, A., Mackie, A. and Villamiel, M. (2017) 'Study on the digestion of milk with prebiotic carbohydrates in a simulated gastrointestinal model', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 33, 149-154.
- Finkelstein, J. L., Mehta, S., Udipi, S. A., Ghugre, P. S., Luna, S. V., Wenger, M. J., Murray-Kolb, L. E., Przybyszewski, E. M. and Haas, J. D. (2015) 'A randomized trial of iron-biofortified pearl millet in school children in India', *The Journal of nutrition*, 145(7), 1576-1581.
- Fontes-Villalba, M., Jönsson, T., Granfeldt, Y., Frassetto, L. A., Sundquist, J., Sundquist, K., Carrera-Bastos, P., Fika-Hernándo, M., Picazo, Ó. and Lindeberg, S. (2014) 'A healthy diet with and without cereal grains and dairy products in patients with type 2 diabetes: study protocol for a random-

order cross-over pilot study-Alimentation and Diabetes in Lanzarote-ADILAN', *Trials*, 15(1), 2.

- Föste, M., Elgeti, D., Brunner, A.-K., Jekle, M. and Becker, T. (2015) 'Isolation of quinoa protein by milling fractionation and solvent extraction', *Food and Bioproducts Processing*, 96, 20-26.
- Foster-Powell, K. and Miller, J. B. J. T. A. j. o. c. n. (1995) 'International tables of glycemic index', 62(4), 871S-890S.
- Franz, C. M., Huch, M., Mathara, J. M., Abriouel, H., Benomar, N., Reid, G., Galvez, A. and Holzapfel, W. H. (2014) 'African fermented foods and probiotics', *International journal of food microbiology*, 190, 84-96.
- Frei, M., Siddhuraju, P. and Becker, K. (2003) 'Studies on the in vitro starch digestibility and the glycemic index of six different indigenous rice cultivars from the Philippines', *Food Chemistry*, 83(3), 395-402.
- Fuentes-Zaragoza, E., Riquelme-Navarrete, M., Sánchez-Zapata, E. and Pérez-Álvarez, J. (2010) 'Resistant starch as functional ingredient: A review', *Food Research International*, 43(4), 931-942.
- Gabaza, M., Muchuweti, M., Vandamme, P. and Raes, K. (2016) 'Can fermentation be used as a sustainable strategy to reduce iron and zinc binders in traditional African fermented cereal porridges or gruels?', *Food Reviews International*, 1-26.
- Gadaga, T., Mutukumira, A., Narvhus, J. and Feresu, S. (1999) 'A review of traditional fermented foods and beverages of Zimbabwe', *International journal of food microbiology*, 53(1), 1-11.
- Galant, A., Kaufman, R. and Wilson, J. (2015) 'Glucose: detection and analysis', *Food Chemistry*, 188, 149-160.
- Galati, A., Oguntoyinbo, F. A., Moschetti, G., Crescimanno, M. and Settanni, L. (2014) 'The cereal market and the role of fermentation in cereal-based food production in Africa', *Food Reviews International*, 30(4), 317-337.
- Germaine, K. A., Samman, S., Fryirs, C. G., Griffiths, P. J., Johnson, S. K. and Quail, K. J. (2008) 'Comparison of in vitro starch digestibility methods for predicting the glycaemic index of grain foods', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 88(4), 652-658.
- Goñi, I., García-Alonso, A. and Saura-Calixto, F. (1997) 'A starch hydrolysis procedure to estimate glycemic index', *Nutrition Research*, 17(3), 427-437.
- Gonzalez-Anton, C., Lopez-Millan, B., Rico, M. C., Sanchez-Rodriguez, E., Ruiz-Lopez, M. D., Gil, A. and Mesa, M. D. (2015) 'An enriched, cereal-based bread affects appetite ratings and glycemic, insulinemic, and gastrointestinal hormone responses in healthy adults in a randomized, controlled trial', *The Journal of nutrition*, 145(2), 231-238.

- government, N. (2016) 'Federal Republic of Nigeria', [online], available: [accessed 11th February 2019].
- Granfeldt, Y., Bjorck, I., Drews, A. and Tovar, J. (1992) 'An in vitro procedure based on chewing to predict metabolic response to', *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*
- 46, 649-660.
- Greppi, A., Saubade, F., Botta, C., Humblot, C., Guyot, J.-P. and Cocolin, L. (2017) 'Potential probiotic Pichia kudriavzevii strains and their ability to enhance folate content of traditional cereal-based African fermented food', *Food Microbiology*, 62, 169-177.
- Guariguata, L., Whiting, D. R., Hambleton, I., Beagley, J., Linnenkamp, U., Shaw, J. E. J. D. r. and practice, c. (2014) 'Global estimates of diabetes prevalence for 2013 and projections for 2035', 103(2), 137-149.
- Guo, P., Yu, J., Copeland, L., Wang, S. and Wang, S. (2018a) 'Mechanisms of starch gelatinisation during heating of wheat flour and its effect on in vitro starch digestibility', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 82, 370-378.
- Guo, P., Yu, J., Wang, S., Wang, S. and Copeland, L. (2018b) 'Effects of particle size and water content during cooking on the physicochemical properties and in vitro starch digestibility of milled durum wheat grains', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 77, 445-453.
- Guyot, J. P. (2012) 'Cereal-based fermented foods in developing countries: ancient foods for modern research', *International journal of food science & technology*, 47(6), 1109-1114.
- Han, J.-A. and BeMiller, J. N. (2007) 'Preparation and physical characteristics of slowly digesting modified food starches', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 67(3), 366-374.
- Hati, S., Mandal, S. and Prajapati, J. (2013) 'Novel starters for value added fermented dairy products', *Current Research in Nutrition and Food Science Journal*, 1(1), 83-91.
- Haydersah, J., Chevallier, I., Rochette, I., Mouquet-Rivier, C., Picq, C., Marianne-Pépin, T., Icard-Vernière, C. and Guyot, J. P. (2012) 'Fermentation by amylolytic lactic acid bacteria and consequences for starch digestibility of plantain, breadfruit, and sweet potato flours', *Journal of food science*, 77(8), M466-M472.
- Heaton, K. W., Marcus, S., Emmett, P. and Bolton, C. (1988) 'Particle size of wheat, maize, and oat test meals: effects on plasma glucose and insulin responses and on the rate of starch digestion in vitro', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 47(4), 675-682.

- Henry, R. and Saini, H. (1989) 'Characterization of cereal sugars and oligosaccharides', *Cereal chem*, 66(5), 362-365.
- Hithamani, G. and Srinivasan, K. (2014) 'Effect of domestic processing on the polyphenol content and bioaccessibility in finger millet (Eleusine coracana) and pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum)', *Food chemistry*, 164, 55-62.
- Hithamani, G. and Srinivasan, K. J. F. c. (2014) 'Effect of domestic processing on the polyphenol content and bioaccessibility in finger millet (Eleusine coracana) and pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum)', 164, 55-62.
- Hizukuri, S., Kaneko, T. and Takeda, Y. (1983) 'Measurement of the chain length of amylopectin and its relevance to the origin of crystalline polymorphism of starch granules', *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects*, 760(1), 188-191.
- Hsu, R. J.-c., Chen, H.-J., Lu, S. and Chiang, W. (2015) 'Effects of cooking, retrogradation and drying on starch digestibility in instant rice making', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 65, 154-161.
- Hu, P., Zhao, H., Duan, Z., Linlin, Z. and Wu, D. (2004) 'Starch digestibility and the estimated glycemic score of different types of rice differing in amylose contents', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 40(3), 231-237.
- Huang, J., Yu, H., Guan, X., Wang, G. and Guo, R. J. N. C. C. (2016) 'Accelerated dryland expansion under climate change', 6(2), 166.
- Hulse, J. H., Laing, E. M. and Pearson, O. E. (1980) Sorghum and the millets: their composition and nutritive value, Academic Press.
- Hur, S. J., Lim, B. O., Decker, E. A. and McClements, D. J. (2011) 'In vitro human digestion models for food applications', *Food Chemistry*, 125(1), 1-12.
- Ibrahim, J. and Ierve, I. A. (2013) 'Development of Equations for Estimating Energy Requirements in Processing Local Alcoholic Beverage (Burukutu) In Nigeria', *Development*, 3(4), 648-654.
- Igbabul, B., Amove, J. and Twadue, I. (2014) 'Effect of fermentation on the proximate composition, antinutritional factors and functional properties of cocoyam (Colocasia esculenta) flour', *African Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 5(3), 67-74.
- Ishiwu, C., Obiegbuna, J. and Igwe, E. (2015) 'Effect of Process Variables on Some Physical Properties and Hydrogen Cyanide Content of Dried Cassava Slices (abacha)', *Journal of Food Processing & Technology*, 2015.
- Iwegbue, C., Ojelum, A. L. and Bassey, F. I. (2014) 'A survey of metal profiles in some traditional alcoholic beverages in Nigeria', *Food science & nutrition*, 2(6), 724-733.

- Iwuoha, C. I. and Eke, O. S. (1996) 'Nigerian indigenous fermented foods: their traditional process operation, inherent problems, improvements and current status', *Food research international*, 29(5), 527-540.
- Izah, S. C., Kigigha, L. T. and Okowa, I. P. (2016a) 'Microbial quality assessment of fermented maize Ogi (a cereal product) and options for overcoming constraints in production', *Biotechnological Research*, 2(2), 81-93.
- Izah, S. C., Kigigha, L. T. and Okowa, I. P. J. B. R. (2016b) 'Microbial quality assessment of fermented maize Ogi (a cereal product) and options for overcoming constraints in production', 2(2), 81-93.
- Jang, H. L., Bae, I. Y. and Lee, H. G. (2015) 'In vitro starch digestibility of noodles with various cereal flours and hydrocolloids', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 63(1), 122-128.
- Jaybhaye, R., Pardeshi, I., Vengaiah, P. and Srivastav, P. (2014) 'Processing and technology for millet based food products: a review'.
- Jenkins, D. J., Kendall, C. W., McKeown-Eyssen, G., Josse, R. G., Silverberg, J., Booth, G. L., Vidgen, E., Josse, A. R., Nguyen, T. H. and Corrigan, S. (2008) 'Effect of a low–glycemic index or a high–cereal fiber diet on type 2 diabetes: A randomized trial', *Jama*, 300(23), 2742-2753.
- Jukanti, A., Gowda, C. L., Rai, K., Manga, V. and Bhatt, R. (2016) 'Crops that feed the world 11. Pearl Millet (Pennisetum glaucum L.): an important source of food security, nutrition and health in the arid and semi-arid tropics', *Food Security*, 8(2), 307-329.
- Kabuo, N., Uzuegbu, J., Ubbaonu, C. and Onyeka, E. (2013) 'The microorganisms and compounds influencing the organoleptic properties of Ugba (fermented Pentaclethra macrophylla Benth. seeds)', *African Journal* of Food Science, 7(2), 25-34.
- Kam, J., Puranik, S., Yadav, R., Manwaring, H. R., Pierre, S., Srivastava, R. K. and Yadav, R. S. (2016) 'Dietary interventions for type 2 diabetes: how millet comes to help', *Frontiers in plant science*, 7.
- Karim, Z., Holmes, M. and Orfila, C. (2017) 'Inhibitory effect of chlorogenic acid on digestion of potato starch', *Food Chemistry*, 217, 498-504.
- Kaufman, R., Wilson, J., Bean, S., Herald, T. and Shi, Y.-C. (2015) 'Development of a 96-well plate iodine binding assay for amylose content determination', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 115, 444-447.
- Kayode, A. P., Linnemann, A. R., Nout, M. J. and Van Boekel, M. A. (2007) 'Impact of sorghum processing on phytate, phenolic compounds and in vitro solubility of iron and zinc in thick porridges', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 87(5), 832-838.

- Khan, I., Yousif, A., Johnson, S. K. and Gamlath, S. (2013) 'Effect of sorghum flour addition on resistant starch content, phenolic profile and antioxidant capacity of durum wheat pasta', *Food Research International*, 54(1), 578-586.
- Khetarpaul, N. and Chauhan, B. (1990) 'Improvement in HCI-extractability of minerals from pearl millet by natural fermentation', *Food Chemistry*, 37(1), 69-75.
- Khetarpaul, N. and Chauhan, B. J. P. F. f. H. N. (1989) 'Effect of fermentation on protein, fat, minerals and thiamine content of pearl millet', 39(2), 169-177.
- Kheterpaul, N. and Chauhan, B. M. (1991) 'Effect of natural fermentation on phytate and polyphenolic content and in-vitro digestibility of starch and protein of pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoideum)', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 55(2), 189-195.
- Kheterpaul, N., Chauhan, B. M. J. J. o. t. S. o. F. and Agriculture (1991) 'Effect of natural fermentation on phytate and polyphenolic content and in-vitro digestibility of starch and protein of pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoideum)', 55(2), 189-195.
- Kong, X., Zhu, P., Sui, Z. and Bao, J. (2015) 'Physicochemical properties of starches from diverse rice cultivars varying in apparent amylose content and gelatinisation temperature combinations', *Food Chemistry*, 172, 433-440.
- Koubala, B. B., Kansci, G., Fifen, A. N., Ngoufack, A. I. and Dadjeu, Y. C. (2014) 'Effect of the Various Processed Food of the Far North Cameroon on the Glycemic Index', *Food and Nutrition Sciences*, 5(09), 779.
- Kumari, A., Singh, K. and M Kayastha, A. (2012) 'α-Amylase: General Properties, Mechanism and Biotechnological Applications-A Review', *Current Biotechnology*, 1(1), 98-107.
- Kure, O. and Wyasu, G. (2013) 'Influence of natural fermentation, malt addition and soya-fortification on the sensory and physico-chemical characteristics of Ibyer-Sorghum gruel', *Advances in Applied Science Research*, 4, 345-349.
- Lehmann, U. and Robin, F. (2007) 'Slowly digestible starch-its structure and health implications: a review', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 18(7), 346-355.
- Lei, V. and Jakobsen, M. (2004) 'Microbiological characterization and probiotic potential of koko and koko sour water, African spontaneously fermented millet porridge and drink', *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 96(2), 384-397.
- Lemgharbi, M. G., Souilah, R., Belhadi, B., Terbag, L., Djabali, D. and Nadjemi, B. (2017) 'Starch digestion in pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum (L.) R. Br.)

flour from arid area of Algeria', *JOURNAL OF APPLIED BOTANY AND FOOD QUALITY*, 90, 126-131.

- Leroy, F. and De Vuyst, L. (2004) 'Lactic acid bacteria as functional starter cultures for the food fermentation industry', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 15(2), 67-78.
- Lestienne, I., Buisson, M., Lullien-Pellerin, V., Picq, C. and Trèche, S. (2007) 'Losses of nutrients and anti-nutritional factors during abrasive decortication of two pearl millet cultivars (Pennisetum glaucum)', *Food Chemistry*, 100(4), 1316-1323.
- Li, C., Oh, S.-G., Lee, D.-H., Baik, H.-W. and Chung, H.-J. (2017) 'Effect of germination on the structures and physicochemical properties of starches from brown rice, oat, sorghum, and millet', *International journal of biological macromolecules*, 105, 931-939.
- Li, P., Dhital, S., Zhang, B., He, X., Fu, X. and Huang, Q. (2018) 'Surface structural features control in vitro digestion kinetics of bean starches', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 85, 343-351.
- Li, S., Wei, Y., Fang, Y., Zhang, W. and Zhang, B. (2014) 'DSC study on the thermal properties of soybean protein isolates/corn starch mixture', *Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry*, 115(2), 1633-1638.
- Licata, R., Chu, J., Wang, S., Coorey, R., James, A., Zhao, Y. and Johnson, S. (2014) 'Determination of formulation and processing factors affecting slowly digestible starch, protein digestibility and antioxidant capacity of extruded sorghum-maize composite flour', *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 49(5), 1408-1419.
- Liljeberg, H. G., Åkerberg, A. K. and Björck, I. M. (1999) 'Effect of the glycemic index and content of indigestible carbohydrates of cereal-based breakfast meals on glucose tolerance at lunch in healthy subjects', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 69(4), 647-655.
- Lin, L., Cai, C., Gilbert, R. G., Li, E., Wang, J. and Wei, C. (2016) 'Relationships between amylopectin molecular structures and functional properties of different-sized fractions of normal and high-amylose maize starches', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 52, 359-368.
- Links, M. R. (2014) In vitro and in vivo effects of sorghum condensed tannins encapsulated in kafirin microparticles on digestive amylases, unpublished thesis University of Pretoria.
- Lung'aho, M. G. and Glahn, R. P. (2009) 'Micronutrient sprinkles add more bioavailable iron to some Kenyan complementary foods: studies using an in vitro digestion/Caco-2 cell culture model', *Maternal & child nutrition*, 5(2), 151-158.

- Mahasukhonthachat, K., Sopade, P. and Gidley, M. (2010) 'Kinetics of starch digestion in sorghum as affected by particle size', *Journal of Food Engineering*, 96(1), 18-28.
- Malleshi, N., Desikachar, H. and Tharanathan, R. (1986) 'Free sugars and nonstarchy polysaccharides of finger millet (Eleusine coracana), pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoideum), foxtail millet (Setaria italica) and their malts', *Food Chemistry*, 20(4), 253-261.
- Mandalari, G., Merali, Z., Ryden, P., Chessa, S., Bisignano, C., Barreca, D., Bellocco, E., Laganà, G., Faulks, R. M. and Waldron, K. W. (2018) 'Durum wheat particle size affects starch and protein digestion in vitro', *European journal of nutrition*, 57(1), 319-325.
- Marsh, A. J., Hill, C., Ross, R. P. and Cotter, P. D. (2014) 'Fermented beverages with health-promoting potential: past and future perspectives', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 38(2), 113-124.
- Masisi, K., Beta, T. and Moghadasian, M. H. (2016) 'Antioxidant properties of diverse cereal grains: A review on in vitro and in vivo studies', *Food chemistry*, 196, 90-97.
- Mat, D. J., Le Feunteun, S., Michon, C. and Souchon, I. (2016) 'In vitro digestion of foods using pH-stat and the INFOGEST protocol: Impact of matrix structure on digestion kinetics of macronutrients, proteins and lipids', *Food Research International*, 88, 226-233.
- Mattei, J., Malik, V., Wedick, N. M., Hu, F. B., Spiegelman, D., Willett, W. C. and Campos, H. (2015) 'Reducing the global burden of type 2 diabetes by improving the quality of staple foods: The Global Nutrition and Epidemiologic Transition Initiative', *Globalization and health*, 11(1), 23.
- McDonough, C. and Rooney, L. (1989) 'Structural characteristics of Pennisetum americanum (pearl millet) using scanning electron and fluorescence microscopy', *Food Structure*, 8(1), 16.
- Mensah, P. (1997) 'Fermentation—the key to food safety assurance in Africa?', *Food Control*, 8(5), 271-278.
- Merabti, R., Bekhouche, F., Chuat, V., Madec, M. N., Maillard, M. B., Bailly, S., Thierry, A. and Valence, F. (2015) 'A large diversity of lactic acid bacteria species is involved in the fermentation of wheat used for the manufacture of lemzeiet', *European Food Research and Technology*, 241(1), 137-149.
- Miller, G. L. J. A. c. (1959) 'Use of dinitrosalicylic acid reagent for determination of reducing sugar', 31(3), 426-428.
- Minekus, M., Alminger, M., Alvito, P., Ballance, S., Bohn, T., Bourlieu, C., Carriere, F., Boutrou, R., Corredig, M. and Dupont, D. (2014) 'A standardised static in vitro digestion method suitable for food-an international consensus', *Food & Function*, 5(6), 1113-1124.

- Mkandawire, N. L., Kaufman, R. C., Bean, S. R., Weller, C. L., Jackson, D. S. and Rose, D. J. (2013) 'Effects of sorghum (Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench) tannins on α-amylase activity and in vitro digestibility of starch in raw and processed flours', *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 61(18), 4448-4454.
- Mlotha, V., Mwangwela, A. M., Kasapila, W., Siyame, E. W. and Masamba, K. (2016) 'Glycemic responses to maize flour stiff porridges prepared using local recipes in Malawi', *Food science & nutrition*, 4(2), 322-328.
- Mohammadkhani, N. and Heidari, R. (2008) 'Drought-induced accumulation of soluble sugars and proline in two maize varieties', *World Appl. Sci. J*, 3(3), 448-453.
- Mokoena, M. P., Mutanda, T. and Olaniran, A. O. (2016) 'Perspectives on the probiotic potential of lactic acid bacteria from African traditional fermented foods and beverages', *Food & nutrition research*, 60.
- Morrison, W. R. and Laignelet, B. (1983) 'An improved colorimetric procedure for determining apparent and total amylose in cereal and other starches', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 1(1), 9-20.
- Mugula, J., Nnko, S., Narvhus, J. and Sørhaug, T. (2003) 'Microbiological and fermentation characteristics of togwa, a Tanzanian fermented food', *International journal of food microbiology*, 80(3), 187-199.
- Mugula, J. K., Narvhus, J. A. and Sørhaug, T. (2003) 'Use of starter cultures of lactic acid bacteria and yeasts in the preparation of togwa, a Tanzanian fermented food', *International journal of food microbiology*, 83(3), 307-318.
- Muralikrishna, G. and Nirmala, M. (2005) 'Cereal α-amylases—an overview', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 60(2), 163-173.
- Musa, A. and Hamza, A. (2014) 'COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS OF LOCALLY PREPARED 'KUNUN AYA'(TIGER-NUT MILK) CONSUMED BY STUDENTS OF KADUNA STATE UNIVERSITY, KADUNA-NIGERIA', Science World Journal, 8(2), 13-18.
- Muthamilarasan, M., Dhaka, A., Yadav, R. and Prasad, M. (2016) 'Exploration of millet models for developing nutrient rich graminaceous crops', *Plant Science*, 242, 89-97.
- Muyanja, C., Narvhus, J., Treimo, J. and Langsrud, T. (2003) 'Isolation, characterisation and identification of lactic acid bacteria from bushera: a Ugandan traditional fermented beverage', *International journal of food microbiology*, 80(3), 201-210.
- Nair, S. S., Kavrekar, V. and Mishra, A. (2013) 'In vitro studies on alpha amylase and alpha glucosidase inhibitory activities of selected plant extracts', *European Journal of Experimental Biology*, 3(1), 128-132.

- Nambiar, V. S., Dhaduk, J., Sareen, N., Shahu, T. and Desai, R. (2011) 'Potential functional implications of pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum) in health and disease'.
- Nations, U. (2017) 'Department of Economic and Social Affairs/Population Division. World population prospect.', [online], available: [accessed 21st March 2019].
- Ndiku, M. H., Jara, E. and Sabate, J. (2014) 'Formative Research on Acceptability of Pearl Millet in Rural Eastern Kenya–A Pilot Study', *Sustainable Agriculture Research*, 3(4), 1.
- Nigeria, N. B. f. s. (2010) 'Population census. ', [online], available: [accessed 20th March 2019].
- Nigeria, N. P. C. (2006) 'Population distribution by sex, State, LGAS and Senatorial District : 2006 Census Priority Tables (volume 3). ', [online], available: [accessed 14th August 2014].
- Nuwamanya, E., Baguma, Y., Wembabazi, E. and Rubaihayo, P. (2011) 'A comparative study of the physicochemical properties of starches from root, tuber and cereal crops', *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 10(56), 12018-12030.
- Nwachukwu, E., Achi, O. and Ijeoma, I. (2010) 'Lactic acid bacteria in fermentation of cereals for the production of indigenous Nigerian foods', *African Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 1(2), 21-26.
- Nyambe-Silavwe, H., Villa-Rodriguez, J. A., Ifie, I., Holmes, M., Aydin, E., Jensen, J. M. and Williamson, G. (2015) 'Inhibition of human α-amylase by dietary polyphenols', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 19, 723-732.
- Odunfa, S. and Oyewole, O. (1998) 'African fermented foods' in *Microbiology of fermented foods*Springer, 713-752.
- Ogunremi, O., Sanni, A. and Agrawal, R. (2015) 'Probiotic potentials of yeasts isolated from some cereal-based Nigerian traditional fermented food products', *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 119(3), 797-808.
- Oguntoyinbo, F. A. and Narbad, A. (2012) 'Molecular characterization of lactic acid bacteria and in situ amylase expression during traditional fermentation of cereal foods', *Food microbiology*, 31(2), 254-262.
- Oguntoyinbo, F. A. and Okueso, O. (2013) 'Prevalence, distribution and antibiotic resistance pattern among enterococci species in two traditional fermented dairy foods', *Annals of microbiology*, 63(2), 755-761.
- Olasupo, N., Smith, S. and Akinsinde, K. (2002) 'Examination of the microbial status of selected indigenous fermented foods in Nigeria', *Journal of food Safety*, 22(2), 85-93.

- Olasupo, N. A., Okorie, C. P. and Oguntoyinbo, F. A. (2016) 'The biotechnology of ugba, a Nigerian traditional fermented food condiment', *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 7.
- Oliveira, L. C., Rosell, C. M. and Steel, C. J. (2015) 'Effect of the addition of wholegrain wheat flour and of extrusion process parameters on dietary fibre content, starch transformation and mechanical properties of a ready-to-eat breakfast cereal', *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 50(6), 1504-1514.
- Olopade, B., Oranusi, S., Ajala, R. and Olorunsola, S. (2014) 'Microbiological quality of fermented Cassava (Gari) sold in Ota Ogun State Nigeria', *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences*, 3(3), 888-895.
- Oloyede, O., Ocheme, O. and Nurudeen, L. (2013) 'Physical, sensory and microbiological properties of wheat-fermented unripe plantain flour', *Nigerian Food Journal*, 31(2), 123-129.
- Oluwajoba, S. O., Akinyosoye, F. A. and Oyetayo, V. O. (2013) 'In vitro screening and selection of probiotic lactic acid bacteria isolated from spontaneously fermenting Kunu-Zaki', *Advances in Microbiology*, 3(04), 309.
- Onofiok, N., Nnanyelugo, D. and Ukwondi, B. (1996) 'Usage patterns and contribution of fermented foods to the nutrient intakes of low income households in Emene, Nigeria', *Plant Foods for Human Nutrition*, 49(3), 199-211.
- Onyango, C., Noetzold, H., Bley, T. and Henle, T. (2004) 'Proximate composition and digestibility of fermented and extruded uji from maize–finger millet blend', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 37(8), 827-832.
- Oshodi, H. O., MO Oladimeji, AA (1999) 'Chemical composition, nutritionally valuable minerals and functional properties of benniseed (Sesamum radiatum), pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoides) and quinoa (Chenopodium quinoa) flours', *International journal of food sciences and nutrition*, 50(5), 325-331.
- Osman, M. A. (2011) 'Effect of traditional fermentation process on the nutrient and antinutrient contents of pearl millet during preparation of Lohoh', *Journal of the Saudi Society of Agricultural Sciences*, 10(1), 1-6.
- Owusu-Kwarteng, J., Akabanda, F., Nielsen, D. S., Tano-Debrah, K., Glover, R. L. and Jespersen, L. (2012) 'Identification of lactic acid bacteria isolated during traditional fura processing in Ghana', *Food Microbiology*, 32(1), 72-78.
- Oyewole, O. and Isah, P. (2012) 'Locally fermented foods in Nigeria and their significance to national economy: a review', *Journal of Recent Advances in Agriculture*, 1(4), 92-102.

- Pérez-Carrillo, E. and Serna-Saldívar, S. O. (2007) 'Effect of protease treatment before hydrolysis with α-amylase on the rate of starch and protein hydrolysis of maize, whole sorghum, and decorticated sorghum', *Cereal Chemistry*, 84(6), 607-613.
- Pérez, S. (2014) 'The symbolic representation of monosaccharides in the age of glycobiology'.
- Pérez, S. and Bertoft, E. (2010) 'The molecular structures of starch components and their contribution to the architecture of starch granules: A comprehensive review', *Starch-Stärke*, 62(8), 389-420.
- Peronnet, F., Meynier, A., Sauvinet, V., Normand, S., Bourdon, E., Mignault, D., St-Pierre, D., Laville, M., Rabasa-Lhoret, R. and Vinoy, S. (2015) 'Plasma glucose kinetics and response of insulin and GIP following a cereal breakfast in female subjects: effect of starch digestibility', *European journal* of clinical nutrition, 69(6), 740.
- Pico, J., Martínez, M. M., Martín, M. T. and Gómez, M. (2015) 'Quantification of sugars in wheat flours with an HPAEC-PAD method', *Food Chemistry*, 173, 674-681.
- Poutanen, K. (2012) 'Past and future of cereal grains as food for health', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 25(2), 58-62.
- Rao, B. R., Nagasampige, M. H. and Ravikiran, M. (2011) 'Evaluation of nutraceutical properties of selected small millets', *Journal of Pharmacy and Bioallied Sciences*, 3(2), 277.
- Rao, M. S. and Muralikrishna, G. (2001) 'Non-starch polysaccharides and bound phenolic acids from native and malted finger millet (Ragi, Eleusine coracana, Indaf-15)', *Food Chemistry*, 72(2), 187-192.
- Rathi, A., Kawatra, A. and Sehgal, S. (2004) 'Influence of depigmentation of pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum L.) on sensory attributes, nutrient composition, in vitro protein and starch digestibility of pasta', *Food Chemistry*, 85(2), 275-280.
- Ren, X., Chen, J., Molla, M. M., Wang, C., Diao, X. and Shen, Q. (2016a) 'In vitro starch digestibility and in vivo glycemic response of foxtail millet and its products', *Food & Function*, 7(1), 372-379.
- Ren, X., Chen, J., Wang, C., Molla, M. M., Diao, X. and Shen, Q. (2016b) 'In vitro starch digestibility, degree of gelatinisation and estimated glycemic index of foxtail millet-derived products: Effect of freezing and frozen storage', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 69, 166-173.
- Renko, S., Soni, S. and Dey, G. (2014) 'Perspectives on global fermented foods', *British Food Journal*, 116(11), 1767-1787.

- Rosales-Soto, M., Ross, C. and Younce, F. (2016) 'Physico-chemical and sensory evaluation of cooked fermented protein fortified cassava (Manihot esculenta Crantz) flour', *Adv. Food Technol. Nutri. Sci*, 2, 9-18.
- Ross, A. B., Kristensen, M., Seal, C. J., Jacques, P. and McKeown, N. M. (2015) 'Recommendations for reporting whole-grain intake in observational and intervention studies', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 101(5), 903-907.
- Rovalino-Córdova, A. M., Fogliano, V. and Capuano, E. (2018) 'A closer look to cell structural barriers affecting starch digestibility in beans', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 181, 994-1002.
- Saccomanno, B., Chambers, A. H., Hayes, A., Mackay, I., McWilliam, S. C. and Trafford, K. (2017) 'Starch granule morphology in oat endosperm', *Journal* of Cereal Science, 73, 46-54.
- Saleh, A. S., Zhang, Q., Chen, J. and Shen, Q. (2013) 'Millet grains: nutritional quality, processing, and potential health benefits', *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, 12(3), 281-295.
- Sandhu, K. S. (2017) 'Relationships between physicochemical, thermal, rheological and in vitro digestibility properties of starches from pearl millet cultivars', *Lebensmittel-Wissenschaft* + [*i.e. und*] *Technologie*, v. 83, pp. 213-224-2017 v.83.
- Sandhu, K. S. and Siroha, A. K. (2017) 'Relationships between physicochemical, thermal, rheological and in vitro digestibility properties of starches from pearl millet cultivars', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 83, 213-224.
- Sanni, A. (1993) 'The need for process optimisation of African fermented foods and beverages', *International journal of food microbiology*, 18(2), 85-95.
- Sanni, A. and Adesulu, A. (2013) 'Microbiological and physico-chemical changes during fermentation of maize for masa production', *African Journal of Microbiology Research*, 7(34), 4355-4362.
- Sanni, A., Morlon-Guyot, J. and Guyot, J. (2002) 'New efficient amylaseproducing strains of Lactobacillus plantarum and L. fermentum isolated from different Nigerian traditional fermented foods', *International journal of food microbiology*, 72(1), 53-62.
- Sehgal, S. and Kawatra, A. (2001) 'In vitro protein and starch digestibility of pearl millet (Pennisetum gluacum L.) as affected by processing techniques', *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research*, 45(1), 25-27.
- Shahidi, F. and Chandrasekara, A. (2013) 'Millet grain phenolics and their role in disease risk reduction and health promotion: A review', *Journal of Functional Foods*, 5(2), 570-581.

- Shaikh, M., Ali, T. M. and Hasnain, A. (2017) 'Effects of different modification reagents on functional properties of pearl millet starches', *Starch-Stärke*, 69(3-4).
- Sharma, A. and Kapoor, A. J. F. N. (1996) 'Effect of various types of fermentation on in vitro protein and starch digestibility of differently processed pearl millet', 40(3), 142-145.
- Sharma, M., Yadav, D. N., Singh, A. K. and Tomar, S. K. (2015) 'Effect of Heat-Moisture Treatment on Resistant Starch Content as well as Heat and Shear Stability of Pearl Millet Starch', *Agricultural Research*, 4(4), 411-419.
- Shi, Y.-C. and Maningat, C. C. (2013) *Resistant starch: Sources, applications and health benefits*, John Wiley & Sons.
- Shin, H., Seo, D.-H., Seo, J., Lamothe, L. M., Yoo, S.-H. and Lee, B.-H. (2018) 'Optimisation of in vitro carbohydrate digestion by mammalian mucosal αglucosidases and its applications to hydrolyze the various sources of starches', *Food Hydrocolloids*.
- Shiru, M., Shahid, S., Alias, N. and Chung, E.-S. J. S. (2018) 'Trend analysis of droughts during crop growing seasons of Nigeria', 10(3), 871.
- Shobana, S., Krishnaswamy, K., Sudha, V., Malleshi, N., Anjana, R., Palaniappan, L. and Mohan, V. (2013) 'Finger millet (Ragi, Eleusine coracana L.): a review of its nutritional properties, processing, and plausible health benefits', *Adv Food Nutr Res*, 69(1), 39.
- Shobana, S., Sreerama, Y. and Malleshi, N. (2009) 'Composition and enzyme inhibitory properties of finger millet (Eleusine coracana L.) seed coat phenolics: Mode of inhibition of α-glucosidase and pancreatic amylase', *Food Chemistry*, 115(4), 1268-1273.
- Sihag, M. K., Sharma, V., Goyal, A., Arora, S. and Kapila, R. (2016) 'In vivo assessment of iron bioavailability from fortified pearl millet based weaning food', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 96(13), 4410-4415.
- Silva, W. M. F., Biduski, B., Lima, K. O., Pinto, V. Z., Hoffmann, J. F., Vanier, N. L. and Dias, A. R. G. (2017) 'Starch digestibility and molecular weight distribution of proteins in rice grains subjected to heat-moisture treatment', *Food Chemistry*, 219, 260-267.
- Singh, A. k., Rehal, J., Kaur, A. and Jyot, G. (2015) 'Enhancement of attributes of cereals by germination and fermentation: a review', *Critical reviews in food* science and nutrition, 55(11), 1575-1589.
- Singh, J., Dartois, A. and Kaur, L. (2010) 'Starch digestibility in food matrix: a review', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 21(4), 168-180.
- Singh, P. and Raghuvanshi, R. S. (2012) 'Finger millet for food and nutritional security', *African Journal of Food Science*, 6(4), 77-84.

- Slabber, M., Barnard, H. C., Kuyl, J. M., Dannhauser, A. and Schall, R. (1994) 'Effects of a low-insulin-response, energy-restricted diet on weight loss and plasma insulin concentrations in hyperinsulinemic obese females', *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 60(1), 48-53.
- Slade, L. and Levine, H. (1988) 'Non-equilibrium melting of native granular starch: part I. Temperature location of the glass transition associated with gelatinisation of A-Type cereal starches,' Carbohydrate Polymers, 8, 183-208.
- Sopade, P. A. and Gidley, M. J. (2009) 'A Rapid In-vitro Digestibility Assay Based on Glucometry for Investigating Kinetics of Starch Digestion', *Starch-Stärke*, 61(5), 245-255.
- Souilah, R., Djabali, D., Belhadi, B., Mokrane, H., Boudries, N. and Nadjemi, B. (2014) 'In vitro starch digestion in sorghum flour from Algerian cultivars', *Food science & nutrition*, 2(3), 251-259.
- Southgate, D. (1995) 'Digestion and metabolism of sugars', *The American journal* of clinical nutrition, 62(1), 203S-210S.
- Sozer, N., Cicerelli, L., Heiniö, R.-L. and Poutanen, K. (2014) 'Effect of wheat bran addition on in vitro starch digestibility, physico-mechanical and sensory properties of biscuits', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 60(1), 105-113.
- Srichuwong, S., Curti, D., Austin, S., King, R., Lamothe, L. and Gloria-Hernandez, H. (2017) 'Physicochemical properties and starch digestibility of whole grain sorghums, millet, quinoa and amaranth flours, as affected by starch and non-starch constituents', *Food Chemistry*, 233, 1-10.
- Sripriya, G., Antony, U. and Chandra, T. (1997) 'Changes in carbohydrate, free amino acids, organic acids, phytate and HCI extractability of minerals during germination and fermentation of finger millet (Eleusine coracana)', *Food Chemistry*, 58(4), 345-350.
- Suma P, F. and Urooj, A. (2015) 'Isolation and characterization of starch from pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoidium) flours', *International Journal of Food Properties*, 18(12), 2675-2687.
- Sun, Q., Gong, M., Li, Y. and Xiong, L. (2014) 'Effect of dry heat treatment on the physicochemical properties and structure of proso millet flour and starch', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 110, 128-134.
- Świeca, M. and Gawlik-Dziki, U. (2015) 'Effects of sprouting and postharvest storage under cool temperature conditions on starch content and antioxidant capacity of green pea, lentil and young mung bean sprouts', *Food Chemistry*, 185, 99-105.
- Takahama, U. and Hirota, S. (2011) 'Inhibition of buckwheat starch digestion by the formation of starch/bile salt complexes: possibility of its occurrence in

the intestine', *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 59(11), 6277-6283.

- Tamura, M., Okazaki, Y., Kumagai, C. and Ogawa, Y. (2017) 'The importance of an oral digestion step in evaluating simulated in vitro digestibility of starch from cooked rice grain', *Food Research International*, 94, 6-12.
- Tamura, M., Singh, J., Kaur, L. and Ogawa, Y. (2016) 'Impact of the degree of cooking on starch digestibility of rice–An in vitro study', *Food Chemistry*, 191, 98-104.
- Taylor, J. and Duodu, K. G. (2015) 'Effects of processing sorghum and millets on their phenolic phytochemicals and the implications of this to the healthenhancing properties of sorghum and millet food and beverage products', *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 95(2), 225-237.
- Taylor, J. and Taylor, J. (2002) 'Alleviation of the adverse effect of cooking on sorghum protein digestibility through fermentation in traditional African porridges', *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 37(2), 129-137.
- Taylor, J. and Taylor, J. R. (2011) 'Protein biofortified sorghum: effect of processing into traditional African foods on their protein quality', *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 59(6), 2386-2392.
- Taylor, J. R., Schober, T. J. and Bean, S. R. (2006) 'Novel food and non-food uses for sorghum and millets', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 44(3), 252-271.
- Tester, R. F., Karkalas, J. and Qi, X. (2004) 'Starch—composition, fine structure and architecture', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 39(2), 151-165.
- Thathola, A., Srivastava, S. and Singh, G. (2011) 'Effect of foxtail millet (Setaria italica) supplementation on serum glucose, serum lipids and glycosylated hemoglobin in type 2 diabetics', *Diabetologia Croatica*, 40(1), 23-28.
- Tosh, S. (2013) 'Review of human studies investigating the post-prandial bloodglucose lowering ability of oat and barley food products', *European journal* of clinical nutrition, 67(4), 310-317.
- Tou, E., Guyot, J.-P., Mouquet-Rivier, C., Rochette, I., Counil, E., Traoré, A. and Trèche, S. (2006) 'Study through surveys and fermentation kinetics of the traditional processing of pearl millet (Pennisetum glaucum) into bensaalga, a fermented gruel from Burkina Faso', *International journal of food microbiology*, 106(1), 52-60.
- Trinidad, T. P., Mallillin, A. C., Sagum, R. S. and Encabo, R. R. J. J. o. f. f. (2010) 'Glycemic index of commonly consumed carbohydrate foods in the Philippines', 2(4), 271-274.
- Uloko, A. E., Musa, B. M., Ramalan, M. A., Gezawa, I. D., Puepet, F. H., Uloko, A. T., Borodo, M. M. and Sada, K. B. J. D. T. (2018) 'Prevalence and Risk

Factors for Diabetes Mellitus in Nigeria: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis', 9(3), 1307-1316.

- Van der Merwe, B., Erasmus, C. and Taylor, J. (2001) 'African maize porridge: a food with slow in vitro starch digestibility', *Food Chemistry*, 72(3), 347-353.
- Van Hung, P., Chau, H. T. and Phi, N. T. L. (2016) 'In vitro digestibility and in vivo glucose response of native and physically modified rice starches varying amylose contents', *Food Chemistry*, 191, 74-80.
- Vangsøe, C. T., Ingerslev, A. K., Theil, P. K., Hedemann, M. S., Lærke, H. N. and Knudsen, K. E. B. (2016) 'In vitro starch digestion kinetics of diets varying in resistant starch and arabinoxylan compared with in vivo portal appearance of glucose in pigs', *Food Research International*, 88, 199-206.
- Wakil, S. and Ajayi, O. O. (2013) 'Production of lactic acid from Starchy-based food substrates', *Journal of Applied Biosciences*, 71(1), 5673-5681.
- Wang, S. and Copeland, L. (2013) 'Molecular disassembly of starch granules during gelatinisation and its effect on starch digestibility: a review', *Food & Function*, 4(11), 1564-1580.
- Wang, S., Li, P., Zhang, T., Yu, J., Wang, S. and Copeland, L. (2017) 'In vitro starch digestibility of rice flour is not affected by method of cooking', *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 84, 536-543.
- Warren, F. J., Zhang, B., Waltzer, G., Gidley, M. J. and Dhital, S. (2015) 'The interplay of α-amylase and amyloglucosidase activities on the digestion of starch in in vitro enzymic systems', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 117, 192-200.
- Waterschoot, J., Gomand, S. V., Delcour, J. A. and Goderis, B. (2015) 'Direct evidence for the non-additive gelatinisation in binary starch blends: A case study on potato starch mixed with rice or maize starches', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 50, 137-144.
- Whincup, P. H. and Donin, A. S. (2015) 'Cereal fibre and type 2 diabetes: time now for randomised controlled trials?', *Diabetologia*, 58(7), 1383-1385.
- WHO (2015) 'Diabetes fact sheet.', [online], available: [accessed 6th March 2016].
- WHO (2016) 'Diabetes fact sheet.', [online], available: [accessed 20th March 2019].
- Williams, P. G. (2014) 'The benefits of breakfast cereal consumption: a systematic review of the evidence base', Advances in Nutrition: An International Review Journal, 5(5), 636S-673S.
- Wolter, A., Hager, A.-S., Zannini, E. and Arendt, E. K. (2013) 'In vitro starch digestibility and predicted glycaemic indexes of buckwheat, oat, quinoa,

sorghum, teff and commercial gluten-free bread', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 58(3), 431-436.

- Wong, J. H., Lau, T., Cai, N., Singh, J., Pedersen, J. F., Vensel, W. H., Hurkman, W. J., Wilson, J. D., Lemaux, P. G. and Buchanan, B. B. (2009)
  'Digestibility of protein and starch from sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) is linked to biochemical and structural features of grain endosperm', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 49(1), 73-82.
- Wong, J. M. and Jenkins, D. J. (2007) 'Carbohydrate digestibility and metabolic effects', *The Journal of nutrition*, 137(11), 2539S-2546S.
- Wu, Y., Lin, Q., Cui, T. and Xiao, H. (2014) 'Structural and physical properties of starches isolated from six varieties of millet grown in China', *International Journal of Food Properties*, 17(10), 2344-2360.
- Xiong, W., Zhang, B., Huang, Q., Li, C., Pletsch, E. A. and Fu, X. (2018) 'Variation in the rate and extent of starch digestion is not determined by the starch structural features of cooked whole pulses', *Food Hydrocolloids*, 83, 340-347.
- Xu, J., Kuang, Q., Wang, K., Zhou, S., Wang, S., Liu, X. and Wang, S. (2017) 'Insights into molecular structure and digestion rate of oat starch', *Food Chemistry*, 220, 25-30.
- Yadav, J. K. and Prakash, V. (2011) 'Stabilization of α-amylase, the key enzyme in carbohydrates properties alterations, at low pH', *International Journal of Food Properties*, 14(6), 1182-1196.
- Yang, Q., Zhang, P., Qu, Y., Gao, X., Liang, J., Yang, P. and Feng, B. (2018) 'Comparison of physicochemical properties and cooking edibility of waxy and non-waxy proso millet (Panicum miliaceum L.)', *Food Chemistry*, 257, 271-278.
- Yang, X.-S., Wang, L.-L., Zhou, X.-R., Shuang, S.-M., Zhu, Z.-H., Li, N., Li, Y., Liu, F., Liu, S.-C. and Lu, P. (2013) 'Determination of protein, fat, starch, and amino acids in foxtail millet [Setaria italica (L.) Beauv.] by Fourier transform near-infrared reflectance spectroscopy', *Food Science and Biotechnology*, 22(6), 1495-1500.
- Ye, J., Hu, X., Luo, S., McClements, D. J., Liang, L. and Liu, C. (2018) 'Effect of endogenous proteins and lipids on starch digestibility in rice flour', *Food Research International*, 106, 404-409.
- Yin, F., Wang, J., Ruan, Z., Huang, R., Wang, Y., Shao, H., Huang, J., Mu, Y. and Wen, Q. (2012) 'The in vitro digestion rate and in vivo digestibility of raw starches from selected cereals and tubers', *Journal of Food, Agriculture & Environment*, 10(3&4), 577-581.

- You, S.-Y., Oh, S.-K., Kim, H.-S. and Chung, H.-J. (2015) 'Influence of molecular structure on physicochemical properties and digestibility of normal rice starches', *International journal of biological macromolecules*, 77, 375-382.
- Yu, W., Tan, X., Zou, W., Hu, Z., Fox, G. P., Gidley, M. J. and Gilbert, R. G. (2017) 'Relationships between protein content, starch molecular structure and grain size in barley', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 155, 271-279.
- Yu, W., Zou, W., Dhital, S., Wu, P., Gidley, M. J., Fox, G. P. and Gilbert, R. G. (2018) 'The adsorption of α-amylase on barley proteins affects the in vitro digestion of starch in barley flour', *Food Chemistry*, 241, 493-501.
- Zeng, Z., Li, Y., Yang, R., Liu, C., Hu, X., Luo, S., Gong, E. and Ye, J. (2017) 'The relationship between reducing sugars and phenolic retention of brown rice after enzymatic extrusion', *Journal of Cereal Science*, 74, 244-249.
- Zhang, B., Dhital, S. and Gidley, M. J. (2013) 'Synergistic and antagonistic effects of α-amylase and amyloglucosidase on starch digestion', *Biomacromolecules*, 14(6), 1945-1954.
- Zhang, B., Dhital, S. and Gidley, M. J. (2015) 'Densely packed matrices as rate determining features in starch hydrolysis', *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 43(1), 18-31.
- Zhang, B., Wang, K., Hasjim, J., Li, E., Flanagan, B. M., Gidley, M. J. and Dhital, S. (2014) 'Freeze-drying changes the structure and digestibility of Bpolymorphic starches', *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, 62(7), 1482-1491.
- Zhang, Y., Gu, Z., Zhu, L. and Hong, Y. (2018) 'Comparative study on the interaction between native corn starch and different hydrocolloids during gelatinisation', *International journal of biological macromolecules*, 116, 136-143.
- Zhu, F. (2014a) 'Structure, physicochemical properties, and uses of millet starch', *Food Research International*, 64, 200-211.
- Zhu, F. (2014b) 'Structure, physicochemical properties, modifications, and uses of sorghum starch', *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, 13(4), 597-610.
- Zörb, C., Betsche, T., Langenkämper, G., Zapp, J. and Seifert, M. (2012) 'Free sugars in spelt wholemeal and flour', *JOURNAL OF APPLIED BOTANY* AND FOOD QUALITY, 81(2), 172-174.
- Zou, W., Sissons, M., Warren, F. J., Gidley, M. J. and Gilbert, R. G. (2016) 'Compact structure and proteins of pasta retard in vitro digestive evolution of branched starch molecular structure', *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 152, 441-449.

## Appendices



**Figure S1**. SEM images showing a selection of the different shapes of pearl millet grains. Scale bar = 2mm



**Figure S2.** Summary of *in vitro* starch digestion by INFOGEST and non-gastric phase Goñi protocol.



**Figure S3.** Starch digestion and model fit of millet flour (A) and cooked porridge (B) following Goñi (A), and millet flour (C) and cooked porridge (D) following INFOGEST protocols. Results are presented as mean of 3 biological replicates for Goñi and INFOGEST respectively and expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean.



**Figure S4.** Starch digestion and model fit of fermented millet porridge (*ibyer-i-angen*) after 12 h (A), 24 h (B), 48 h (C) and 72 h (D) fermentation. Results are presented as mean of 3 biological replicates for Goñi and INFOGEST respectively and expressed in dry weight basis. Data error bars are standard deviation of the mean.